PRECARIOUS PROTECTION

Center for Agriculture & Food Systems VERMONT LAW & GRADUATE SCHOOL





Analyzing Compliance with Pesticide Regulations for Farmworker Safety

PRECARIOUS PROTECTION

Analyzing Compliance with Pesticide Regulations for Farmworker Safety

DECEMBER 2023

Authors

This report was produced by the Center for Agriculture and Food Systems at Vermont Law and Graduate School, the Harvard Law School Food Law and Policy Clinic, and Farmworker Justice. The lead authors of this report are Emma Scott and Gray Norton of the Harvard Law School Food Law and Policy Clinic, with Eric Sugarman and Hazel Spires, Summer Honors Interns with Center for Agriculture and Food Systems at Vermont Law and Graduate School, and Jenny Dorsey, Kyla Duffy, Chloe Dyer, and Kristi Tanaka, Clinical Students with the Harvard Law School Food Law and Policy Clinic.

The report was written in partnership with Laurie J. Beyranevand, Professor of Law and Director of the Center for Agriculture and Food Systems, Lihlani Skipper Nelson, Deputy Director and Senior Researcher, Center for Agriculture and Food Systems, and Mayra Reiter, Project Director, Occupational Safety and Health at Farmworker Justice, all of whom served as thought partners, editors, and reviewers.

Acknowledgments

We thank the following people for reviewing this report: Renée AboAmshe, Program Manager, Migrant Clinicians Network; Becca Berkey, Director of Community-Engaged Teaching and Research, Northeastern University; Lisa Blecker, Pesticide Safety Educator, Colorado State University & Administrator, Pesticide Regulatory Education Program (PREP); Jeannie Economos, Coordinator, Pesticide Safety and Environmental Health Program, Farmworker Association of Florida; Anne Katten, Director, Pesticide + Worker Safety Project, California Rural Legal Assistance Foundation; Melanie Forti, Health & Safety Programs Director, Association of Farmworker Opportunity Programs; Andrés Kenney, New England Farmworker Attorney, Pine Tree Legal Assistance; Amy Tamayo, National Policy and Advocacy Director, and Mily Treviño Sauceda, Executive Director, Alianza Nacional de Campesinas.

Thanks also to the following individuals for speaking to us about their work: Alexis Luckey, Caitlin Ryland, David Morales, Derek Brinks, Edgar Franks, Kaci Buhl, Laurie Manning, Lisa Palumbo, Lynn Hamilton, Margaret Reeves, Mary Jo Dudley, Mike McCullough, Pat Farquhar, Phoebe Gooding, Roberto Rosales, Sara Quandt, Thomas Arcury, and those who wished to remain anonymous. Their generosity with their time and expertise greatly increased our understanding of the practices and dynamics at issue in this report.

The reviewers and interviewees did not review the final document and do not necessarily agree with the report's arguments and recommendations but provided enormously thoughtful guidance and feedback on its content.

This report would not have been possible without the tremendous editing, production, and communications support of Claire Hermann, Senior Communications Manager with the Center for Agriculture and Food Systems.

This report was made possible with support from the USDA's National Agricultural Library.

Finally, and most importantly, we express our sincere gratitude to the farmworkers across the country who put themselves and their families at risk to feed, nourish, and sustain us.

3

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Everyone deserves a workplace that prioritizes their health and safety. Unfortunately, farmworkers seldom find themselves in such a work environment. Pesticide exposure is one of the major threats these workers encounter, with health impacts ranging from the acute to the chronic. These risks extend beyond the fields. Pesticide residue frequently travels home with workers and exposes their families.

The Worker Protection Standard (WPS) is the main federal regulation intended to address the risks associated with pesticide-related illness and injury among farmworkers. The Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) established and enforces the regulation.

Compliance with the WPS should reduce pesticide risks to workers. Unfortunately, many farms do not comply with the WPS. The actual rate and quality of compliance is difficult to assess. As detailed in *Exposed and at Risk*, state and federal enforcement data are unreliable. Still, the reported data provide some insight into compliance rates. In 2021, states inspected 3,092 facilities and recorded 1,491 violations; tribes inspected 40 facilities and noted one violation; and the EPA inspected no facilities. Surveys and qualitative research also indicate that many employers do not fully comply with the WPS, though much more research is needed. There are also shortcomings with the WPS. No evaluation of the standard's effectiveness has ever taken place.

The EPA supports and monitors compliance through a variety of cooperative agreements with universities, community-based organizations, and state enforcement agencies. Stakeholders have critiqued the execution of some of these functions, and there are opportunities for improvement.

EVALUATING THE WPS AND COMPLIANCE

This section summarizes key components of the WPS and current shortcomings.



Training for Employees

The 2015 revision to the WPS increases the frequency of training to be annual (from five years previously), requires that training take place before any work commences, and adds new subject matter. Issues with the status quo include:

- Most employers provide training through video, which offers little to no engagement with the material.
- The more engaging, facilitated trainings reach just a small proportion of workers.
- The WPS does not include any measures to verify retention or comprehension of the critical safety information presented through the training.
- The WPS does not require any refresher trainings for workers during the season or for certified pesticide applicators who may administer the training.
- Some workers are not receiving training at all.



Access to Information

Employers are required to display, maintain, and record certain information on pesticide applications and pesticide safety to keep workers informed of the risks. Current challenges include:

- Some employers are not properly posting safety information in a central location.
- The central location selected may not be in a place where workers regularly congregate.
- Language barriers can limit access to information where a translation is not provided.
- The posting of outdated information undermines trust in the information displayed.
- The WPS does not require employers to display information through maps, diagrams, or other pictorial formats that would be easier to understand.



Entry Restrictions: Application Exclusion Zone

First established in the 2015 revision to the WPS, the Application Exclusion Zone (AEZ) is a no-entry area that surrounds pesticide application equipment in all directions. The size of the AEZ depends on the application type. If anyone enters the AEZ, the handler must suspend the application. Challenges with the status quo include:

- Pesticide drift occurs beyond the AEZ radius.
- Drift can reach worker housing, which often is not well-insulated.
- State officials report challenges in monitoring compliance with the AEZ and documenting violations.
- Some employers are confused about their obligations because of changes the Trump Administration tried to make to the standard, even though those changes never went into effect.



Entry Restrictions: Restricted-Entry Interval

The Restricted-Entry Interval (REI) is a time period following the application of any pesticide to an area of outdoor production. During the REI an agricultural employer must keep workers out of the "treated area." The rule also requires warning signs or oral notification to workers, depending on the circumstance. Issues with the status quo include:

- Some employers and farm managers send workers into treated areas too early.
- Posted warning signs often remain in place after the REI ends. Workers become accustomed to seeing outdated signs in the field and cannot tell when they should take the sign seriously.
- There are exceptions to the REI that allow employers to send workers back into treated areas during the period in which the risk of harmful pesticide exposure is most acute.



Personal Protective Equipment

Employers must provide Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) to pesticide handlers and early entry workers to minimize their exposure to pesticides. Issues with the status quo include:

- Many workers who may encounter pesticide residues are left out of this requirement.
- Uncomfortable or poor-fitting PPE, insufficient PPE available, workplace norms, and poor training can decrease use of PPE.
- In high temperatures, workers can face increased medical risks if they exert themselves while wearing PPE.



Decontamination Supplies

Employers must provide, in a reasonably accessible location, a means to wash off pesticides and pesticide residues for workers who come in contact with anything that has been treated with a pesticide, including soil, water, and plants. Current deficits include:

- Decontamination supplies are often too far from the workers' location.
- Poor planning or neglect can lead to avoidable deficits.
- Workers may be discouraged from using decontamination supplies due to short or nonexistent breaks and workplace norms.
- Workers may be less likely to engage in washing as a protective behavior as compared with other protective behaviors, like wearing protective clothing.



Emergency Assistance

Employers must provide workers with prompt transportation to a medical facility when there is suspected pesticide exposure or the worker has symptoms of pesticide exposure, such as fever, vomiting, chills, and dizziness. Compliance deficits with this requirement include:

- Workers often do not know that their symptoms reflect pesticide illness rather than another illness. If an employer does not tell workers about an application, the worker may also not have the information needed to link their symptoms to pesticide exposure.
- Workers fear retaliation, termination of a work visa, or deportation will result if they seek medical attention.
- Employers often do not have an emergency plan or injury and illness prevention plan in place, which can leave managers unaware of what steps to take when an incident occurs.
- Medical facilities and services are sparse in rural areas where most farms are located, adding inconvenience and transportation times as deterrents.

FACTORS SHAPING THE COMPLIANCE LANDSCAPE

Various factors, systems, and entities influence WPS compliance among growers. These factors include:

- Socio-cultural factors affecting growers: Growers often perceive the health risks affiliated with pesticides to fall on pesticide handlers and not with workers engaged in other tasks. Older growers accustomed to more lenient requirements and lax enforcement, as well as smaller operations with more constrained resources, may lack the motivation to come into compliance.
- Socio-cultural factors affecting workers: There is wide variation in worker perception of the risks that pesticides pose to their health. There is also variation in awareness of pesticide use and exposure in the workplace. Language barriers can limit access to information and understanding of these risks. Uneven power dynamics and fear of retaliation hinder workers' ability to hold employers accountable.
- Economic considerations facing growers: The costs associated with the WPS requirements are relatively minor. However, a grower's experience of increasing regulatory costs in general may deter compliance. The low penalties and low risk of receiving a penalty for violations do little to incentivize compliance.
- Workers' compensation: Some states require agricultural employers to carry no-fault insurance coverage for work-related illnesses and injuries. This requirement can encourage compliance because workplace injuries increase insurance costs.
- Anti-retaliation and confidential reporting: The WPS prohibits employers from retaliating against employees. However, workers still fear retaliation, and the WPS does not guarantee confidentiality when a worker reports a violation.
- H-2A Visa Program: The H-2A program allows qualifying U.S. growers to hire foreign nationals to fill temporary agricultural positions when they face a labor shortage. The H-2A regulations do not require "know your rights" training or that workers receive safety information when they arrive at their job.
- Farm labor contractors: The presence of a farm labor contractor can encourage exploitation by obscuring employment relationships and responsibilities. In the WPS context, the rule is clear that the ultimate responsibility for WPS compliance lies with the agricultural employer—defined as the owner or manager of the agricultural establishment.
- Private compliance oversight: In the absence of robust government oversight, private initiatives have stepped in to play an oversight role as well. These include worker-driven social responsibility programs, unions, and third-party verification programs.
- Organics: Although organic growers tend to use fewer chemicals, they may still use substances that require compliance with the WPS. Organic certification does not include any labor standards, so "organic" does not necessarily mean "safe" for workers. Still, organic agriculture can help protect farmers and farmworkers by reducing exposure to most toxic synthetic pesticides.

7

RECOMMENDATIONS

This final section summarizes the authors' recommendations to improve the WPS and compliance. Further background on the issues described in this Executive Summary, support for these recommendations, and additional recommendation detail can be found in the full-length report.

Overarching Recommendations

- Commission the development and inclusion of additional pesticide-related questions in the National Agricultural Workers Survey to provide a better understanding of WPS compliance and implementation on the ground.
- For EPA administration of cooperative agreements:
 - Incorporate stakeholders in the development of requests for applications and more precisely specify priority activities, deliverables, and processes for applicants.
 - Consider administering smaller-scale cooperative agreements so that grantees can focus attention and energy on a narrower set of activities.
 - Collaborate with recipient organizations to develop a public-facing work plan that is published on the EPA's website and updated with progress reporting at regular intervals.
 - Encourage partnerships that bring a range of expertise to projects, ensuring that community-based organizations play a significant or lead role in steering projects that aim to benefit farmworker communities.
- Support research examining the efficacy of compliance monitoring activities conducted by bilingual and monolingual (English-speaking) inspectors.
- Support the education, training, and recruitment of bilingual inspectors and move toward making language skills a job requirement.
- Engage in a national campaign, tailored to each region, to raise awareness of these obligations and their importance.
- Evaluate the WPS overall and its individual components for protecting and promoting farmworker health and safety.
- Amend the Federal Insecticide, Fungicide, and Rodenticide Act to include a private right of action for WPS violations, with civil penalties recoverable by the workers put at risk.



Training for Employees

- Involve farmworkers, farmworker organizations, and WPS trainers in EPA-funded projects that design, develop, review, and evaluate WPS training materials.
- Incorporate evidence-based approaches to design and evaluate effective training.
- Encourage or require that farmworker training be provided in an appropriate and engaging format and that it be culturally and geographically relevant.
- Encourage or require refresher training for non-certified trainers.
- Encourage or require that certified applicators be educated in effective training methodologies.
- Encourage or require that workers receive refresher trainings (i.e., tail-gate trainings) on pesticide safety regularly.
- Work on developing best practices in partnership with farmworkers and grassroots organizations to improve upon industry and regulatory standards in the future.
- Consider incentives that encourage employers to meet their obligations by allowing nonprofit and grassroots organizations to provide training with sufficient, dedicated paid work time.



Access to Information

- Encourage or require that the central display information include the application area in picture format.
- Conduct surveys or focus groups with farmworkers to gather input on the most effective way to communicate safety information and collaborate with community-based organizations to ensure accessibility and cultural relevancy of safety materials.
- Encourage or require pesticide safety information to be posted at additional locations, such as water stations, bathrooms, worker transportation, and worker housing.
- Encourage or require pesticide application information to be conveyed in the languages understood by workers at that operation.
- Provide safety and application information in several languages in pocket-sized cards and a mobilefriendly format so workers can carry it with them.
- Encourage or require growers to permit use of mobile phones for information retrieval at the worksite and allow worker use of grower Wi-Fi networks, where available, to enable access.
- Expand the fifth iteration of the Pesticide Registration Improvement Act (PRIA 5) bilingual pesticide labeling requirement to include directions for use.
- Expand the PRIA 5 bilingual pesticide labeling requirement to include languages in addition to Spanish.
- Encourage or require growers to post the bilingual pesticide information and/or the corresponding QR code along with the application information in a central location and at various worksite locations where workers are present.
- Encourage or require that the central display reminds the worker that they have access to the record for two years and provides information on how to request it.



Entry Restrictions

- In the near term, finalize the 2023 AEZ proposed rule, putting to rest any lingering confusion regarding the applicability of the 2015 Rule's provisions.
- Longer term, increase the AEZ radius and lengthen its application window as a precautionary and more protective approach.
- Ensure that farmworkers' housing facilities provide adequate protection against pesticide drift infiltration.
- Establish buffer zones around farmworker housing where pesticides may not be sprayed. Require employers to provide alternative housing or accommodations if a buffer zone cannot be maintained.
- Encourage or require advance notification of farmworker housing residents so that workers can take precautions and/or leave temporarily.
- Encourage or require posting of warning signs along the path of an AEZ that extends into public throughways beyond the establishment.
- Require REI warning signs to include the date and time at which the relevant entry restriction commences and ceases.
- Require REI warning signs to include the name of the pesticide and product involved in the application.
- Encourage or require warning signs for applications with an REI greater than 24 hours.
- Encourage or require employers to document the method, location, date, and time that warnings were communicated to workers.
- Rescind the "agricultural emergency" and other early reentry exceptions to the REI requirements and review alternative means for agricultural establishments to recover losses from "agricultural emergencies" through insurance or indemnification rather than putting workers in jeopardy.
- Fund research, or commission an additional unit in the NAWS, to better document the incidence and cause of REI violations and current use of the REI exceptions.



Personal Protective Equipment

- Encourage or require certification from the worker that their employer has provided them with properly fitting PPE and/or the worker has access to the employer-provided PPE they need at the facility.
- Encourage or require employers to make gloves and clothing storage and changing areas available to all workers.
- Provide regular grant funding for agricultural producers to purchase PPE for employees, along with outreach and education and technical assistance for PPE provision.
- Support research to develop effective auxiliary cooling system PPE, such as cooling garments, made from lighter materials that workers can wear comfortably in the heat without risking heat illness.
- Support research to examine the distinct PPE needs of women and minors.



Decontamination Supplies

- Provide grant funding through the USDA to support development and implementation of carriers or devices that can better mobilize decontamination supplies, water and cups, and temperaturecontrolled food storage through the fields.
- Ensure that WPS training adequately and sensitively provides education concerning the importance of washing behaviors to reduce pesticide exposure, in a manner that respects the presently held beliefs of some workers concerning bodily health and safety.
- Guarantee workers compensated at a piece-rate wage receive at least the applicable minimum wage for all hours at work.
- Require workers to be compensated for breaks and non-productive time (e.g., washing, donning and doffing PPE) separate from their piece-rate compensation.



Emergency Assistance

- Provide employers with pocket-sized cards that list pesticide illness/poisoning symptoms and supervisor and emergency medical services information for workers to carry with them (and present when receiving medical care).
- Train employers and supervisors to recognize pesticide exposure symptoms.
- Encourage or require employers to have and regularly test an emergency plan or an illness and injury prevention plan that details what to do in the event of a suspected pesticide exposure, including whom to call and how to transport employees to medical facilities.
- Require health centers that receive federal funding to maintain and provide information and resources concerning pesticide exposure, including risk mitigation, exposure and symptom recognition, rights and protections, treatment, and health risks.
- Expand resources for mobile health clinics so they are equipped to serve the diverse farmworker community.
- Encourage or require employers to provide workers compensation or compensate workers for time spent seeking medical attention and for recovery time for pesticide illness or injury.
- Provide grant funding and resources to support provider training on identifying and treating pesticide illness/poisoning and research that would help providers more quickly and accurately diagnose and treat patients.

Shaping the Compliance Landscape

- Expand workers' compensation coverage for agricultural workers in all states.
- Amend the Federal Insecticide, Fungicide, and Rodenticide Act to provide stronger retaliation protections for workers (e.g., reinstatement, back pay, other damages).
- Establish confidentiality protections for workers reporting WPS violations.
- Amend the H-2A regulations to specifically refer to the WPS and its general provisions as program requirements that must be disclosed in the work contract.
- Amend the H-2A regulations to require additional disclosures and training regarding workers' rights and protections broadly, including the WPS.
- Amend the H-2A regulations to reduce isolation of workers by assuring that workers are allowed to have visitors at their housing locations, even if visits have to be limited to outdoor areas during a pandemic.
- Establish exit-interview procedures with H-2A workers that include inquiry into a grower's practices regarding pesticides and compliance with the WPS, with guaranteed confidentiality.
- Increase coordination and shared authorities among state inspection officials charged with enforcing laws related to workers on agricultural establishments (e.g., H-2A housing inspections and WPS compliance).
- Encourage grower participation in Worker-Driven Social Responsibility programs through incentives, procurement preferences, and education about the benefits these programs offer to workers and growers.
- Establish a federal floor protecting farmworker labor organizing that permits state law to go further and that does not preclude entry into or enforcement of supply chain agreements.
- Amend the regulation governing organic system plans to require growers to identify products that trigger WPS requirements and certify their understanding of their obligations under the WPS.
- Increase the EPA's outreach to organic growers, through collaboration with USDA, to ensure that organic growers are aware and informed of their responsibilities to comply with the WPS.
- Continue and increase funding for USDA's Organic Transition Initiative and cost-share programs to encourage organic transitions, while encouraging and promoting sound labor practices on organic farms.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Executive Summary	4
Introduction	
What Is the Worker Protection Standard?	
Measuring Compliance	
Supporting Compliance	
EPA Support for Pesticide Safety	24
Compliance Monitoring	
Compliance Support to Growers	
Deeper Dive into WPS Components	
Training for Employees	
Access to Information	
Entry Restrictions	
Application Exclusion Zone	
Restricted-Entry Interval	
Personal Protective Equipment	
Decontamination Supplies	
Emergency Assistance	
Factors Shaping the Compliance Landscape	
Socio-Cultural Factors Affecting Growers	
Socio-Cultural Factors Affecting Workers	
Economic Considerations Facing Growers	
Workers' Compensation	
Anti-Retaliation and Confidential Reporting	
H-2A Visa Program	
Farm Labor Contractors	
Private Compliance Oversight	
Organics	
Recommendations	
Overarching Recommendations	
Training for Employees	
Access to Information	
Entry Restrictions	
Personal Protective Equipment	
Decontamination Supplies	
Emergency Assistance	
Shaping the Compliance Landscape	
Conclusion	

INTRODUCTION

EVERYONE DESERVES A WORKPLACE THAT PRIORITIZES THEIR HEALTH AND SAFETY.

Unfortunately, the farmworkers planting, tending, harvesting, and packing the nation's food seldom find themselves in such a work environment. Pesticide exposure is one of the major threats these workers encounter, with health impacts ranging from the acute to the chronic.¹ These risks extend beyond the fields, as pesticide residue can travel home with workers and expose their families.

Compliance with the Worker Protection Standard (WPS) should mitigate these risks. However, adherence to the WPS requirements varies among farms and enforcement can be inconsistent. These factors, coupled with the use of highly toxic pesticides (such as certain organophosphates and paraquat)² and shortcomings with the standard itself, limit WPS efficacy. Making workplaces safer will require stronger enforcement and monitoring, enhanced understandings of compliance, shifts in workplace norms, and changes to governing policies. However, even these enhancements will not eradicate the risks, an achievement that would require eliminating the use of dangerous pesticides entirely.

This report is the third publication in a series of reports on farmworker health and safety led by the Center for Agriculture and Food Systems at Vermont Law and Graduate School. The first report, *Essentially Unprotected*, explored gaps in U.S. laws and policies that put farmworkers at risk, specifically focusing on the workplace hazards of pesticide exposure and heat-related illness. The second report, *Exposed and at Risk*, outlined how enforcement of pesticide safety regulations is weak and proposed policy solutions for addressing the factors contributing to this deficit. Among other things, that report found:

- Minimal EPA oversight—or meaningful standards—for state pesticide programs means enforcement activities can vary widely between states.
- The rate of WPS inspections is low, and many inspections are suboptimal or not thorough enough.
- Systemic reporting issues make it challenging, if not impossible, to rely on publicly available WPS enforcement data.
- Conflicting responsibilities of enforcement bodies in certain states may stymy the efficacy of WPS enforcement.³

Building from these earlier publications, this report takes a closer look at what compliance with the WPS means on the ground, how well growers and workers meet the WPS requirements, and the current shortcomings. It examines the support systems in place to help growers understand and meet their obligations and farmworkers' access these protections. To help synthesize this report's findings with the *Exposed and at Risk* report, our team focused on the states of California, Washington, Florida, and Illinois for research and stakeholder engagement. However, to diversify the scope further, this report also includes a focus on North Carolina, Oregon, and New York. These states were selected due to their substantial farmworker population and the availability of resources and/or research concerning pesticide compliance within the state.

The authors hope the findings and recommendations in this report equip advocates, workers, and policymakers with a fuller understanding of the policy landscape and generate ideas for how to improve and amend current policies and practices so that workers' health and safety is protected and respected in the workplace.

This report begins by summarizing the WPS and the history of its development. It then discusses rates of compliance and the challenges in measuring compliance. The next section turns to the programmatic infrastructure that supports WPS compliance, including the funding and resources sponsored by the EPA for pesticide safety education. The report then outlines the main components of the WPS and takes a closer look at its requirements and the challenges specific to meeting them, and provides recommendations for reform. The next section examines some of the other dynamics and structures in the United States that directly and indirectly influence compliance. The report concludes with a set of recommendations for reform.

WHAT IS THE WORKER PROTECTION STANDARD?

AS DETAILED IN THE PRIOR REPORTS, THE WPS IS THE MAIN FEDERAL REGULATION INTENDED TO ADDRESS THE RISKS ASSOCIATED WITH PESTICIDE-RELATED ILLNESS AND

INJURY AMONG FARMWORKERS.⁴ The Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) promulgates the WPS under the Federal Insecticide, Fungicide, and Rodenticide Act (FIFRA), which requires all pesticides to be registered with the EPA prior to distribution or sale within the United States. The responsibility for implementation and enforcement of FIFRA, and in turn, the WPS, falls to the EPA. However, the EPA has delegated nearly all pesticide use enforcement to individual states through cooperative agreements.⁵ In practice, the EPA sets the standard and states carry out most enforcement and oversight over regulated entities, leading to the variation noted above and in *Exposed and at Risk*. States may also issue and implement heightened safety standards related to pesticide use so long as the WPS floor is met.

B

Although the Occupational Safety and Health Act (OSH Act) grants the federal Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) authority to regulate workplace safety generally and applies to almost all privately employed workers, pesticide safety is a notable exception. OSHA first acted to institute temporary emergency pesticide safety standards in 1973. However, the EPA effectively usurped OSHA's jurisdiction over this hazard when it issued the WPS in 1974. OSHA's governing statute bars it from regulating workplace hazards that fall under another agency's jurisdiction.⁶ The WPS requires agricultural employers whose operations involve farms, forests, nurseries, and greenhouses (i.e., an "agricultural establishment") to implement certain policies and practices to prevent or at least reduce worker exposure whenever a FIFRA-regulated pesticide is used in agricultural production.⁷ The requirements are designed to protect two types of employees:

- 1. agricultural workers, those who perform hand-labor tasks in pesticide-treated crops
- 2. handlers, those who mix, load, and apply pesticides⁸

This report primarily focuses on the conditions pertaining to agricultural workers, or farmworkers. To a lesser extent, the report considers the conditions facing workers who also engage in pesticide handler activities (e.g., applying or assisting in the application of pesticides) as part of their job duties, but it excludes discussion of other types of handlers such as commercial and private applicators.

The full list of WPS requirements may be found in the Code of Federal Regulations, Title 40, Part 170 and are summarized on the EPA's "Agricultural Worker Protection Standard (WPS)" webpage.⁹ This report focuses on the following key components, which are described in greater detail in their corresponding sections:

Inform

- **Training:** Workers must receive an EPA-approved pesticide training annually.
- Access to Information: Employers must display pesticide safety information at a central location and at decontamination sites and must display application-specific information and Safety Data Sheets within 24 hours of an application, before workers enter a treated area.

Protect

- Entry Restrictions: Employers must prohibit entry into the treated area or the Application Exclusion Zone (AEZ) (a no-entry area surrounding the application equipment) during pesticide application and implement Restricted-Entry Intervals (REIs) to prevent entry into treated areas.
- Personal Protective Equipment (PPE): Employers of pesticide handlers and early-entry workers must provide and maintain the personal protective equipment required by the pesticide product label.

Mitigate

- Decontamination Supplies: Employers must provide a minimum amount of water for workers and handlers, as well as soap and single-use towels, for decontamination purposes.
- Emergency Assistance: For a worker or handler who may have experienced pesticide exposure during employment, the employer must provide prompt transportation to an appropriate medical care facility for treatment and provide necessary information to the treating health care providers.

The EPA codified the current WPS requirements in the agency's comprehensive update to the WPS in 2015 (the 2015 Rule). Most of those requirements became effective in January 2017.¹⁰ Although the EPA sought to weaken aspects of the AEZ requirements in 2020, a court order stayed the effective date of those changes.¹¹ The EPA has since proposed reinstating most of the 2015 AEZ requirements that the 2020 rule would have weakened or eliminated and, as of September 2023, is still considering comments on that proposal.¹² Despite this administrative back and forth, requirements on the ground have remained largely consistent since 2017 because the 2020 rule never took effect.

The federal regulations set the floor for workplace safety standards, but states may enact stricter safeguards.¹³ Of the seven states examined for this report, five—California, Washington, Oregon, New York and Florida—have developed additional requirements beyond the federal WPS on issues such as notice, training, and PPE requirements (**California**), decontamination provisions (**Washington**), workers' access to pesticide application records and Safety Data Sheets (**Florida**), and longer AEZ distance and duration (**Oregon**).¹⁴ Also, in **Oregon**, training must be made available to adult occupants of agricultural housing facilities in addition to workers.¹⁵ Other states, including **Illinois** and **North Carolina**, have chosen to simply incorporate the EPA's WPS requirements and go no further.





WPS History

The WPS requirements have evolved over the years. The first WPS, promulgated in 1974, focused on farmworkers performing hand labor on farms and prohibited pesticide applications when unprotected workers are present, restricted the timing of unprotected worker reentry after application, required certain protective clothing for workers reentering treated fields early, and required that workers be given timely and appropriate warnings of application.¹⁶ Finding that the initial standard offered inadequate protection and noting the increasing use of (even) more acutely toxic pesticides, the EPA embarked on a lengthy (eight-year) negotiation and input process to improve the rule from 1984 to 1992.¹⁷

The agency initially attempted to revise the standard through a "regulatory negotiation" process (a process that brings together different interests groups to reach consensus on a proposed rule) with a 25-member federal advisory committee that included representatives from farmworker unions, health care providers, agricultural trade associations, commercial pesticide applicators, pesticide registrants, and state and federal agencies.¹⁸ Representatives included California Rural Legal Assistance, East Coast Farm Worker Support Network, Farm Labor Organizing Committee-Florida, Farm Labor Organizing Committee-Ohio, Arizona Farm Workers Union, United Farm Workers of America (AFL-CIO)-Texas, and National Farm Workers Health Group.¹⁹ After several months and meetings, the large majority of these farmworker representatives withdrew from the process, preventing a consensus on the requirements.²⁰

The EPA held additional meetings to collect input on the draft rule, finally releasing its proposal in 1988 before finalizing it in 1992. The 1992 update included provisions for handlers in addition to workers and broadened workers to include those performing cultivation and harvesting tasks in nurseries, greenhouses, and forests.²¹ The agency promulgated its revision in 1992 with provisions designed to: "(1) [e]liminate or reduce exposure to pesticides; (2) mitigate exposures that occur; and (3) inform employees about the hazards of pesticides."²² To eliminate or reduce exposure, the rule included application requirements. To mitigate exposure, it included decontamination and emergency assistance requirements. Finally, to inform employees, it required worker pesticide safety training and access to pesticide-specific information. That rule was not fully implemented until 1995.²³

The next major update in 2015 retained much of the 1992 structure but established a minimum age requirement for handlers and early-entry workers, no-entry AEZs, application suspension requirements, an annual training requirement (with additional topics and a requirement that the training be EPA-approved), and recordkeeping requirements in addition to tightening up or amending other existing requirements.²⁴ As noted on page 50, although the EPA released a rule modifying the AEZ requirements in 2020, the Southern District of New York stayed the effectiveness of that rule, and so the AEZ requirements from the 2015 Rule have remained operative.²⁵

MEASURING COMPLIANCE

- **Rate of compliance:** The proportion of employers that adhere to the WPS generally, or to a specific WPS requirement, in each region.
- Quality of compliance: For a given employer or group of employers, the degree of adherence to the WPS requirements generally or to a specific WPS requirement.

ANECDOTALLY, EMPLOYER COMPLIANCE WITH THE WPS VARIES WIDELY AND IS GENERALLY LOW OR POOR IN MANY GEOGRAPHIC AREAS. Unfortunately, the rate and quality of employer compliance with the WPS is difficult to assess. The best source for this data should be state and federal regulators who conduct compliance monitoring and inspect worksites to evaluate compliance and document violations. However, as detailed in *Exposed and at Risk*, these datasets are unreliable for several reasons. First, regulators inspect a very small percentage of WPS-regulated agricultural operations in any given year. The EPA estimates that there are approximately 304,000 agricultural operations employing workers and handlers protected by the WPS.²⁶ State agencies conduct the vast majority of inspections; for instance, in 2019, states conducted 3,407 inspections, while tribes conducted 56 inspections, and the federal EPA conducted 12.²⁷ Because these inspection figures include inspections of both agricultural operations and commercial handlers (together totaling 346,000 facilities),²⁸ this means that just one percent of WPS-regulated entities received an inspection that year. Observations drawn from this sample—which is not clearly representative or appropriately random—cannot establish the rate or quality of WPS compliance on operations nationwide. Increased funding and resources for agencies to conduct inspections is needed.

There is also reason to doubt the accuracy and completeness of the data EPA shares on its WPS Dashboard. As the *Exposed and at Risk* authors reported, there are substantial discrepancies in state-reported and EPA-reported statistics.²⁹ In many cases, states do not make (useful) enforcement data publicly available, thereby limiting observers' ability to evaluate compliance using the EPA WPS Dashboard for a given state. Separate from the Dashboard, which is populated with inspection data, the EPA recently made 10 years of pesticide incident data publicly available and announced that it will update the data monthly going forward.³⁰ This dataset includes raw data on reported pesticide exposure incidents. While this release is a positive step toward greater transparency (and will decrease reliance on requests under the Freedom of Information Act (FOIA)), the raw data's utility is still quite limited in its ability to present a comprehensive picture of WPS compliance nationwide.

Current inspection practices cast further doubt on the quality and completeness of the data collected. Enforcement agencies initiate inspections either "for-cause" (i.e., due to a complaint received) or as part of a "neutral scheme."³¹ A neutral scheme establishes a plan for monitoring activities that relies on non-arbitrary, objective criteria to determine which establishments to inspect. For example, an officer might randomly select a geographic location in the state and visit each of the farms within a certain radius. These inspection protocols may not effectively uncover violations, however, and even if they do reveal violations, they often result in warnings rather than fines.³² Although a complaint may prompt a "for-cause" inspection, workers have little incentive to file a complaint (see discussion regarding retaliation on page 75, *infra*). No monetary award or compensation accompanies a meritorious complaint and workers risk retaliation and blacklisting from future employment opportunities for making such a report even if the employer is cited for a violation.³³ Further, while the EPA's Office of Enforcement and Compliance Assurance counsels that "for-cause" inspections should be initiated as soon as possible after a complaint, there is no mandate that they occur within a certain time period.³⁴

Despite these drawbacks, existing enforcement data provides some insight into compliance rates and the predominant violations recorded. In 2021, the EPA WPS Dashboard shows that states inspected 3,092 facilities and recorded 1,491 violations; tribes inspected 40 facilities and noted one violation; and the EPA inspected no facilities.³⁵ Unfortunately the WPS Dashboard does not indicate how many violations were found per facility, so it is not possible to determine what proportion of inspected facilities were found to be noncompliant. Of the violations recorded, we can see which elements of the WPS appeared to face the biggest challenges.

Number of WPS Violations Reported to EPA by Year³⁶

(all enforcement bodies)

	2019	2020	2021
Training	603	418	413
Central Posting	600	336	437
Notice of Application	152	125	82
Field Entry	49	29	70
PPE	227	173	218
Applicator Safety	34	17	59
Decontamination Supplies	171	100	151
Emergency Assistance	16	4	7
Application Information	53	44	55
Retaliation	0	1	0

Although the data suggests that growers are most frequently noncompliant with the training and central posting requirements, compliance with these requirements is more easily determined during an inspection. An inspector can physically see whether required information is posted in a central location on site and can review the required training records to determine whether the training has been documented. Advocates, however, have repeatedly heard from workers who were pressured to sign training documents even though no training had been provided. Inspecting the facility and worksites (field or application site) for proper stocking, storage, and provision of PPE and decontamination supplies is also relatively straightforward. It is much more difficult to determine whether workers have entered treated fields prematurely, received notice of pesticide application, received emergency assistance when needed, or faced retaliation. Such findings rely on workers filing complaints or being forthright with inspectors during inspections. As described throughout this report, power imbalances, language barriers between workers and inspectors, fear of retaliation, diminished memories over time, and other factors can prevent such reports from occurring.

In addition to enforcement data, surveys and qualitative research can shed light on the state of compliance. Commissioned by the Department of Labor, the National Agricultural Workers Survey (NAWS) is a nationwide survey of crop workers (excluding H-2A workers) that is perhaps the best source of information about our nation's farmworkers, obtained directly from workers themselves. Although the survey only includes one question related to pesticide

safety, it is a helpful proxy. The survey "asks respondents whether, at any time in the last 12 months, their current employer provided them with training or instruction in the safe use of pesticides;" workers responded affirmatively at a rate of 68 percent in 2019–20, indicating that a sizable proportion of agricultural employers are out of compliance with the WPS, at least with respect to training.³⁷ This survey may also overestimate compliance rates and underestimate noncompliance given that the NAWS relies on employer consent to survey employees.³⁸ Other research offers insight at a smaller scale. Studies over the years have documented low rates of training on farms in **Oregon**, **North Carolina**, **Texas**, and **California**.³⁹ More research is needed to evaluate implementation of and compliance with the 2015 Rule, as data regarding worker training prior to implementation provides limited, though useful, insight.

Stakeholders interviewed for this report consistently expressed a belief that WPS compliance remains low, describing compliance rates as "minimal"⁴⁰ and "probably very low."⁴¹ Several stakeholders suggested that the growth of the H-2A visa program constitutes one of the biggest issues with compliance. The H-2A visa program permits agricultural employers to recruit and hire foreign workers for temporary, seasonal agricultural work on their operations. Some stakeholders remarked that H-2A workers in their region are not receiving the training, equipment, or access to information they are supposed to have.⁴² Other stakeholders surmised that compliance rates may actually be greater among H-2A employers due to their size and the heightened regulatory scrutiny involved in participating in the program (see further discussion of the H-2A visa program on page 76, *infra*).⁴³ Additionally, several stakeholders expressed frustrations about the quality of compliance, owing to an insufficient number of WPS inspectors, low fines for violations, lack of awareness of the WPS among workers and growers, and employers' hesitancy to seek compliance support from agencies for fear of triggering an inspection.⁴⁴



SUPPORTING COMPLIANCE

AS THE AGENCY CHARGED WITH OVERSEEING PESTICIDE SAFETY FOR WORKERS, THE EPA SUPPORTS A VARIETY OF PESTICIDE SAFETY INITIATIVES THROUGH COOPERATIVE AGREEMENTS WITH UNIVERSITY PARTNERS AND NONPROFIT ORGANIZATIONS.

Additionally, the agency, as well as other public and private entities, makes available various resources to guide employers on their WPS compliance obligations. Growers may also receive individualized support on pesticide safety compliance that is tailored to their operation. This section provides an overview of these various support systems.

EPA Support for Pesticide Safety

The EPA's Office of Pesticide Programs (OPP) administers funding to support pesticide safety activities. The Pesticide Registration Improvement Act (PRIA), first passed as part of the Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2004 and now on its fifth iteration (PRIA 5), established a pesticide registration and fee system that authorizes the EPA to assess fees on pesticide manufacturers and distributors that contribute funding to the EPA's pesticide regulatory activities.⁴⁵ Congress directed that a portion of the fees collected be reserved to enhance scientific and regulatory activities related to worker protection.⁴⁶ In the latest reauthorization, Congress authorized the use of funds for the following relevant activities:

- Up to \$7.5 million (over FY2023–27) in grants to facilitate farmworker training and education through grants to community-based, nonprofit farmworker organizations.⁴⁷
- Up to \$2.5 million (over FY2023–27) in grants for activities that support health care providers in recognizing, treating, and managing pesticide-related injuries and illness.⁴⁸

- Up to \$1.75 million (over FY2023–27) in grants for technical assistance to support grantees and applicants for the farmworker and health care provider grants noted above.⁴⁹
- Up to \$500,000 (each year, FY2023–27) to carry out the Pesticide Safety Education Program.⁵⁰
- Up to \$500,000 (each year, FY2023–27) to support the Sentinel Event Notification System for Occupational Risk (SENSOR) Pesticides program, a program led by the National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health (NIOSH) to support state departments of health in pesticide illness and injury surveillance and reporting.⁵¹

The EPA implements the purposes of this funding through cooperative agreements. The main agreements, detailed in the following table, rely on both PRIA and discretionary funding for support.

COOPERATIVE AGREEMENT TITLE	RECIPIENT	GENERAL PURPOSE	LENGTH/ACTIVE / INACTIVE (YEAR COMPLETE)	AWARD AMOUNT
Project to Advance the Safe Use of Pesticides/ Pesticide Educational Resources Collaborative 2.0 (PERC)	University of California, Davis and Oregon State University	Develop materials and resources that "support safe pesticide use and implementation of the [WPS] and the Certification of Pesticide Applicators (CPA) regulations," including through materials development, outreach activities, technical assistance, training and education, or other activities. ⁵³ Administer Agricultural Community- Based Project Grants program (next table).	5 years Active (Through June 2026)	\$6,000,000
National Farmworker Training Program	Association of Farmworker Opportunity Programs (AFOP)	Develop a national pesticide safety training program and conduct education and outreach to farmworkers and their families.	5 years Active (Through March 2026)	\$2,500,000

Relevant Cooperative Agreements⁵²

COOPERATIVE AGREEMENT TITLE	RECIPIENT	GENERAL PURPOSE	LENGTH/ACTIVE / INACTIVE (YEAR COMPLETE)	AWARD AMOUNT
Pesticide Regulatory Education Program	Originally awarded to University of California Statewide Integrated Pest Management Program and transferred to Colorado State University	Implement the Pesticide Regulatory Education Programs by developing and hosting courses in different locations around the United States for pesticide regulatory officials.	5 years Active (Through December 2025)	\$2,675,000
National Pesticide Information Center	Oregon State University	Provide access to objective, science-based information on pesticide-related subjects to the general public.	5 years Active (Through February 2024)	\$5,000,000
Engaging All Stakeholders	Michigan State University	Coordinate meetings, workshops, and conferences with partners and stakeholders involved in the implementation of the 2015 Rule and the 2017 Certified Applicator regulations.	5 years Active (Through August 2023)	\$2,499,999
Pesticide Education for Medical Professionals (PERC-Med)	University of California, Davis Extension (UCDE) and Oregon State University	Improve health outcomes for farmworker and agricultural communities by increasing knowledge and awareness of environmental and occupational health risks, with a focus on providers.	5 years Inactive (Ended March 2023)	\$125,000 in first year; up to \$500,000 per year for the next four years, subject to availability of funds
Pesticide Safety Education Funds Management Program	eXtension Foundation	Manage the distribution of funds to Pesticide Safety Education Programs (PSEPs) in State Cooperative Extension Services at Land Grant Universities. Funds will be used to provide pesticide applicator training on the safe use of restricted-use pesticides by applicators in agricultural, commercial, and residential settings.	5 years Active (FY2024– 2028)	Up to \$15,000,000

COOPERATIVE AGREEMENT TITLE	RECIPIENT	GENERAL PURPOSE	LENGTH/ACTIVE / INACTIVE (YEAR COMPLETE)	AWARD AMOUNT
Pesticide Inspector Residential Training (PIRT)⁵⁴	TBD	Provide pesticide educational training to inspectors and staff of states, tribes, and U.S. territories working under FIFRA cooperative agreements.	5 years (FY2024–2028)	Up to \$3,000,000

Agricultural Community-Based Project Grants⁵⁵ Subawards under PERC 2.0 for community-based organizations providing WPS training and pesticide education.

RECIPIENT	PROJECT PURPOSE OR TITLE	LENGTH	AWARD AMOUNT
Campesinos Sin Fronteras	Outreach and training to Spanish- speaking farmworkers in Yuma County, Arizona.	2 years	\$100,000
Toxic Free North Carolina	Outreach to increase WPS awareness among farmworkers in North Carolina.	2 years	\$50,000
Farmworker Association of Florida	Education to inspire and enable the farmworker community to reduce their chronic exposure to agricultural pesticides.	1 year	\$100,000
Ag Health & Safety Alliance™ – Mississippi	Building pesticide safety education for Gear Up for Ag!™ programs and WPS-compliant respirator fit testing in Mississippi.	2 years	\$100,000
National Center for Farmworker Health – Northern Texas	Increasing pesticide safety knowledge among Indigenous farmworkers on the Texas-Mexico border through culturally and linguistically responsive approaches.	2 years	\$100,000
Surry Medical Ministries – Western North Carolina	Agricultural Virtual Outreach for Inclusion and Development (AVOID); providing education to farmworkers who have limited time for training once they have relocated to their work sites.	2 years	\$96,186

The EPA receives advice on its spending and programming related to pesticide safety—among other regulatory functions—from the **Pesticide Program Dialogue Committee** (PPDC). The PPDC is a federal advisory committee that has advised OPP since 1995.⁵⁶ The committee generally meets twice a year to provide feedback to the EPA on policy and program implementation.⁵⁷ In 2021, the PPDC organized a Farmworker and Clinician Workgroup that met regularly over the year to evaluate the EPA's pesticide program and suggest recommendations to the agency on its worker protection activities.⁵⁸

Some members of the PPDC's Farmworker and Clinician Workgroup have expressed concerns about the execution of these cooperative agreements.⁵⁹ Members have communicated concerns that PERC and PERC-Med appeared to produce and engage less than anticipated relative to the resources provided to both programs. They also identified a deficit in PERC-Med's efforts in targeting clinicians to seek input and in considering feedback. Workgroup members have voiced a need for more farmworker and farmworker advocate involvement in the EPA's decisionmaking concerning cooperative agreements.⁶⁰ Additionally, they have called for requirements that awardees engage more with workers by incorporating them in decision-making processes, soliciting more significant input and feedback on development of WPS resources, and increasing transparency around these engagements.⁶¹ Others have noted the challenge awardees face in developing resources for a diverse array of stakeholders (e.g., pesticide applicators; not only workers) and contexts, which also requires a broad range of expertise.⁶²

As shown in the table above, most of the funding for developing educational resources has gone to universities rather than community-based organizations directly engaged with workers. (A notable exception is the agreement with the Association of Farmworker Opportunity Programs, discussed on page 37, *infra*). Following advocacy from farmworker groups, Congress, in PRIA 5, restricted future grant funding for such educational activities to community-based nonprofit organizations.⁶³ This funding restriction may address some of the concerns that Farmworker and Clinician Workgroup members expressed and promote stronger links to farmworker communities when developing training and educational materials. Future requests for applications for these funds should call upon (and provide support for) applicants to engage with experts and stakeholders across the industry—including university partners—so that the breadth of expertise across the field can be brought to bear on the projects as community-based organizations steer the ship.

Pesticide Safety Education Programs (PSEPs) are another important avenue for educating the agricultural community. Typically based at land grant universities,⁶⁴ PSEPs provide training to pesticide applicators on the safe use of restricted pesticides, thereby enabling states to develop and administer state plans for applicator certification under the EPA's rule on Certification of Pesticide Applicators (CPA).⁶⁵ Certified applicators are either private applicators, who "apply pesticides for the production of an agricultural commodity on land [they] or [their] employer owns or rents," or commercial applicators, who are typically employed to apply pesticides on others' land.⁶⁶ Because certification of private applicators requires competency in various aspects of pesticide safety—including the WPS and communicating information about pesticide exposure and risks with workers, handlers, and others⁶⁷—this training is an important way to educate growers of their obligations under the WPS.

Funding for PSEPs has waned over the years and some programs have faced challenges sustaining their operations. EPA support for state PSEPs is administered by the Pesticide Safety Education Funds Management Program through a cooperative agreement, as noted in the table above.⁶⁸ The Fund Manager administers subawards to individual state PSEP programs.⁶⁹ Recently, these subawards have averaged just \$19,000.⁷⁰ Additional funding may be acquired through competitive grants from the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) or other fundraising at the state level, however, this support is relatively limited. The National Pesticide Safety Education Center (NPSEC) also provides supportive infrastructure for PSEPs to develop, market, and sell materials, with a portion of revenues going back to support state PSEPs.⁷¹

Stakeholders have identified a number of challenges with the current funding scheme for PSEPs, including inconsistent and often low funding from PRIA and EPA discretionary funds, high management and overhead costs, and lack of capacity for competitive awards or additional fundraising.⁷² These federal funding deficits have prompted some programs to raise user fees and turn to state policymakers to supplement resources (e.g., through pesticide registration fees, pesticide fines, and state general funds).⁷³ Still, some PSEPs cannot operate without the EPA funding, which can exacerbate inefficiencies and challenges for the programs in the short and long term.⁷⁴ With limited resources, many programs rely on the "Certification and Training" resources created by PERC to help them implement their state's certification plan, particularly with the EPA's recent revisions to the CPA regulations.⁷⁵

Recommendations

The EPA provides a significant amount of funding to support pesticide safety through the cooperative agreements described. In light of calls for increased transparency and accountability regarding the development and implementation of these agreements, the EPA should:

- Incorporate stakeholders in the development of requests for applications and more precisely specify priority activities, deliverables, and processes for applicants.
- Consider administering smaller-scale cooperative agreements so that grantees can focus attention and energy on a narrower set of activities. This shift could help address concerns that large-scale projects have been slowed by the diverse range of priorities and stakeholders they aim to serve. To ensure these projects remain cohesive, the EPA may need to play a larger coordinating role.
- Collaborate with recipient organizations to develop a public-facing work plan that is published on the EPA's website and updated with progress reporting at regular intervals. To the extent feasible, this public reporting could include information regarding grant spending to further promote transparency.
- Encourage partnerships that bring a range of expertise to projects, ensuring that community-based organizations play a significant or lead role in steering projects that aim to benefit farmworker communities. Where grants are not provided to these organizations directly, ensure that the community-based organizations are fairly compensated for their time and contributions to the project's goals.

Compliance Monitoring

Government WPS compliance monitoring occurs through agricultural-use inspections (also discussed on page 21, *supra*). During an inspection, the inspector will evaluate compliance with product-specific use requirements and general WPS requirements, with goals of general oversight/ monitoring, addressing instances of noncompliance, documenting violations, preventing misuse and exposure incidents, and increasing handler and worker safety.⁷⁶ Most inspections are carried out by state agencies, with the EPA providing guidance through its FIFRA Compliance Monitoring Strategy⁷⁷ and FIFRA Cooperative Agreement Guidance (for state cooperative agreements with the EPA to carry out these functions).⁷⁸ State agencies are expected to target and prioritize high-risk pesticides, large numbers of workers, high-exposure scenarios, or repeat offenders.⁷⁹ When conducted on-site, monitoring activities can include observing and documenting through notes and pictures; gathering information from witnesses or establishment representatives; reviewing records; and collecting samples.⁸⁰ Currently, there is no required or recommended WPS inspection frequency for state programs; instead, it just "must be part of a balanced state inspection plan."⁸¹ The Compliance Monitoring Strategy also encourages states to maintain a visible presence in the FIFRA-regulated community to help deter potential violators.⁸²

Interviews with workers are a critical component of a thorough inspection and effective compliance monitoring. However, while the majority of farmworkers communicate most comfortably in Spanish,⁸³ inspectors are not required to be bilingual. The EPA encourages states to hire bilingual inspectors or to use an on-site interpreter, other interpreter resources and services, or conduct follow-up phone interviews with an interpreter.⁸⁴ To help inspectors further overcome language and cultural barriers, the EPA has a manual (last updated in 2007, with an updated resource, through PERC, anticipated in 2024)⁸⁵ to guide inspectors in interviewing Spanish-speaking workers during a WPS inspection.⁸⁶ The manual highlights the challenges of obtaining candid responses and accurate information from workers when relying on an interpreter, which can hinder rapport building.⁸⁷ Lack of language skills is also a barrier when interpretation services are not available. Inspectors are required overcome language barriers to interview employee complainants during for-cause inspections.⁸⁸ In routine (neutral scheme) inspections, inspectors may have more discretion to interview only English-speaking employees or forego interviews.⁸⁹

Recommendations

Employing bilingual inspectors who can build rapport with workers and engage with them directly is necessary to effectively monitor compliance and is superior to relying on auxiliary services that may stifle the exchange or may not be available on-site during an inspection. For these reasons, policymakers should:

- Support research examining the efficacy of compliance monitoring activities conducted by bilingual and monolingual (English-speaking) inspectors.
- Support the education, training, and recruitment of bilingual inspectors and move toward making language skills a job requirement.

Compliance Support to Growers

With support from the awardees noted above, the EPA and state enforcement agencies offer various resources to equip growers to meet their compliance obligations. The EPA offers a WPS "How to Comply" Manual, developed and authored in collaboration with PERC,⁹⁰ as well as a two-page "Quick Reference Guide."91 The EPA's Office of Enforcement and Compliance Assurance has a National Agriculture Center that brings together guidance on laws and regulations that may apply to various agricultural operations, with more information available through regional contacts and offices.⁹² The recently redesigned PERC website also provides a library of resources, including handbooks, posters, flipcharts, presentations, and trainings, much of which is also available for purchase (hard copy) through the National Pesticide Safety Education Center (NPSEC).⁹³ State enforcement agencies typically provide additional guidance resources, particularly those with stricter regulations.⁹⁴ While compliance assistance should not substitute for enforcement, states are permitted to provide outreach materials, conduct seminars or public meetings with employers to explain requirements and answer questions, provide remedial training, and develop self-audit programs.⁹⁵ University extension, trade associations, and private entities are additional sources of guidance and resources supporting knowledge and awareness of grower WPS obligations.



Growers may also acquire direct compliance support tailored to their operation. Some larger operations employ a staff member who is responsible for ensuring the operation's compliance with its obligations to employees, including record maintenance, internal protocols, and WPS training.⁹⁶ Growers required to carry workers' compensation or that otherwise carry liability insurance may receive some compliance support from their insurer to help mitigate financial risks as well.⁹⁷ Other operations may engage private entities or attorneys to advise the operation on its compliance obligations, evaluate the operation's existing policies and practices, and assist the operation in addressing deficits or establishing new systems. Private entities, both nonprofit and for-profit, also offer compliance advising and trainings to workers and supervisors to help growers meet their WPS obligations.⁹⁸

Individualized support from public entities also occurs when university extension programs offer consultation services or when state enforcement agencies offer compliance assistance inspections. For instance, in North Carolina, the Field Operations Unit of the state's pesticide enforcement agency offers compliance assistance inspections, upon request, that provide growers with operation-specific guidance on how to comply with applicable pesticides laws and regulations.⁹⁹ If violations are found, farmers receive guidance on how to address the issue and a timeline for correcting the problem.¹⁰⁰ NC State Extension also has a Farmworker Health and Safety Education Program that provides additional support to both growers and workers.¹⁰¹ **Oregon**, the only state where the state's OSHA is in charge of pesticide enforcement, also offers targeted compliance assistance activities through risk-free inspections and support for employers with a higher potential for WPS violations.¹⁰² While these resources should be helpful to growers, stakeholders report that most growers do not take advantage of these offerings for fear of inviting additional regulatory oversight onto their farm.¹⁰³ To a limited extent, EPA policy allows inspectors to provide general compliance assistance during an inspection (e.g., sharing materials and information) but admonishes that "under no circumstances should the EPA inspector tell the facility that it is exempt from enforcement actions if the facility corrects or fixes potential violations observed during the inspection."104

The published general guidance provided by the EPA, PERC, and states, coupled with the tailored support offered by both public and private entities, provides growers resources to ensure they are equipped with the knowledge they need to comply with the WPS on their operation. Nevertheless, not all growers make use of these resources and many fail to meet all the WPS requirements. As discussed in the Factors Shaping the Compliance Landscape section below (pages 68-87, *infra*), factors such as age, farming experience, size, and staffing can influence grower compliance.

Recommendations

To address the knowledge deficit, the EPA should:

Engage in a national campaign, tailored to each region, to raise awareness of these obligations and their importance. The EPA could collaborate with the USDA, land grant universities, and cooperative extension to extend the campaign's reach.

DEEPER DIVE INTO WPS COMPONENTS

THIS SECTION TAKES A CLOSER LOOK AT THE MAJOR COMPONENTS OF THE WPS AS OUTLINED IN THE INTRODUCTION. The first two subsections focus on elements of the WPS designed to **inform** workers about pesticide safety and potential exposure through **Training** and **Access to Information**. The next two subsections focus on components designed to **protect** workers from pesticide exposure through **Entry Restrictions** and **Personal Protective Equipment**. The final subsections address components intended to **mitigate** harm to the worker when a pesticide exposure incident occurs through **Decontamination Supplies** and **Emergency Assistance**. Each section describes the requirement, its importance, and barriers to its implementation and identifies recommendations to improve compliance with the standard or the standard itself.

A common thread from the concerns and critiques discussed in this section is that no evaluation of the WPS and its efficacy in safeguarding farmworkers and their communities has ever occurred. While compliance remains an issue, the bigger question of whether the WPS would effectively protect workers if universal compliance were achieved is unresolved. Anecdotal accounts from practitioners and worker advocates, considered with research on various, limited aspects of the rule by scholars across the country indicate that it would not. This report encourages assessment of each WPS component and of the rule as a whole to help determine which aspects are most effective and where improvements are needed. By testing, evaluating, and improving the rule in this manner, the EPA can promote compliance by tailoring the rule to what works and improving upon the deficits—growers can then deploy resources more efficiently to support proven safeguards, and workers will have a safer workplace.

Training for Employees

Studies have shown that worker safety training and education can positively affect workers' protective practices.¹⁰⁵ The EPA introduced safety training to the WPS in its 1992 rule revision— effective in 1995—and retained the requirement in the 2015 Rule with some enhancements. This section provides an overview of the training requirements and EPA support for developing training materials; identifies shortcomings with the predominant training method of training by video and some compelling alternatives; describes additional shortcomings with the rule and its implementation; and then turns to recommendations for improvement.



Despite the robust attention devoted to training here, training by itself is insufficient to protect workers. Research has shown that in many cases, workers recognize the dangers associated with pesticide exposure but lack the ability to protect themselves from exposure.¹⁰⁶ Therefore, this report cautions against overemphasizing the role of training uncoupled from additional safeguards to eliminate or mitigate potential exposure.



Worker Stories: Yesica107

Yesica was employed in a nursery where she was to handle and mix pesticides. She learned about the risks of pesticides from her membership in the Farmworker Association of Florida and attendance at one of FWAF's WPS trainings. Yesica was pregnant at the time and was concerned about her health and the health of the fetus/her baby. She was not provided with PPE to protect herself. To improvise, she would cover her face with her T-shirt, holding a corner of it over her nose and mouth in an attempt to protect herself. Months later, her baby was born with craniosynostosis, in addition to other health problems, including skin problems that continue to this day. She cannot help but wonder and even feel guilty about whether the baby's health problems were related to the exposures she experienced.

The Worker Stories in this report were shared with the authors by the Farmworker Association of Florida (FWAF) and adapted with permission for length. The authors are incredibly grateful to the individuals who were brave enough to share their experiences and to FWAF for its commitment to serving and advocating on behalf of farmworkers.

Requirements Overview

Under the 2015 Rule, employers must ensure that all workers and handlers receive EPA-approved pesticide safety training on an annual basis. This marks a departure from the prior rule, which required training every five years.¹⁰⁸ The rule requires training to be completed before any relevant work begins, another change from the previous five-day grace period. For agricultural workers, training must occur (or have occurred within the last 12 months) before they perform any task in an area where a pesticide has been used or a "restricted entry interval" (REI, discussed further on page 52, the time period following the application of a pesticide during which an agricultural employer must keep workers out of the treated area) has been in effect within the last 30 days.¹⁰⁹ For handlers, the requirement must be met before they perform any handler activity involving a pesticide product.¹¹⁰

The training itself must meet certain parameters.¹¹¹ The rule requires the training be:

- Administered orally or via audio-visual format (i.e., a recorded video) and in a manner that workers can understand, such as through use of an interpreter.
- Provided at a location "reasonably free from distraction and conducive to training."
- Conducted by someone who either is a designated trainer by the EPA or the agency responsible for pesticide enforcement, has completed an EPA-approved pesticide safety train-the-trainer program, or is a certified applicator. This person must be present during the entire training program and respond to trainee questions.

Employers must maintain records of the training and attendance for two years and make those records available to a worker upon request.¹¹²

The 2015 Rule updated and expanded the required WPS training topics but delayed implementation until 2018 and only after the EPA made available public training materials that conform to the revised requirements.¹¹³ The EPA published its notice of availability for these materials on June 22, 2018, triggering the compliance requirement 180 days thereafter.¹¹⁴ The expanded training requirements for workers cover 23 different topics that include the responsibilities of employers and workers in pesticide safety, hazard recognition and mitigation, first aid and decontamination procedures, best practices for personal protection from exposure, and hazards related to bringing pesticides home and those pertinent to children, pregnant women, and nonworking family members.¹¹⁵ For handlers, the training must include 13 additional topics, including safe application practices and employer WPS responsibilities specific to handlers.¹¹⁶

All training materials must be EPA-approved to comply with the WPS training. The Pesticide Educational Resources Collaborative (PERC) developed some materials and published, in 2018, the initial training materials publicly available under the rule through its cooperative agreement with the EPA, described above.¹¹⁷ PERC hosts these training materials and other EPA-approved, publicly available training materials on its website.¹¹⁸ Many of these are available for purchase on the NPSEC website.¹¹⁹ Other publicly available trainings on the PERC website include

bilingual flipchart trainings with images and scripts (developed by the Association of Farmworker Opportunity Programs), PowerPoint presentations, and various video trainings developed by state agencies, universities, and PERC.¹²⁰ In addition to AFOP's trainings (described further below), other grassroots farmworkers organizations offer WPS compliant training, typically without a fee.

The qualifications of the individuals leading the training can vary. Under the rule, someone who has completed an EPA-approved train-the-trainer program can train workers. PERC offers a self-paced, eLearning course that satisfies this requirement once completed. The two- to three-hour course costs \$35 and provides users with a certificate of completion after achieving a 70 percent or higher on the final exam.¹²¹ The website also hosts a 166-slide PowerPoint presentation and accompanying manual that constitutes a qualifying course when delivered in its entirety and in the manner designed and approved by the EPA.¹²² Once a trainer meets this requirement, there is no WPS requirement to retrain, refresh, or recertify one's understanding of the content.¹²³ Training may also be provided by a certified pesticide applicator—who must recertify every two to five years, depending on the certifying agency—or by an individual otherwise designated by the EPA, state, or tribal agency as a trainer.¹²⁴ Certified pesticide applicators, while required to deliver training in accordance with the WPS requirements, are not required to receive instruction in training techniques as part of their certification.¹²⁵

Compliance Deficits

Unfortunately, there are shortcomings with current training standards. Deficits discussed in this section include the findings that:

- Most WPS training happens through video, with limited efficacy.
- More engaged trainings are available but do not reach the majority of workers.
- Current standards fail to ensure either retention or understanding of safety information conveyed.
- Some workers are not receiving training at all.

Ineffective Video Training

Current WPS training requirements afford flexibility to employers and largely fail to address the quality of worker training. Anecdotal evidence indicates that most workers receive nominal training through video.¹²⁶ Videos can be relatively short; a survey of the EPA-approved training videos available on the PERC website shows that videos typically last for 18–25 minutes for workers and 20–60 minutes for handlers.¹²⁷ Grower reliance on videos is understandable; it is relatively easy for a grower to show a video on a worker's first day and integrate WPS training into a longer orientation. It is also cheaper than paying for trainers when free training services are unavailable, inconvenient, or otherwise disruptive of regular operations.
Despite the efficiency, the efficacy of this method is questionable. First, research has shown including in the WPS context—that while video training may improve short-term knowledge, it does not lead to longer-term knowledge retention or the desired behavioral change, especially when compared with culturally and contextually tailored curricula delivered by a trained facilitator.¹²⁸

Second, while the WPS requires that the training be delivered in a manner that workers can understand, in an environment free from distractions, and with a trainer present to answer questions, the video setting discourages the type of active engagement that could verify understanding, address questions as they arise, and keep workers attentive to the content. This kind of active engagement, or "dialogue," "is posited to enhance the quality of reflection with respect to actions taken," which "is regarded as the key to knowledge acquisition and transfer of training."¹²⁹

Third, while videos in Spanish give trainers the ability to offer the WPS training in a language many workers understand better than English, the WPS requirement will not be met if the trainer present is not equipped to answer questions or clarify materials. Additionally, many workers best communicate in an Indigenous language, with only a minimal or conversational understanding of Spanish.¹³⁰ Research has shown that even among Indigenous workers who identified Spanish as a second language, significantly fewer indicated concern with the effect of pesticides on their health, or that they had worked in a treated area, compared with similarly situated Latino/a workers for whom Spanish was a first language, indicating that training and information may not be linguistically suitable for those workers.¹³¹

Finally, video trainings are often administered by the employer or a farm manager. The power dynamics in such situations can further discourage questions or engagement, particularly if workers sense their boss is dismissive of the content, in a rush, or otherwise does not perceive the workers to be at risk or pesticide safety practices to be a serious concern.

Engaged Trainings Available but Limited

Some workers receive more effective WPS training. With the PRIA funding described above (page 25), the EPA's OPP maintains a five-year cooperative agreement with an organization to offer the National Farmworker Training Program (NFTP) on pesticide safety.¹³² The OPP awarded this \$2.5 million grant to the Association of Farmworker Opportunity Programs (AFOP) in 2020.¹³³ AFOP's member organizations offer NFTP in 34 states and AFOP's materials are available online on the AFOP and PERC websites to download for free, with physical materials available for purchase from the NPSEC.¹³⁴ In addition to WPS training, AFOP/NFTP offers additional EPA-funded trainings on Pesticide Safety-Take-Home Exposure Prevention (Limiting Exposure Around Families or LEAF), Pesticide Exposure and Pregnancy (PEP), and Jose Learns About Pesticides (for children), as well as other safety trainings like heat stress prevention; in total, these trainings reach approximately 30,000–37,000 individuals each year.¹³⁵

For the WPS, AFOP's training methodology employs a flip-chart with scripts to facilitate a multilingual, interactive training.¹³⁶ The materials were developed with the assistance of farmworker focus groups, input from community-based organizations, and follow-up knowledge retention testing to ensure its efficacy.

Other groups have seen engaged, interactive training deployed successfully. Trainings facilitated by *promotores*—community health or outreach workers—have documented favorable results,¹³⁷ as have the interactive trainings led by the Farmworker Association of Florida, which utilizes a popular education model that builds on workers' existing knowledge and experience and incorporates activities, posters, props, and games.¹³⁸ PERC's manual for WPS trainers affirms the superiority of interactive training styles and provides guidance on integrating engaging content and activities into training.¹³⁹

These more engaged training styles yield positive outcomes. For example, research has found that workers who participate in facilitator-led training had greater knowledge retention than those who receive the standard video training.¹⁴⁰ In general, the literature on health and safety trainings finds that passive training methods (e.g., videos, lectures) are inferior to more engaging methods that incorporate things like behavioral modeling, practice, and dialogue.¹⁴¹ One metaanalysis found that these engaging methods of safety training are, on average, three times more effective than passive learning methods in promoting knowledge and skill acquisition.¹⁴² These trainings are often grounded in theoretical frameworks for how people learn and retain information, drawing from educational best practices.

While AFOP and other nonprofit and grassroots organizations and university affiliates offer this kind of training, it is not required of employers under the WPS. In addition to inadequate requirements regarding the format, there are no requirements regarding the quality of these trainings, meaning there is wide variation. Although AFOP trainings are available in many states, some employers may not be seeking out these services because they believe they can cover the material (and more quickly) with someone in-house or because they lack an established relationship with a training provider, and therefore may not trust external groups to provide training or may not appreciate the value.¹⁴³ The EPA or its grantees should work to develop best practices in partnership with farmworkers and grassroots organizations to improve industry and regulatory standards in the future. Incentives that encourage employers to meet this requirement by allowing nonprofit and grassroots organizations to provide training, and allocate sufficient time to conduct the training, could ensure that enhanced trainings are delivered by groups that prioritize worker health and safety. The EPA should also be assessing training modules to see which formats are the most effective in promoting retention and understanding.

Challenges with Retention and Understanding

Other deficits in the standard—beyond the failure to employ engaging and theoretically grounded training methodologies—limit the training requirement's effectiveness. While annual training is a major improvement over the previously required training that occurred every five years, workers still lose knowledge at a faster rate than they are trained. One study found that farmworkers who received EPA-approved video training did not retain their acquired knowledge after three months,¹⁴⁴ while another found knowledge loss (nearly back to pre-training levels) following a computer-based training at the five-month mark.¹⁴⁵ Additionally, researchers have observed that some protective practices included in the WPS-required training are not followed, suggesting that one-off trainings without reinforcement do not always produce the desired behavior change.¹⁴⁶ Practitioners identify tailgate meetings (meetings around the bed of a work truck that take place during the work day) to review aspects of the WPS training at various points over the season—especially as it becomes immediately relevant—as a best practice.¹⁴⁷ Despite its utility and effectiveness, this follow up is not required by the WPS.

Additionally, there is no requirement to verify understanding of the WPS material with workers following their training. Language barriers and a lack of meaningful opportunity to ask followup questions (a gap reported by workers despite the rule's requirement) can limit understanding and retention. While standardized, written tests to evaluate worker comprehension may not be appropriate, some verification measures could be useful in reinforcing material. Currently, the NFTP led by AFOP does report to EPA on the "[p]ercentage of content knowledge learned by farmworkers/trainees upon competition of EPA-supported WPS pesticide training."¹⁴⁸ This knowledge is tested through pre- and post-training knowledge assessment, provided in a written format with questions delivered verbally and additional assistance for those who have challenges with reading.¹⁴⁹ Despite a positive result of 96 percent on this performance target for fiscal year 2022, the number of farmworkers receiving this training amounted to just 12,716 (of the estimated 2.4 million farmworkers in the United States).¹⁵⁰ And, as described above, these AFOP-developed trainings far exceed the standard trainings in terms of engagement. At a minimum, all EPA-approved training materials should be workshopped with farmworkers and developed through an iterative process to ensure that every training module has proven effective at increasing long-term worker knowledge and skill acquisition.

Finally, current compliance monitoring may not adequately document the training provided. The EPA's WPS Inspection Checklist focuses on whether the employer has training records that show that current workers were trained in the past 12 months and whether records have been retained for two years.¹⁵¹ The design of the form prompts the inspector to glean this information through a records review (rather than by interview, which is prompted in other areas of the form). The checklist does not inquire as to how the information was delivered, if it was delivered in a manner that workers understood, and if there was an opportunity to ask questions, as required under the rule. While inspectors may still ask about these factors during a worker interview, it is not prioritized or standard on the EPA's inspection checklist and thus may not receive the same degree of scrutiny.

Workers Not Being Trained

Finally, there remains a concern that many workers do not receive the WPS training at all.¹⁵² Only 68 percent of farmworkers responding to the most recent NAWS reported receiving training in the past 12 months (and that figure may overestimate training, for reasons noted on page 23, *supra*).¹⁵³ Stakeholders also noted that workers on small farms may not be receiving the appropriate training and resources under the WPS because their employers may mistakenly believe they are exempt from the WPS requirements (as small farms, they are exempt from federal OSHA enforcement of OSHA regulations).¹⁵⁴ Although most of the published research on pesticide training rates pre-date implementation of the 2015 Rule requirement of annual training, this prior research also demonstrated a severe deficit in training, with workers in various sample sizes reporting training at rates ranging from 21 percent to 46 percent.¹⁵⁵

Recommendations

The concerns and deficits discussed above have been voiced by many members of the farmworker and farmworker support community. In particular, the Farmworker and Clinician Training Workgroup of the Pesticide Program Dialogue Committee has provided recommendations to the OPP regarding improvements to EPA-supported WPS training and the WPS training requirements that this report endorses and expands upon:¹⁵⁶

- "Involve farmworkers, farmworker organizations, and WPS trainers in EPA-funded projects that design, develop, review and evaluate WPS training materials." While some nonprofit organizations have developed materials in close partnership with farmworker communities and other experts (e.g., AFOP/NFTP), this has not been a requirement or prevailing practice for EPA-approved materials. To make sure training materials are effective for their intended audience—and thereby improve adherence to the WPS and best safety practices—the EPA should require farmworker participation (and compensation) in the development of materials funded by the EPA and work toward requiring such involvement as a prerequisite for EPA approval. Experienced trainers should also be involved in developing and testing these materials. Where materials have already been developed, this engagement could focus on updates, improvements, and filling gaps.
- "Incorporate evidence-based approaches to design and evaluate effective training." Rather than simply providing the information listed in the WPS, training should be designed to achieve the pedagogical goals of instilling lasting behavior change and retaining information long term. Modules should be designed with a foundation in demonstrated best educational practices, tested for efficacy, and evaluated before implementation and at regular intervals thereafter. For instance, experiential learning programs—rooted in hands-on experiences and reflection—that are well-planned, supervised, and carefully selected for their learning potential can empower learners to more actively engage with their educational experience and lead to improvements in analysis, critical thinking, and synthesis.¹⁵⁷ Popular education models have also proved successful in farmworker training. Worker understanding could be verified through practical format, such as a demonstration test.

- "[Encourage or r]equire that farmworker training be provided in an appropriate and engaging format and that it be culturally and geographically relevant." Research has demonstrated that culturally and contextually tailored training delivered by a facilitator improves knowledge gain and retention among farmworkers receiving pesticide safety training.¹⁵⁸ Ensuring that peer trainers, or promotores, who share similar cultural backgrounds with farmworkers can improve the existing standardized curriculum and provide needed support for workers who may be unsure who to ask for help following the completion of their training program.¹⁵⁹ While delivery in a language workers understand is already a requirement, the EPA should continue to emphasize the importance of such language access in training and materials, including in follow-up discussion and questions when an employer relies on a video training.
- "Encourage or require refresher training for non-[certified] trainers." Currently WPS trainers who are not certified applicators have no obligation to refresh themselves on materials— or become acquainted with evolving best practices for training administration—after completing a train-the-trainer program. To ensure they maintain their knowledge, learn about current EPA guidance or WPS changes, can address worker questions, and are up-to-speed on training best practices, trainers should be required to complete a refresher course at regular intervals.
- Encourage or require certified applicators to be educated in effective training methodologies.
- Encourage or require that workers receive refresher trainings (i.e., tail-gate trainings) on pesticide safety regularly, such as quarterly, at specified intervals during the season, and/ or following a triggering event. While this is a best practice that many farms currently implement, it is not required under the current WPS. These more frequent trainings should be tailored to present circumstances, which could better support workers who change work environments or job responsibilities over time.
- Develop best practices in partnership with farmworkers and grassroots organizations to improve upon industry and regulatory standards in the future. The EPA should also assess training modules to see which formats are the most effective in promoting retention and understanding.
- Consider incentives that encourage employers to meet their obligations by allowing nonprofit and grassroots organizations to provide training, and allocate sufficient, dedicated paid work time to conduct the training.

While improvements to WPS trainings should be incorporated into the WPS training requirements—e.g., require that trainings incorporate experiential learning, are culturally relevant, etc.—it may be challenging to require growers to provide such high-quality trainings on the first day of work. Growers and farm managers may not be suited to provide such training themselves. Third-party providers may also not have the capacity to meet the increased demand, particularly at low or no cost to growers. For instance, the EPA-supported AFOP trainings noted above currently reach just 12,716 workers of 2–3 million workers in the country. Recognizing this capacity challenge, the EPA could consider keeping the current requirement, with some enhancements (e.g., requiring some interactive component) for trainings provided in a worker's orientation and require that workers receive a more substantial pesticide safety training within a specified timeframe.

Access to Information

Engaging in protective behaviors requires that workers are informed about the pesticides they may be exposed to in the workplace. Protective behaviors can include washing hands before eating, using the restroom, or other activities; bathing and changing into clean clothes immediately upon arriving home after work; not wearing work shoes or other gear in the home; washing work clothes separately from other clothing; and wearing long-sleeves, long pants, shoes, and socks at work. These behaviors can help protect workers and their families but depend upon workers' comprehension of potential exposures at work. To this end, the WPS requires employers to: (1) display and maintain basic pesticide safety information; and (2) display and record pesticide application and hazard information.¹⁶⁰

Requirements Overview

Employers must display general pesticide safety information in an accessible manner in the same place they post pesticide application information and provide decontamination supplies.¹⁶¹ Starting in 2018, the WPS requires employers to include 10 items (modified and up from nine items previously) in the pesticide information.¹⁶² The rule does not require a specific display format,¹⁶³ but PERC has posters—in nine different languages—that meet the requirements available to growers online and for purchase through NPSEC.¹⁶⁴

REQUIRED PESTICIDE SAFETY INFORMATION

- Avoid getting on the skin or into the body any pesticides that may be on or in plants, soil, irrigation water, tractors, and other equipment, on used personal protective equipment, or drifting from nearby applications.
- Wash before eating, drinking, using chewing gum or tobacco, or using the toilet.
- Wear work clothing that protects the body from pesticide residues (longsleeved shirts, long pants, shoes and socks, and a hat or scarf).
- Wash or shower with soap and water, shampoo hair, and put on clean clothes after work.
- Wash work clothes separately from other clothes before wearing them again.
- If pesticides are spilled or sprayed on the body use decontamination supplies to wash immediately, or rinse off in the nearest clean water, including springs, streams, lakes or other sources if more readily available than decontamination supplies, and as soon as possible, wash or shower with soap and water, shampoo hair, and change into clean clothes.
- Follow directions about keeping out of treated areas and application exclusion zones.
- Instructions to employees to seek medical attention as soon as possible if they believe they have been poisoned, injured or made ill by pesticides.
- The name, address, and telephone number of a nearby operating medical care facility capable of providing emergency medical treatment. This information must be clearly identified as emergency medical contact information on the display.
- The name, address and telephone number of the State or Tribal pesticide regulatory agency.

Display of Pesticide Safety Information, 40 C.F.R. § 170.311(a)(3)

In addition to safety information, employers must record and display pesticide application information. This information must:¹⁶⁵

- Identify the pesticide's EPA registration number and active ingredients, the type of crop treated, the location that the applicator treated, a description of the treated area, the start and end time of the application, and the Restricted Entry Interval (REI) duration from the pesticide's label.
- Be displayed in a central location accessible to workers ("central display").
- Be posted, along with Safety Data Sheets (SDSs; printed material with details about the physical and chemical properties of a product) within 24 hours of a pesticide application and before workers enter the area.
- Remain available in the same location for 30 days after the REI expires.
- Be maintained for two years after the REI's expiration.
- Be made available to workers, designated representatives, and medical personnel upon request.

The EPA also suggested that employers display the information about the treated area in an understandable format that distinguishes the treated area from other locations at the site, such as a map, diagram, or other pictorial format.¹⁶⁶ Additionally, it suggested the use of texting to share information about pesticides and applications.¹⁶⁷ These suggestions are not required under the WPS and do not appear in EPA/PERC's "How to Comply Manual," however. The language requirement for conveying pesticide safety information does not currently extend to the pesticide application information.

Compliance Deficits

Inadequate or complete lack of central posting of safety information has been one of the most frequently cited violations reported to the EPA in recent years, despite the rule's content remaining relatively constant since 1992.¹⁶⁸ Stakeholders suggested this overrepresentation is because violations are easy to ascertain; the display is static and its absence is apparent.¹⁶⁹ The noted deficiencies may be due to employer oversight or neglect in keeping information up to date. Larger operations seem to have trouble with complying, especially when schedules change.¹⁷⁰ Weather can also impact compliance with the central display component if the grower chooses to post the information outside without shelter.¹⁷¹

Certain factors can also diminish workers' comprehension of information and the requirement's efficacy. Language barriers can pose a challenge, as can an employer's tendency not to take down outdated information, thereby undermining trust in the information displayed.¹⁷² Additionally, if the central display is not in a place where workers regularly congregate, workers will not readily see it. Many workers perform pre-harvest and harvest-related tasks in which they are unlikely to be near a "centralized location" at all, let alone throughout the day.¹⁷³ In one study in **North Carolina**, less than half of the workers interviewed reported that their employers post pesticide information in a location workers access.¹⁷⁴



Bilingual Pesticide Labels

PRIA 5 requires that end-use pesticide product labels provide a Spanish translation of certain health and safety information, with implementation for restricted use pesticides beginning in December 2025.¹⁷⁵ These translations must be available either directly on the pesticide product container or through a link to such translation via scannable technology or other electronic methods readily accessible on the product label (e.g., QR codes).¹⁷⁶ The EPA recently (June – August 2023) solicited input to ensure these bilingual labels are accessible to farmworkers.¹⁷⁷ Making pesticide label information available to workers in Spanish is an important first step in improving language access for critical health and safety information. However, policymakers should go further.

PRIA 5 and the EPA's implementation of the mandate limit the Spanish-translation requirement to health and safety information on the label. For workers and handlers to have full access to critical information that is relevant to their work and health, all information on a pesticide product label should be available in Spanish (and in other languages as well). In particular, translation of the pesticide's directions for use would make instructions accessible to handlers proficient in reading Spanish but not English. It could also provide workers an opportunity to review the directions and become more familiar with the pesticides being applied where they work. Electronic versions of the label could include multiple languages as well as an audio option to make the information accessible for those who face challenges with reading text.

Additionally, to integrate the new Spanish translation requirement with the WPS and make the information accessible, the EPA should require growers to post the bilingual pesticide information and/or QR code along with the application information in a central location and various worksite locations where workers are present.¹⁷⁸



Worker Stories: Ubalda179

In June 2020, Ubalda came to the Apopka office of the Farmworker Association of Florida (FWAF) with complaints about symptoms she said were related to exposure to workplace pesticides. Ubalda has taken the FWAF pesticide health and safety training several times, so she knew and understood the risks of pesticide exposure, the importance of taking protective measures. She is also a cancer survivor, and she was hoping to get out of agriculture after her cancer treatments ended, but she uses spoken, not written, language and speaks very little English. She is also undocumented, so her options are very limited. She began work at a local agricultural plant tissue culture laboratory where she did various jobs. She was concerned about the pesticides and other chemicals being used. After being exposed to drift and residue on several occasions, she developed symptoms, which is when she went to the FWAF office to share her experiences. FWAF staff asked her if she knew what pesticides were being used in the area where she was working. She did not. A week or so later, she went to the office again. She had taken a photo of the pesticide label with her cellphone camera. Because they were able to read the name of the pesticide on the label, FWAF staff looked it up on the internet. Strikingly, her symptoms were consistent with the symptoms mentioned on the label. If they had not seen the label, they would never have known this. Ubalda could not read the label–it was in English, and she does not read either in English or in Spanish. But, because she took a photo of the label, FWAF was able to look it up and learn about the pesticide, including symptoms and safety precautions.

Having the pesticide label in Spanish, in this case, may not have prevented Ubalda's pesticide exposure. But it would have given her access to information she needed to protect herself and others. She warned her co-workers about the pesticide, but they were assured by their supervisor that the pesticide was completely safe. However, if the pesticide label had been in Spanish, Ubalda could have taken a photo of it and shown the Spanish version of the label to her co-workers so that they would know the signs, symptoms and necessary precautions and protections. In addition, if the label had also contained pictographs, Ubalda and her co-workers would have been able to understand warnings that they should be aware of and take into consideration and steps they should take to protect themselves.

Recommendations

To bolster compliance with the access to information provisions of the WPS, policymakers should:

- Encourage or require that the central display information include picture format of the application area, such as a map of applications with landmarks and illustrations of safety guidelines that are more accessible to a diverse workforce. The PPDC Farmworker and Clinician Training Workgroup recommended that training use more pictures to accommodate workers' literacy levels.¹⁸⁰ Applying a similar approach to sharing safety information with workers would also likely improve accessibility and retention.
- Conduct surveys or focus groups with farmworkers to gather input on the most effective way to communicate safety information and collaborate with community-based organizations to ensure accessibility and cultural relevancy of safety materials. This review, evaluation, and revision process should be an ongoing endeavor to ensure that communication continuously improves.
- Encourage or require pesticide safety information to be posted at additional locations, such as water stations, bathrooms, worker transportation, and worker housing.
- Encourage or require pesticide application information to be conveyed in the languages understood by workers at that operation.
- Provide safety and application information in several languages in pocket-sized cards and a mobile-friendly format so workers with mobile access can carry it with them. Making it possible for farmworkers to carry the information with them as they move through the operation improves the chances that the safety information will be available and helpful when needed. Electronic methods may also be updated more easily, promoting communication of the most accurate, up-to-date information. Workers would also be able to look at the information when not at work with help from friends or family members with higher literacy levels.
- With provision of information electronically, encourage or require growers to permit use of mobile phones for information retrieval at the worksite and allow worker use of grower Wi-Fi networks where available to enable access.
- Expand the PRIA 5 bilingual pesticide labeling requirement to include directions for use.
- Expand the PRIA 5 bilingual pesticide labeling requirement to include languages in addition to Spanish. Farmworkers speak a diverse array of languages, and expanding the label languages to accommodate as many farmworkers as possible will promote worker health and safety.¹⁸¹
- Encourage or require growers to post the bilingual pesticide information and/or QR code along with the application information in a central location and various worksite locations where workers are present.
- Encourage or require that the central display information reminds the worker that they have access to the record for two years and provides information on how to request it.

Entry Restrictions

While handlers engage with pesticides in the most direct or overt way, workers entering treated areas also face great risk of exposure through both skin absorption and inhalation of pesticide residues, as well as a minor risk of ingestion. Requiring workers and other persons present on agricultural establishments to maintain a certain distance from pesticide application sites—both during and after applications—serves as an essential control to reduce exposure to harmful pesticides.¹⁸² The WPS includes two such requirements: the AEZ and the REI. The AEZ, enacted as a part of the 2015 Rule, applies during a pesticide application, whereas the REI becomes applicable after a pesticide application.¹⁸³



Application Exclusion Zone

Requirements Overview

The AEZ is a no-entry area measured as a horizontal straight line from the point of application outwards and can be conceptualized as a two-dimensional circle that surrounds each point of application (e.g., each nozzle) in all directions and moves with the equipment.¹⁸⁴ The AEZ represents the area(s) within which no worker or other person may enter or remain during the pesticide application, apart from appropriately trained and equipped pesticide handlers conducting the applications.¹⁸⁵ The AEZ builds upon the established "Do Not Contact" provision that has long required handlers to ensure that no pesticide is applied in a manner that may contact, either directly or through drift, any agricultural worker or other person other than handlers involved in the application.

AEZ distances are based on application type. For applications by aircraft or air blast (ground applications with a fan in the sprayer), or as a spray using a spray quality of "smaller than

medium^{"186} or as a fumigant, smoke, mist, or fog—all of which are methods in which a pesticide is expected to move a farther distance from where it is applied—the AEZ is 100 feet in all directions.¹⁸⁷ For applications by spray from more than 12 inches off the ground that are not covered by any of the aforementioned methods—for which the pesticide is expected to move a shorter distance from the point of application—the AEZ is 25 feet in all directions.¹⁸⁸ For application types other than those specifically covered, no AEZ is required.¹⁸⁹ During applications in enclosed spaces, such as greenhouses, the agricultural employer is responsible for ensuring that no worker or other person, other than the handler involved in the application, enters or remains in the specified area(s) during the application.¹⁹⁰



One state has promulgated stricter AEZ rules than the federal WPS.¹⁹¹ In **Oregon**, a 150-feet zone applies when the pesticide label requires the handler to use a respirator and the pesticide is applied either by air blast sprayer, by aircraft, or when the quality of the spray is fine or very fine. Additionally, the Oregon AEZ remains in effect until 15 minutes after the application equipment passes, which is not a requirement of the federal standard.¹⁹² This heightened caution is due to the prevalence of farmworker housing in the middle of orchards in Oregon and may be due also in part to Oregon OSHA's authority over WPS enforcement, making workplace health and safety the primary objective behind the standard.

Agricultural employers are required to keep all persons out of the AEZ during any pesticide application occurring within the boundaries of their establishment, including buildings.¹⁹³ In promulgating the AEZ in 2015, the EPA noted that difficulties could arise if an agricultural

employer were required to control what happens beyond the boundaries of the agricultural establishment. Consequently, the agency opted to limit the portion of the rule requiring employers to keep workers and other persons out of the AEZ to areas within the agricultural establishment.¹⁹⁴ However, handlers—those operating the pesticide application equipment—must ensure that no one is inside any part of the AEZ and must suspend the application if anyone enters the AEZ, regardless of whether the person is on the agricultural establishment.¹⁹⁵



Back and Forth Over the AEZ

As noted previously, the EPA attempted to roll back several of the AEZ requirements in an October 2020 Final Rule. However, a coalition of farmworker advocacy organizations and state attorneys general succeeded in obtaining a stay of the rule's effective date from the U.S. District Court for the Southern District of New York.¹⁹⁶ Thus, most of the AEZ requirements promulgated in the 2015 Rule remain in effect and the stayed 2020 changes have not been implemented.¹⁹⁷ In February 2023, EPA issued a notice of proposed rulemaking (NPRM) to reconsider the 2020 AEZ revisions.¹⁹⁸ According to the EPA, it undertook a review and "determined that the provisions in the 2020 AEZ Rule that weakened protections for workers and nearby communities from pesticide exposure should be rescinded to protect the health of farmworkers, their families, and nearby communities."¹⁹⁹ The proposed rule would definitively reinstate the AEZ provisions enacted in 2015 with some relatively minor modifications.²⁰⁰

Compliance Deficits

According to a 2015 study commissioned by NIOSH, pesticide drift is the number one cause of pesticide poisoning.²⁰¹ Although the 2015 WPS Rule "takes drift seriously," the AEZ requirements still leave agricultural workers at risk of harmful pesticide exposure.²⁰²

For instance, the Northwest Center for Alternatives to Pesticides commented that the revision "does not adequately consider the risk of pesticide drift onto and inside worker housing."²⁰³ This risk of exposure to harmful chemicals is further exacerbated by substandard housing facilities for workers, which are frequently located near agricultural fields and often fail to meet safety and health standards for ventilation, heating, and electrical systems.²⁰⁴

Additionally, the AEZ of 100 feet is likely insufficient to protect against drift exposure, which warrants further study. For instance, in enacting the 150-feet AEZ in **Oregon**, Oregon's OSHA noted research from the Pacific Northwest Agricultural Safety and Health Center (PNASH) at the University of Washington that found "spray drift still occurred at least 170 feet" from a sprayed

orchard.²⁰⁵ In **California**, workers have experienced pesticide exposures with spray drift of 198 feet and even up to a quarter mile.²⁰⁶ While there is a degree of scientific uncertainty regarding the most optimal AEZ radius, a precautionary and more protective approach counsels adopting more robust protection given the health risks involved.

Barriers to implementing the AEZ include the challenge of determining the AEZ on site and monitoring compliance. In response to the EPA's proposal to reinstate the 2015 AEZ requirements—which have been in full effect since 2018—state officials charged with enforcing the AEZ voiced concern over the feasibility of properly identifying and documenting violations under the rule.²⁰⁷ Largely, this stems from the difficulty of accurately measuring the distance between moving pesticide application equipment and persons in the area, whether or not those persons are located within the boundaries of the agricultural establishment.²⁰⁸ Stakeholders interviewed for this report expressed similar concerns, stating that the only way to reliably monitor compliance with the AEZ is through an on-site inspector while the AEZ is in effect, or if a complaint were submitted alleging a violation of the AEZ requirements.²⁰⁹ State regulatory officials also expressed concern over the complexity of the proposed rule and agricultural employers' ability to understand their responsibilities in complying with the AEZ requirements.²¹⁰ Some of these concerns may have been due to the EPA's lack of adequate support ("time, tools, [and] resources") to state agencies to implement the revised WPS in 2017.²¹¹ Outreach and education will play an important role in ensuring that state enforcement officials can best support growers with AEZ compliance.

Recommendations

To strengthen the protective impact of the AEZ provisions, policymakers should:

- In the near term, finalize the 2023 AEZ proposed rule, putting to rest any lingering confusion regarding the applicability of the 2015 Rule's provisions.²¹²
- Longer term, increase the AEZ radius and lengthen its application window as a precautionary and more protective approach.²¹³
- Ensure that farmworkers' housing facilities provide adequate protection against pesticide drift infiltration.²¹⁴ This might be achieved through bolstering housing requirements, such as by amending the OSHA standards governing temporary labor camps and/or imposing requirements for worker housing built with USDA loans or grants.²¹⁵
- Establish buffer zones around farmworker housing where pesticides may not be sprayed.²¹⁶ Require employers to provide alternative housing or accommodations if a buffer zone cannot be maintained.²¹⁷
- Encourage or require advance notification of farmworker housing residents so that workers can take precautions (e.g., move toys and other items that can be moved indoors, close windows) and/or leave temporarily.²¹⁸ Application warnings should be posted in worker housing in Spanish and other languages spoken by workers.
- Encourage or require posting of warning signs along the path of the AEZ that extends into public throughways beyond the establishment.²¹⁹

Requirements Overview

Pesticide product labeling requires a REI during which no workers can enter or remain in a treated area. The REI is a time period following the application of any pesticide to an area of outdoor production, during which an agricultural employer must keep workers out of the "treated area," defined in the regulation as "any area to which a pesticide is being directed or has been directed," until the REI indicated on the pesticide product label has ceased and all treated area warning signs have been taken down or covered up, with exceptions for permitted early-entry activities.²²⁰ The extent and duration of the REI will vary based on the pesticide product's recorded level of toxicity. Some pesticide products have a single REI (i.e., 12 hours) for all crops and uses, whereas others have different REIs depending on the crop, application method, or the proposed post-application activity.²²¹ For applications in areas of enclosed space production, the employer must ensure that all workers stay out of the areas specified in the regulation before the REI has expired and all warning signs have been removed or covered.²²² Whenever two or more pesticides are applied to a treated area at the same time, the REI is automatically set at the longest applicable interval.

Employers must notify workers and others of a pesticide application through the posting of warning signs.²²³ The requirements for warning signs depend on instructions on the pesticide label (Agricultural Use Requirements section) and on the REI's duration:

- For REIs greater than 48 hours (outdoor applications) or four hours (greenhouses), the employer must post a warning sign.
- For lesser intervals, an oral notification to workers is sufficient, unless the pesticide's label requires both an oral and posted warning sign.²²⁴

The WPS lays out several requirements regarding the substantive content and design, physical location, and posting-duration of warning signs.²²⁵ Warning signs must be at least 14 by 16 inches, with "DANGER," "PESTICIDES," and "KEEP OUT" written in both English and Spanish (or the non-English language read by the largest group of workers who do not read English), and a graphic containing an "upraised hand and a stern face."²²⁶ In **California**, the posting signs are required to show the skull and crossbones instead.²²⁷ The signs must be posted no sooner than 24 hours before the scheduled pesticide application, remain posted throughout the application and restricted-entry interval, and be removed within three days after the end of the application and restricted entry interval and before agricultural worker entry is permitted, with some exceptions.²²⁸



When certain conditions are met, agricultural employers may direct workers to enter treated areas where an REI is in effect to perform permitted activities, such as activities for which the worker entering the treated area will have no contact with anything that has been treated with the REI-applicable pesticide, regardless of whether the worker is wearing PPE.²²⁹ Some short-term activities are also permitted in treated areas during an effective REI, so long as no hand labor activity is performed.²³⁰ This exception has the potential to create confusion and some degree of risk unless the worker clearly understands which activities are permissible. Lastly, exceptions are provided for "agricultural emergencies," limited contact activities, and irrigation activities, if all applicable requirements are met.²³¹

Compliance Deficits

Despite the REI requirements, pesticide-related illness due to early entry into treated areas remains a threat to farmworkers.²³² Reports of farm managers sending workers too early into treated areas, or disregarding entry restrictions entirely, continue to emerge.²³³ The EPA's Incident Data System contains dozens of reports of farm and field workers entering recently treated fields and being exposed.²³⁴

Poor communication practices regarding the start and end of an REI weaken the efficacy of warning signs. Despite the requirement to remove posted signs, many remain up long after the applicable period.²³⁵ When workers and others become accustomed to seeing outdated, inapplicable signs in the field, it becomes difficult to discern when to take the signs seriously and encourages disregard for their message. Currently, there is no requirement that most signs include a timestamp that could aid workers in assessing their applicability. Labels for soil fumigants do specify that signs around fields treated with soil fumigants must include more information including name(s) of fumigant used, dates and times of application, when reentry is allowed, and an emergency contact phone number.²³⁶

In addition to problems with lax compliance with posting and oral notification requirements, the permissible exceptions to the REI allow employers to send workers back into treated areas during the period in which the risk of harmful pesticide exposure is most acute.



Worker Stories: Rosa Maria237

Rosa Maria has been in the United States for 22 years. Rosa Maria started to work at the nursery when her youngest son was of preschool age. She worked at one nursery for five years, working mostly with the soil in the greenhouse. Her second job was at another nursery where she worked for another five years.

Work at this nursery was not ideal. Pesticide safety was not strictly practiced, but Rosa Maria managed to protect herself, "yo siempre he sido resongona, no me dejaba esprayar encima. Cuando el (esprayador) echaba (pesticidas) yo me salía... el esprayador si se protegía pero a nosotros nos echaba encima" ["I have always been rebellious, I wouldn't let myself get sprayed on. When the sprayador sprayed, I would get out...the sprayador did protect him/herself but would spray right on top of us."] Rosa Maria decided to help make signs in Spanish telling workers not to enter the nursery after spraying. Rosa Maria also remembers that they were not allowed any bathroom breaks outside of the official break times. "La gente se aguanta por la falta de papeles y la necesidad." ["People put up with it because they are undocumented and in need."] There were also multiple incidents where the bosses randomly subtracted hours from people's weekly checks. "Si (los trabajadores) reclamaban porque le quitaron horas, el patron les pasaba la tarjeta y no explicaban." ["If (workers) asked why they subtracted hours, the boss would simply hand them the card without explaining."] If workers arrived five minutes late, bosses would subtract half an hour from the time card. "Si la secretaria era hispana, pues cuidaba su puesto y no ayudaba a los trabajadores con las quejas. Si era Americana, simplemente decía que esas son las reglas." ["If the secretary was Hispanic, she would safeguard her job and wouldn't help the workers with the complaints. If she was American, she would simply say that those were the rules."] Whenever someone developed a rash, bosses would provide "una pomadita" [generic word for cream or ointment, "a little cream"] and that's as far as they helped. Nevertheless, Rosa Maria stayed at this nursery because they gave her more flexible hours. She explained that it is not easy to switch to a new job, because the places that hire undocumented immigrants prefer young workers.

Recommendations

To improve compliance and the REI's effectiveness in protecting workers, policymakers should:

- Require REI warning signs to include the date and time at which the relevant entry restriction commences and ceases.
- Require REI warning signs to include the name of the pesticide and product involved in the application.
- Require warning signs for applications with an REI greater than 24 hours; doing so would help address barriers in communicating such warnings orally, such as language barriers, absences, memory lapses, failure of communication between commercial applicators or producers and farm labor contractors, or negligence by supervisory staff.²³⁸
- Require employers to document the method, location, date, and time that warnings were communicated to workers. This form could also include a certification regarding whether the employer provided a "refresher" training for workers on pesticide safety practices at that time.
- Rescind the "agricultural emergency" and other early reentry exceptions to the REI requirements and review alternative means for agricultural establishments to recover losses from "agricultural emergencies" through insurance or indemnification rather than putting workers in jeopardy.
- Fund research, or commission an additional unit in the NAWS, to better document the incidence and cause of REI violations and current use of the REI exceptions. While there are many anecdotal accounts of such incidents, recent research on this specific question appears limited and is important for assessing the efficacy of the REI requirements.

Personal Protective Equipment

Proper use of PPE in the presence of pesticides can significantly reduce exposure and risk.²³⁹ First introduced as a requirement for "protective clothing" in the 1974 WPS, more robust provisions have been in place since 1995. Today, PPE includes specialized equipment and clothing that is worn by handlers and early-entry workers—workers performing certain tasks in a treated area during a REI—to minimize their exposure to pesticides and other hazards in the workplace.²⁴⁰ Even though hand labor may cause a worker to "have substantial contact with surfaces that may contain pesticide residues," workers performing these tasks are not explicitly encompassed in the PPE mandate.²⁴¹ This report discusses the PPE requirement because it applies to workers performing handler activities and early-entry workers, and some advocates have suggested PPE provision for other workers as well.

Requirements Overview

The WPS governs the selection, use, maintenance, and disposal of PPE as well as training requirements. PPE includes eyewear, coveralls, and "chemical resistant" items including aprons, gloves, footwear, headgear, suits, and respirators. General work clothing is not considered PPE under the rule,²⁴² although pesticide labels may require such clothing (e.g., long-sleeved shirts, long pants). Handlers using respirators, including N95 masks, must also receive medical evaluations, fit tests, and instructions.²⁴³ Employers are responsible for providing suitable PPE that is clean and functional, as well as examining all PPE for leaks, holes, tears, or signs of wear before each day of use.²⁴⁴ Damaged equipment must be promptly repaired or discarded.²⁴⁵ Employers must ensure proper PPE use and adherence to manufacturer instructions.²⁴⁶ Employers are also expected to provide handlers with designated clean areas away from pesticide storage and usage zones.²⁴⁷

PPE requirements vary based on pesticide toxicity. Pesticide labels specify the required PPE type and material (e.g., "chemical resistant," indicating that the material prevents any detectable movement of the pesticide through it during use; "waterproof," indicating that the material doesn't allow any measurable movement of water or aqueous solutions through it during use).²⁴⁸ The label also includes instructions regarding any modifications to the PPE requirements under different circumstances, such as early entry into a treated area.²⁴⁹

Compliance Deficits

A range of factors can negatively impact compliance with PPE recommendations. Hindrances can include uncomfortable or poor-fitting PPE;²⁵⁰ perceptions that PPE that can slow down work;²⁵¹ inadequate supply, whether due to employer negligence, high costs, or shortages caused by external circumstances such as wildfires or, most recently, the COVID-19 pandemic;²⁵² and poor training on PPE usage and importance.²⁵³ Complacency may also develop if one does not experience an acute episode of pesticide poisoning; exposure can contribute to long-term health issues that are not readily apparent and may not be weighed against other factors (e.g., discomfort). Poor adherence by co-workers and supervisors can also negatively influence adherence among peers, particularly less-experienced workers.²⁵⁴ Stakeholders working directly with farmworker communities report worker stories of supervisors discouraging use by taunting workers or making deprecating comments, insinuating that a worker is "weak" or "feminine" for wearing protective gear.²⁵⁵ Workers have also reported incidents of employers telling them to buy or bring their own gear.²⁵⁶

Working in high-temperature conditions presents additional challenges with PPE. In extremely hot weather, workers and handlers can face increased medical risks (e.g., heat stroke) if they exert themselves while wearing appropriate PPE.²⁵⁷ Paradoxically, wearing protective gear or clothing may be harmful in these situations, and workers may, rationally, opt to go without. The WPS requires specific training on how to prevent and treat heat-related illness due to prolonged PPE use,²⁵⁸ but the risk remains present and may be difficult to mitigate. Additionally, elevated

temperatures facilitate the easier penetration of chemicals through both the PPE and the skin, which may be further compounded by areas of high friction.²⁵⁹ A study with tobacco farmworkers in **North Carolina** found that "once clothing becomes wet with rainwater, dew, or sweat, it no longer provides adequate protection and may, in fact, increase absorption for both pesticides and nicotine."²⁶⁰ Exposure risks rise further as heat increases pesticide volatilization, which can lead to both more absorption and inhalation of pesticide vapors and higher application rates.²⁶¹

As noted above, the WPS PPE requirements do not extend to workers performing tasks on or near pesticide-treated crops after the restricted entry interval has passed. The required WPS training instructs workers to "wear work clothing that protects the body from pesticide residues" when "working in pesticide treated areas,"²⁶² and advises workers, after working in a pesticidetreated area, to wash and change as soon as possible, to wash work clothes (separately) before re-wearing them, to remove work boots before entering the home, and to remove work clothes and wash before physical contact with family members.²⁶³ Beyond education, the rule imposes no obligation on employers to support workers in following this advice. In one focus group study, workers identified employer provision of gloves to all workers as a desirable change to the status quo.²⁶⁴



Worker Stories: Marcela²⁶⁵

Marcela arrived in the United States at age 20 and worked with a nursery for 10 years. At the time, this was a small nursery with only 10 other employees. Marcela planted and weeded plants using her own protective gear: purple latex gloves "como los del doctor" ["Like doctors' gloves."] Marcela had to buy the gloves for herself and replaced them often because they tore easily. She recounted that when spraying fertilizers, the sprayers wore mouth and nose covers as well as gloves. The "esprayadores" as they call them, sprayed pesticides while the rest of the workers were in the same room. Non-esprayadores do not receive protective gear during or after spraying. Marcela also explained that there were no signs to explain to workers that they should leave the room and come back at a later time. Marcela and her co-workers at this nursery never received any pesticide training or information about the dangers of pesticides during the 10 years that she worked there. Nevertheless, Marcela explained that she is aware that sometimes the health effects of pesticides come later. However, she says that there are few other choices for work; the majority of employment is either in construction or in nurseries.

With these complicating factors in mind, it is worth noting that PPE should not be the sole mechanism for protecting handlers and workers from exposure. Of the potential avenues for reducing hazard exposure, as set forth in the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention's (CDC) "hierarchy of controls," PPE sits at the very bottom—the last line of defense.²⁶⁶ Thus, even with

PPE, employers should identify opportunities to eliminate the hazard, substitute or replace the hazard (with a less hazardous alternative), implement engineering controls to isolate people from the hazard, and implement administrative controls to alter the way people work.²⁶⁷ In the WPS context, this can look like transitioning away from reliance on pesticides, transitioning to less toxic pesticides, and adhering to or exceeding the baseline entry-restriction requirements, discussed in the previous section.



Source: Hierarchy of Controls, CTRS. FOR DISEASE CONTROL AND PREVENTION (Jan. 13, 2015), https://www.cdc.gov/niosh/topics/hierarchy/default.html

Recommendations

To improve compliance with the PPE standards in the WPS, policymakers should:

- Encourage or require certification (via signature) from the worker that their employer has provided them with properly fitting PPE and/or the worker has access to the employerprovided PPE they need at the facility.
- Encourage or require employers to make gloves and clothing storage and changing areas available to all workers.

- Provide regular grant funding for agricultural producers to purchase PPE for employees, along with outreach and education and technical assistance for PPE provision. During the COVID-19 pandemic, the USDA provided Pandemic Response and Safety Grants to reimburse producers for PPE purchases, and Congress should authorize funding during non-crisis times to relieve producers, especially smaller farms, of PPE's cost burden.²⁶⁸ The grant agreement should require producers to provide ample, paid time for employees to put on and remove PPE.
- Support research to develop effective auxiliary cooling system PPE, such as cooling garments, made from lighter materials that workers can wear comfortably in the heat without risking heat illness.²⁶⁹ Better-fitting, lighter PPE would be more comfortable for workers and increase the likelihood of consistent use.
- Support research to examine the distinct PPE needs of women and minors.

Decontamination Supplies

Despite WPS provisions designed to prevent workers from coming into contact with pesticides, exposures still occur. Workers may come into contact with pesticide residue or pesticide drift due to violations of the entry restrictions described above as well as in circumstances where those requirements have been followed. With any exposure, it is critical that employers make decontamination supplies readily available to workers to wash themselves and limit the exposure to the greatest extent feasible.

Requirements Overview

As part of the WPS' measures to mitigate harm following exposure, the regulation mandates that employers provide supplies in specific locations as well as means to wash off pesticides and pesticide residues for workers who will come in contact with anything that has been treated with a pesticide, including soil, water, and plants.²⁷⁰ Employers must provide:

- Decontamination supplies, including soap, water, and single-use towels (and extra clothes if needed).²⁷¹ Waterless cleaning supplies, such as gels or other agents, are not acceptable under the rule's requirements.²⁷²
- At least one gallon of water for each worker performing hand labor in a field under an REI within the previous 30 days and three gallons of water for each pesticide handler and early-entry worker at the beginning of each work period.²⁷³ Access to clean natural water sources may suffice.²⁷⁴
- An adequate eye wash system for pesticide handlers actively applying pesticides, in addition to one pint of water in a portable container for eye washing when eye protection is required on the label.
- Information to workers, in an understandable manner, about the location of decontamination supplies when workers begin employment and before workers perform tasks in areas that have been treated with pesticides in the last thirty days or where there has been an REI in effect.²⁷⁵

Supplies must be reasonably accessible and located a quarter mile or less from the work site and at the site where pesticides are mixed and loaded into application equipment. If worker activities are occurring more than a quarter mile from the nearest vehicular access point, the employer must provide soap, single-use towels, and water at the nearest place of vehicular access.²⁷⁶ For workers engaged in WPS-permitted early-entry activities, supplies should be available at the site where workers remove their personal protective equipment.²⁷⁷

Compliance Deficits

Employers do not always provide the decontamination materials and facilities required under the rule. Stakeholders noted that decontamination supplies are often too far from the workers' location to serve their intended purpose. For example, workers may start their shift near the decontamination supplies but end up out of reach as they move across the field during the day.²⁷⁸ To mitigate this concern, some growers keep decontamination supplies on the bed of a truck that moves with the workers.²⁷⁹ Such a solution only works when there is vehicular access through the area that permits appropriate access.²⁸⁰ Other deficits are more directly attributable to poor planning or neglect, such as failing to maintain sufficient supplies relative to the size of the workforce, removing the supplies from the area too early, or miscalculating the required quantity of fresh water per employee.

Workers' use, or lack thereof, of decontamination supplies is also influenced by contextual, cultural, and structural factors. Some factors include the duration of break times, employers' and crew leaders' adherence to safety practices (i.e., group norms), and whether workers are compensated piece-rate versus hourly, among other factors.²⁸¹ Piece-rate pay—which encourages persistent work—and fear of retaliation discourage workers from taking breaks during which they could wash pesticide residue from their hands. Worker practice with respect to washing off residue is a prime concern; in studies of farmworkers' health practices, protective clothing behaviors were commonly practiced, but washing behaviors in the field were not.²⁸² Washing before eating is often not feasible if the meal break is taken in the middle or other side of a field. Observational studies have found that it was uncommon to observe washing behavior before eating, even when washing supplies were made available.²⁸³ The socio-cultural factors influencing these practices are discussed further on page 71.





Worker Stories: Melisa²⁸⁴

Melisa has been in the United States for 13 years and worked at a nursery in Florida for most of that time. Her duties at the nursery include weeding, cleaning plants, cutting plants, planting, watering, fertilizing, and preparing orders. She explained that it is very hot inside the nursery, so it is imperative to drink lots of water. It is also important to bring good shoes, because the floor is slippery with mold and water. Melisa explained that the nursery has been kept in worsening conditions for many years, under the pretext that they are going bankrupt. "Hubo un tiempo en que ni agua nos daban. Ni papel higiénico!" ["There was a time when they didn't even give us water. Nor even toilet paper!"] They never provided workers with gloves, so workers had to buy their own. Melisa calculated that a box of gloves lasts less than a couple of weeks.

During the height of the nursery's success, the company had two nurseries employing over 80 workers. The owners offered some benefits to workers at this time (e.g., sick leave). However, Melisa said they never showed them any videos on pesticides nor explained anything about the dangers of using them. "Aveces esprayaban a dos líneas de uno y con el movimiento del aire igual nos caía todo el espray...antes (personas externas) iban a chequear las nurserias, entonces ponían los avisos de no entrar despues de sprayar." ["Sometimes they would spray two rows from you and with the movement of the air, all the spray would still land on us...before, (people from outside) would come to check on the nurseries, so they would put up the signs saying not to enter because they had just sprayed."] But now, since no one has come to check whether nurseries follow the regulations set for pesticide use, the safety practices at the nursery have been widely ignored. "Incluso el que espraya (el pesticida) no tiene ni el traje (traje de protección) porque el traje ya está muy viejo." ["The guy who sprays (the pesticides) doesn't even have the suit (protective suit) because the suit is so old now."]

Recommendations

To improve compliance with the decontamination supplies provisions in the WPS, policymakers should:

- Provide grant funding through the USDA to support development and implementation of carriers or devices that can better mobilize decontamination supplies, water and cups, and temperature-controlled food storage through the fields. The entire work area is not always accessible by vehicle, which limits access to decontamination and other supplies. The technology is already available for robotic crop carriers to assist humans in the fields by carrying up to 500 lb. of crops in all conditions, and similar technology could be applied to ensure workers have access to important supplies.²⁸⁵
- Ensure that WPS training adequately and sensitively provides education concerning the importance of washing behaviors to reduce pesticide exposure, in a manner that respects the presently held beliefs of some workers concerning bodily health and safety.
- Guarantee workers compensated at a piece-rate wage receive at least the applicable minimum wage for all hours at work. This would entail amending the Fair Labor Standards Act to remove the current minimum wage exemptions for piece-rate work and farms with fewer than 500 man-days of labor, as well as changes to relevant state laws.
- Require workers to be compensated for breaks and non-productive time (e.g., washing, donning and doffing PPE) separate from their piece-rate compensation. For example, in California, the rate of compensation for rest and recovery periods is the average hourly rate over that work week (exclusive of break times, i.e., the average piece-rate wage) or the applicable minimum wage, whichever is higher.²⁸⁶

Emergency Assistance

Pesticide exposure can cause a range of acute symptoms and can cause serious illness, injury, and even death if not treated properly. A medical professional is needed as soon as possible following exposure to evaluate the risks and prescribe the most appropriate course of care. Unfortunately, many health care providers lack education on recognizing pesticide poisoning and the symptoms can present as symptoms of other illnesses. It is therefore critical that the employer ensures a worker suffering an exposure receives appropriate medical attention quickly and that the health care provider receives accurate information concerning the pesticides to which the worker may have been exposed.

Requirements Overview

The WPS requires employers to provide employees with prompt transportation to a medical facility, such as a "hospital, clinic, or infirmary offering emergency health services," to mitigate harm when there is suspected pesticide exposure, or the worker has symptoms of pesticide

exposure, such as fever, vomiting, chills, and dizziness.²⁸⁷ Additionally, the employer must share the Safety Data Sheet (SDS) information and the exposure circumstances with the medical personnel treating the employee.²⁸⁸ In some cases, the EPA permits "trained first aid provider[s]" to attend to workers at the job site, but the employer is still required to transport the employee to a medical facility and provide the health care personnel with the pesticide information.²⁸⁹ The emergency assistance requirement applies only to current employees or new employees who experience acute exposure at the workplace within 72 hours of their employment.²⁹⁰

Compliance Deficits

At first glance—data disparities notwithstanding—compliance with the emergency assistance requirement appears strong because there are not many violations reported to the EPA each year.²⁹¹ For example, between 2015 and 2021, states reported 96 violations, and only one year had more than 16 violations nationally (2018 with 28 violations). However, such violations are more challenging for an inspector to uncover because they depend on worker complaints and candor. The rate of noncompliance with this requirement is therefore likely much higher than the EPA WPS Dashboard suggests. Several factors can contribute to noncompliance, including confusion around identifying a pesticide exposure, worker concerns with seeking treatment, employer desire to conceal incidents, lack of employer preparation, and structural barriers to accessing medical facilities.

First, the requirement only applies when there is a suspected pesticide exposure or symptoms of a pesticide injury and, in practice, relies on a worker knowing they are experiencing pesticide illness and wanting to seek treatment. In many cases, workers do not know that they are experiencing a pesticide injury.²⁹² Pesticide illness resembles the flu, allergies, and green tobacco sickness (nicotine poisoning from handling tobacco plants)²⁹³ and includes symptoms of nausea, vomiting, dizziness and headaches, skin rashes, respiratory difficulties, and eye irritation. It is also easily mistaken for heat illness or a respiratory or skin allergy.²⁹⁴ Therefore, workers may assume the illness is temporary and choose to wait for the sickness to subside rather than notify someone.

Additionally, a worker may not be aware of a recent pesticide application because of language barriers, the employer's failure to notify workers of a recent application, or drift that occurs from application on nearby fields for which they did not receive notice, thereby impeding their ability to identify the cause of their symptoms. In other cases, a worker may start experiencing symptoms after work hours and in the absence of employer support to seek medical care.²⁹⁵ Workers are also reluctant to lose work time or afraid of incurring medical expenses. Workers' compensation can address these concerns by covering costs and portions of lost income. However, as discussed below (page 74), many states do not require employers to carry workers' compensation insurance for agricultural workers, and even where it is required, workers are often unaware of the rights and protections it affords them.

Workers may also not seek medical care for fear of retaliation. H-2A workers especially tend to work through illness out of fear they will lose their visa if they stop working due to illness.²⁹⁶ For undocumented workers, there is also fear that going to the doctor will make their presence known to the government and lead to deportation.²⁹⁷ For all workers, blacklisting from future employment, losing one's job, and retaliatory mistreatment at work are real fears.

Employers and farm managers may also wish to conceal pesticide exposure incidents. Some supervisors will discourage workers from seeking medical attention for fear of triggering an investigation or further scrutiny. When an employer carries workers' compensation, they may also discourage reporting out of concern for increased premiums in the future.

An employer's lack of preparation can also be a barrier to compliance with the emergency assistance requirement. Supervisors may not know how to transport workers or what medical facility to contact. The EPA advises employers to have an emergency response plan, but developing a plan is not a part of the WPS.²⁹⁸ State extension services can offer guidance on how to develop an emergency response plan.²⁹⁹ Examples of advice include "designating an emergency response coordinator, maintaining a list of emergency response agencies, preparing a map of the facility, keeping a current product inventory of the types and quantities of stored chemicals, [and] knowing what emergency equipment and supplies are available."³⁰⁰ Some state OSHA programs require or encourage employers to maintain an Injury and Illness Prevention Plan that can serve this purpose and go several steps further by requiring a more robust hazard analysis and mitigation assessment.³⁰¹ **California** requires employers to maintain a written Injury and Illness Prevention Plan that includes hazard communication, assessment, investigation, correction, and emergency procedures, including for pesticide incidents.³⁰² Even in states where no plan is required, prudent employers can adopt such a protocol.

Even if there is a known pesticide injury, medical facilities and services are sparse in the rural areas where most farms are located.³⁰³ For a quarter of rural Americans, the travel time to the nearest acute care facility averages 34 minutes.³⁰⁴ The alarming rate at which rural hospitals are closing further complicates the issue.³⁰⁵ However, hospitals are not the only facility available for employers to meet the emergency assistance requirements. Federal grant-funded migrant and community health centers offer care to migrant and seasonal agricultural workers (MSAWs) in 40 states and served over one million workers in 2021, primarily in **California**, **Washington**, Florida, and North Carolina.³⁰⁶ While community health centers serve all agricultural workers, migrant health centers (MHCs) primarily serve MSAWs and are located in smaller communities where workers reside.³⁰⁷ Ensuring that employers and supervisors are aware of the MHCs and other community health centers (CHCs) near the operation is essential to meeting the emergency assistance components of the WPS. Still, neither MHCs nor CHCs are prevalent everywhere.³⁰⁸ Mobile health clinics also have a role to play, though their temporary nature creates similar challenges. Minute clinics and retail health clinics may also fill some gaps. More policy and infrastructure support are needed to provide sufficient emergency care in rural areas, which, in turn, will support access to services in the case of exposure.

Pesticide Training for Health Care Providers

Although the WPS does not impose specific requirements on medical providers, worker health and safety depend on effective and accessible care. Even when workers receive transportation to the medical facility, the medical provider often misdiagnoses the illness as an allergic reaction or heat illness. Medical personnel may not have the information nor the training that they need about the pesticide, and there may be language barriers at the medical center. When a clinic is an employer's designated clinic under workers' compensation, personnel may also encounter pressure to designate injuries and illnesses as non-work-related to evade coverage.

Studies have shown that there are significant gaps in knowledge about pesticide exposure among health care providers.³⁰⁹ According to one study, 71 percent of health care providers (nurse practitioners and physician assistants) reported feeling uncomfortable with recognizing and appropriately treating agricultural-related diseases, including pesticide exposure.³¹⁰ Stakeholders report that many providers do not know the appropriate questions to ask, how to take an exposure history, how to address a pesticide-related illness, or even that there's a reporting requirement in states that have one.³¹¹

Even MHCs can struggle to provide appropriate care to farmworkers seeking treatment for occupational injuries.³¹² A Migrant Clinicians Network survey of health care providers serving migrant farmworker communities found that nearly half had received no training related to pesticides or environmental and occupational health more broadly.³¹³ Further, a majority of primary health care providers report feeling unprepared to answer medical questions about pesticides or inquire with patients about possible pesticide exposure.³¹⁴ Sensitivity to employer-worker power dynamics and other risks farmworkers face is also lacking but critical for providing effective care.

For the Emergency Assistance provision of the WPS to be effective, additional training, tools, and resources should be directed to these farmworker-serving health clinics to ensure providers are equipped to address pesticide-related illnesses and injuries. This should be a core component of any future EPA grants for improving health outcomes of workers and communities with respect to pesticide exposure.



Worker Stories: Sandra³¹⁵

Sandra came from Guatemala nine years before participating in the interview. She has worked for the same family that owns a set of nurseries. Her duties included planting, moving soil, cutting plants, and filling trays with young plants. Sandra described the work environment: "Ellos quieren que uno siempre se apure…y contal que no nos corran, pues dale más, a trabajar más rapido." ["*They want you to always rush…and just so that they don't fire you, well you just give more, go and work faster.*"]

Sandra developed a severe rash on her arm while she was still working. They had sprayed pesticides on the plants the day before, and the mist on the surface of the plant rubbed off on her arm. Sandra had a burning sensation that very instant. She tried to tell her boss "pero no me hizo caso el patron." ["But the boss just ignored me."] She continued to work. By evening time, the arm was covered in white bumpy blotches. Again, she went to her boss, and he simply dismissed it, saying that the rash couldn't have been from the chemicals in the nursery; those didn't affect the skin. Sandra kept working for the following six months despite the continuing rash and the burning sensation on her arm.

Sandra eventually went to the clinic on her own, and doctors prescribed medications for her arm. However, her rash was never documented as a work-related injury. Sandra explained that if she had asked for financial help or documentation of her injury, her boss would have fired her. She lied at the clinic and said the rash "simply appeared." When the clinic staff asked her if she worked at a nursery, she denied it. "Hay muchas cosas que uno se reserva porque uno tiene que seguir trabajando... ni modo. Tenía que seguir, llega el cheque y cada dollar tiene su destino y a uno no le queda nada. Tengo a mi mama allá enferma, tengo a mi nino, los bills...por eso protegemos estos trabajos." ["There are many things that you keep to yourself because you have to keep working...there is no other way. I had to go on; that check arrives, and every dollar has its purpose, and you are left with nothing. My mom is sick over there, I have my little boy, the bills...that's why we protect these jobs."]

Recommendations

To improve compliance with the emergency assistance standards in the WPS, policymakers should:

- Provide employers with pocket-sized cards that list pesticide illness/poisoning symptoms and supervisor and emergency medical services information for workers to carry with them. The cards should also be available to download through a QR code that workers with smart phones can always access.
 - Additionally, the card could indicate that the cardholder works with pesticides and be presented to providers upon arrival at a clinic so that the provider is informed of the potential risk and reminded of relevant symptoms.
- Train employers and supervisors to recognize pesticide exposure symptoms. The employer can comply with the emergency assistance requirements more quickly if they can recognize symptoms of pesticide illness. Symptom awareness can also prevent bias and discrimination from improperly influencing a supervisor's assessment of the employee's symptoms.³¹⁶
- Encourage or require employers to have and regularly test an emergency plan or an injury and illness prevention plan that details what to do in the event of a suspected pesticide exposure, including whom to call and how to transport employees to medical facilities. The EPA and the Department of Homeland Security already recommend that employers have an emergency preparedness plan, and the guidance should become part of the WPS.³¹⁷ Employers with emergency plans increase their capacity to comply with the emergency assistance requirement when there is a suspected pesticide exposure.
- Require health centers that receive federal funding to maintain and provide information and resources concerning pesticide exposure, including risk mitigation, exposure and symptom recognition, rights and protections, treatment, and health risks. These materials should be workshopped and developed with farmworkers to ensure accessibility and efficacy.
- Expand resources for mobile health clinics so they are equipped to serve the diverse farmworker community. Migrant health centers and community health centers are essential to farmworker health, but they need more support to reach diverse farmworker populations. Strengthening the infrastructure for mobile clinics that can reach the farms quickly and are prepared to meet the needs of farmworkers would make it easier for employers to comply with the emergency assistance requirement in the event of a suspected pesticide exposure.³¹⁸ Funding could support better training and research to detect and treat pesticide exposure, operational and capital costs, and targeted relationship-building with employers to improve on-farm accessibility.
- Encourage or require employers to provide workers' compensation or compensate workers for time spent seeking medical attention and for recovery time for pesticide illness or injury.
- Provide grant funding and resources to support provider training on identifying and treating pesticide illness/poisoning and research that would help providers more quickly and accurately diagnose and treat patients.

FACTORS SHAPING THE COMPLIANCE LANDSCAPE

VARIOUS FACTORS INFLUENCE WPS COMPLIANCE AMONG GROWERS AND ADHERENCE BY WORKERS. These factors include socio-cultural dynamics and economic considerations as well as legal, administrative, and private structures and entities. Following an examination of sociocultural and economic factors at play, this section highlights the roles of workers' compensation, retaliation protections and reporting systems, the H-2A visa program, farm labor contracting, private compliance oversight, and organic agriculture in shaping worker safety.

Socio-Cultural Factors Affecting Growers

Several factors affect an employer's inclination and ability to comply with the WPS, including their general risk perception, their awareness and understanding of the regulations, and their attitude toward the workers employed in their operations.

Risk Perception

First, a grower's perception of pesticide risks may affect WPS compliance. Growers face known risks every day, such as working with hazardous equipment, weather changes, yield uncertainty, and price fluctuations. Because farming is inherently risky, growers are generally comfortable with higher levels of risk.³¹⁹ They also tend to believe they can control how they respond to risks (and whether they choose to engage with the risk at all) because they have the information needed to make informed decisions and the privilege of making the decision about how to manage the risk.³²⁰ Even though growers may understand the safety concerns associated with pesticides generally, they often do not perceive those risks as being particularly acute or serious for the workers they employ,³²¹ or even for themselves. Studies demonstrate that growers may

fail to appreciate the pesticide risk to farmworkers because they believe that the risk resides with the mixing and handling of the pesticides and not in tasks like harvesting.³²² Further, the grower ultimately responsible for complying with the WPS may have little interaction with workers in the field, relying on farm managers or crew leaders (employed by the farm or separately by farm labor contractors) who act as intermediaries.³²³ This separation can foster their belief that pesticide exposure risk in the field is minimal. Finally, the profit motive to rely on pesticides to increase yield and the desire to conduct an efficient harvest may further bias a grower's perception of the risk involved (i.e., their risk-reward calculus).³²⁴

Limited Understanding

Certain growers also seem to lack awareness and understanding of the WPS requirements. Stakeholders interviewed for this report conveyed a prevailing sense that older growers who have managed operations since long before the 2015 Rule changes are more likely to continue to operate under the prior rules and have not brought their policies and practices up to date. Additionally, smaller-scale operations with fewer resources reportedly struggle with navigating their regulatory obligations, either because they do not fully appreciate their responsibility or because they perceive or experience a burden on their resources to fully implement their responsibilities. Further, some growers mistakenly believe that because small farms enjoy exemptions from other labor protections in some states, such as field safety regulations enforcement by federal OSHA (for farms employing 10 or fewer workers),³²⁵ they are exempt from WPS protections as well. Intentional or inadvertent, these misunderstandings inhibit compliance and put farmworkers at risk.

Negative Perceptions of Workers

Finally, a grower's negative perceptions or beliefs about their workforce may exert a subtle or overt influence over their concern with compliance. Most growers identify as white while most farmworkers identify as Hispanic or Latino/a (with a smaller proportion identifying as Haitian, Jamaican, and other ethnicities). ³²⁶ Many workers are immigrants and/or speak English as a second language or not at all.³²⁷ Perceiving one's workforce as "other" or holding negative stereotypes can diminish an employer's regard for their employees' health and safety and contribute to harmful assumptions.³²⁸ For example, researchers have found that some growers believe that farmworkers come from a "backward society" lacking modern sanitation facilities, which leads the grower to assume that is why workers do not use them.³²⁹ Other research revealed that some growers ignore reports of work injuries from immigrant farmworkers with limited English language skills, forcing those workers to work through the pain, while at the same time providing breaks and time off for English-speaking, U.S.-born farmworkers who report injuries.³³⁰ Conscious and unconscious biases can therefore influence grower commitment to the WPS to some degree.

Socio-Cultural Factors Affecting Workers

Socio-cultural dynamics also affect workers' adherence to the safety practices encouraged under the WPS and ability to enforce their rights. Risk perception, language barriers, cultural differences, and power dynamics each present challenges.

Differing Beliefs About Risks and Health

Workers' risk perception can impact adherence to protective behaviors. Studies suggest that farmworkers are not aligned on the question of whether pesticides are dangerous. Some farmworkers have higher perceptions of the risks than their employers, but others perceive pesticides as safe, believing that growers would not use harmful chemicals.³³¹ Studies suggest that workers often require sensing the pesticide (seeing, feeling, tasting, and sometimes smelling) to be aware of the pesticide's presence and risk.³³² Even when the pesticide is detected, many workers also think they can do little about the risk, which results in decreased self-protective behaviors.³³³ Farmworkers are often not aware of other, less risky employment opportunities; without viable alternatives, their vulnerable financial needs outweigh the costs of pesticide exposure for many.³³⁴ Further, workers may not perceive a risk if they work around pesticides and do not experience or observe acute exposure symptoms, even though some of the potential negative health impacts develop over time. Stakeholders report that younger workers are often less aware of and concerned about the risks. Other barriers, such as language differences between workers and supervisors and between workers and inspectors, may also lead to a misunderstanding about the risk and a reluctance to seek assistance with safety practices.³³⁵



David Bacon

Workers may also hold beliefs about individual health that can influence behavior.³³⁶ Some farmworkers may believe the effects of pesticide exposure depend on the individual person, with some being more sensitive to pesticides than others.³³⁷ Workers interviewed for one study reported varying susceptibility to pesticides' effects (e.g., "It hurts some people and it doesn't hurt others[.]"; "Chemicals affect people differently, depending on their strength and constitution.").³³⁸ Additionally, many farmworkers believe that the health impacts from pesticides are short-term and may not be aware that pesticide exposure can cause long-term health consequences.³³⁹ For example, one study found that among the male seasonal farmworkers interviewed, "most indicated that if someone got sick from pesticide exposure and did not receive treatment, the effects would last a few hours, or as long as a day."³⁴⁰ Some workers may hold health beliefs that further discourage protective behaviors. For instance, a belief that applying cold water to a hot body may cause illness—common to some cultures—could discourage one from using cold water to wash off pesticide residue when working in a hot environment.³⁴¹ In a study documenting worker perceptions of their work environment, one worker shared that the grower wanted to provide iced water but the worker waited to wash up at home with hot water because they believe that "when you are working and your hands are hot and you get them wet" you can develop rheumatism (i.e., arthritis).³⁴²

Interactive and engaged training can help overcome these barriers through techniques such as sharing personal experiences with pesticides, case studies, hands-on activities, and use of a fluorescent tracer and non-toxic powders or lotions to simulate pesticide residue and help workers visualize the effects.³⁴³ Education provided by peers, promotores, or other organizations and individuals with similar cultural backgrounds or practice with culturally sensitive training can go a long way to overcome these barriers to protective behavior. Educating workers on the real risks and why and how protective behaviors can mitigate those risks can empower workers to better protect themselves and their families. Of course, growers must adhere to their other obligations under the WPS for workers to be able to protect themselves appropriately.

Language Barriers

Recent survey data indicates that 63 percent of U.S. farmworkers were born in Mexico, 30 percent in the United States or Puerto Rico, and five percent in Central America.³⁴⁴ Two-thirds are most comfortable conversing in Spanish.³⁴⁵ A significant number of farmworkers come from Indigenous communities, and some are most comfortable speaking an Indigenous language.³⁴⁶ The vast majority of H-2A workers come to the United States from Mexico, with some of those workers also identifying as Indigenous. In contrast, growers are 95 percent white³⁴⁷ and primarily speak English as a first language. As noted throughout this report, language differences hinder worker comprehension during training and with respect to the information-sharing components of the WPS. While an increasing number of resources are offered in Spanish or another language, growers typically communicate orally in English. Providing these trainings in an appropriate language is critical, as literacy levels vary among farmworkers and written materials may not be accessible. Furthermore, language barriers can deter workers from seeking assistance from others or reporting violations to state agencies or inspectors who encounter them.³⁴⁸

Uneven Power Dynamics

Power dynamics between employers and employees also present obstacles to worker safety. Workers rely on their employers to sustain their livelihood, which can make them reticent to raise concerns if employers are not taking the WPS seriously or if they observe violations.³⁴⁹ Most farmworkers are immigrants, and over 40 percent of farmworkers lack documentation to work in the United States.³⁵⁰ Both the social taboo and legal ramifications of being undocumented isolate farmworkers. These factors are compounded by the fear of losing their jobs, being unable to support themselves and their families, and being forcibly separated from their family and community in the event of deportation, all of which further discourages them from asserting their rights.³⁵¹ Undocumented workers generally avoid filing complaints or even sharing information related to their work because they fear deportation.³⁵²

Even when workers have work authorization, they are reluctant to call attention to health and safety issues because they are afraid their employers will retaliate, threatening their jobs and income. H-2A workers are especially vulnerable because their visa is connected to a specific employer, and they would have to return to their origin county if they stopped working for the employer listed on their visa.³⁵³

The power disparity intensifies for workers of a different race, ethnicity, gender, gender identity, or sexual orientation than their employer. Women and gender-diverse workers can face retaliation in the forms of sexual harassment and assault, while also encountering gender stereotypes and other forms of discrimination in the workplace.³⁵⁴

The lack of guaranteed confidentiality or anonymity in reporting WPS violations in many states only exacerbates these issues, a topic which is explored further on page 75.

Economic Considerations Facing Growers

As business owners, growers manage their operations with an eye toward revenues balanced against input costs, capital investments, and regulatory compliance. Research has found that growers generally believe they are subject to too many regulations and may experience internal resistance to compliance with additional policies,³⁵⁵ including the WPS. Regulations typically impose new costs or may pass associated costs onto an employer to meet the requirements. The employer must decide how they will meet those requirements or if the associated costs are too burdensome, regardless of whether this burden is real or perceived.³⁵⁶ Since any new costs that do not have an apparent investment payoff could reduce profits, there is little incentive for growers to comply with a regulation without a fine, fee, or other type of penalty associated with noncompliance. Often, growers wait until they have faced a fine or the stress and work disruption caused by a pesticide exposure incident before revamping their policies and practices to comply with new requirements.
Unfortunately, a grower's experience facing increased regulation and associated costs may complicate or deter compliance with relatively inexpensive obligations like the WPS. For example, in an illustrative case study, researchers at California Polytechnic State University, San Luis Obispo found that a lettuce grower in the Salinas Valley saw their regulatory compliance costs increase by 795 percent from 2006 to 2017 while its production costs increased by just 24.8 percent.³⁵⁷ Apart from assigning and training a human resources staff member to be responsible for WPS compliance, including worker training, costs to the grower to comply with the WPS are marginal. However, perceptions of over-regulation, increased costs, and regulatory fatigue could hinder compliance despite these minimal WPS-associated costs.

Compounding the issue further, the penalties assessed for WPS violations are relatively low and may be insufficient to incentivize compliance. The previous report in this series, *Exposed and at Risk*, highlighted the prevalence of minimal fines for noncompliance with the WPS. For example, in **California**, 86 percent of fines were at or below \$500. In **Illinois**, fines are levied through a point system based on the occurrence of exposure (rather than the number of people affected by the occurrence), and fines are typically less than \$1000.³⁵⁸ When fines for noncompliance are minimal—or at least less than the cost of compliance—a grower's cost assessment will weigh in favor of noncompliance. At that point, potential fines are merely the cost of doing business, and only those growers who value compliance and worker safety independent of their balance sheets will be concerned.

Low fines become an even lesser perceived cost or concern when the risk of receiving a penalty is low. As detailed in *Exposed and at Risk*, the agencies responsible for compliance inspections and enforcement activities are under-resourced and therefore understaffed. For example, the Field Operations Unit of the Pesticide Section of the **North Carolina** Department of Agriculture and Consumer Services employs 22 individual inspectors who are responsible for conducting inspections on more than 45,000 farms.³⁵⁹ Most violations result in a warning rather than a costly fine.³⁶⁰ Finally, some inspections are announced in advance, giving growers the opportunity to get things in line that day. These dynamics create a landscape that emboldens disregard for the WPS.

Workers' Compensation

On the other hand, workers' compensation regimes may incentivize growers to comply with the WPS. Workers' compensation (often called workers' comp) is a type of insurance that employers carry to cover the costs of their employees' work-related illness or injury.³⁶¹ Workers' compensation insurance is no-fault coverage. In other words, it covers the costs of workrelated injuries even when the injury is the employee's fault.³⁶² Producers who provide workers' compensation insurance pay the premium to insurance companies according to the farm's safety records. When workers are injured on the farm and file a workers' compensation claim, the employer's premiums increase.³⁶³ Therefore, it is in the employer's best economic interest to comply with the WPS to mitigate the risk of pesticide injury. States regulate workers' compensation insurance, and many states exempt agriculture from the requirements even though it is one of the most dangerous industries.³⁶⁴ Since workers' compensation costs money, a cost advantage—or an incentive not to provide workers' comp coverage—exists for agriculture employers that: (1) do not use the H-2A guest worker program; and (2) operate in states that do not require workers' compensation insurance for other agricultural employees.³⁶⁵ These employers have little incentive to carry workers' comp insurance.



(state law does not require coverage for any agricultural workers, but employers may elect to provide coverage)

Please note that some state workers' compensation laws additionally exclude from coverage workers who are not state residents, which may affect some workers' eligibility.

Credit: Farmworker Justice

State laws requiring workers' compensation for agricultural workers may promote better compliance with worker health and safety regulations, including the WPS. Since workplace injuries increase insurance premiums, growers have an economic incentive to create and maintain a safe work environment. Furthermore, growers working with insurance companies may receive regulatory compliance guidance or "risk management" support from their insurer.³⁶⁶ By making worker health and safety a built-in business expense, state-mandated workers'

compensation schemes can increase employer attention and commitment to adopting best practices and ensuring compliance on their operation. Unfortunately, the potential for increased costs may also influence employers to neglect or discourage reporting of pesticide injuries. Proper training and mandatory reporting for medical providers is critical to mitigate this concern.

Anti-Retaliation and Confidential Reporting

The WPS contains provisions intended to curtail employers' retaliatory actions against farmworkers and pesticide handlers who voice concerns or speak out against their employer.³⁶⁷ An employer violates FIFRA (the law that authorizes the WPS) when they take any adverse action against any worker or handler for: (1) attempting to comply with the WPS; (2) reporting suspected WPS violations or filing complaints with the relevant authorities; (3) participating in an investigation or other proceeding concerning WPS compliance; or (4) refusing to carry out any instructions that the worker or handler reasonably believes to be in violation of WPS.³⁶⁸ WPS training is required to make workers and handlers aware of the WPS protections against retaliatory acts.³⁶⁹

Fear of retaliation is cited as one of the primary reasons that workers are unlikely to report pesticide-related injuries and WPS violations, including retaliation or threats thereof.³⁷⁰ Even if workers are aware of the legal protections against retaliation, most are also aware of instances where retaliation has gone unaddressed and this perception of ineffective enforcement can affect workers' willingness to report.³⁷¹ If workers lack confidence that state agencies will vindicate their rights when an employer retaliates against them, they will be less willing to report violations for fear of losing their job, deportation, or even physical assault. The precarious immigration status of many farmworkers or their family members exacerbate these fears.³⁷²

Additionally, the WPS protections against retaliation are not as protective as other worker protection laws. Retaliation is an unlawful act under FIFRA in the same way that other WPS violations constitute "use [of] any registered pesticide in a manner inconsistent with its labeling."³⁷³ These violations carry the threat of civil penalties (monetary fine) and criminal sanctions in more egregious cases.³⁷⁴ But, unlike other worker protection statutes,³⁷⁵ the WPS and FIFRA do not provide for reinstatement (in the case of termination), back pay or lost wages, or other types of damages. The law also does not provide a private right of action for a worker to bring a claim for damages or to seek an injunction. While state laws may (in limited instances) provide alternative avenues for relief, the WPS should include the enhanced rights that other laws guarantee to offer workers greater protection in reporting.

Additionally, the WPS lacks any guarantee of confidentiality in reporting violations, meaning that an employer may be able to trace a complaint back to the worker. The EPA has indicated it does not have the authority to regulate the confidentiality of complaints and leaves the matter to states to handle.³⁷⁶ Some state agencies will investigate anonymous or confidential complaints; in **Florida**, for example, the enforcement agency will investigate complaints made by confidential informants if the complaint is legally sufficient and in writing, the violations alleged are

substantial, and the department "has reason to believe" the alleged violations in the complaint are true.³⁷⁷ However, there remains a concern that the employee's name could be revealed through a public records request. Workers seeking legal counsel on whether to file a complaint would, in many cases, learn that their complaint will not be confidential and may refrain from filing for that reason. States may also accept anonymous reports of pesticide violations. However, a drawback of anonymous reporting is the agency's inability to ask a complainant worker followup questions. In addition, sometimes an employer will be able to guess who filed a complaint and retaliate. It is harder for an anonymous complainant to prove retaliation.

The lack of confidentiality in reporting means that many violations are likely going unreported and unaddressed. One potential tool to address the resulting knowledge gap is an anonymous reporting and surveillance system available to workers and their representatives to document exposure or violation incidents.³⁷⁸ The data generated from such a tool could be used to better inform state enforcement agencies of predominant concerns or growers, regions, or crops that may be worth strategic enforcement attention to maximize regulatory efficiency.³⁷⁹ Such a tool, the Community Pesticide Exposure Observatory tool, has been developed by the Farmworker Collaboration Group, which receives funding from Michigan State University.³⁸⁰ The Migrant Clinicians Network serves as a facilitator and platform for this group. The primary objective of this resource is to systematically document instances of pesticide exposure at the community level within agricultural settings. Furthermore, this resource has the potential to be used to monitor other aspects of occupational health, such as the identification of heat stress. Also, it is designed to collect field information, not necessarily with all the details required by government agencies but in a manner that enables the communities to report effectively through their organizations.

Recommendations

- Amend FIFRA to provide stronger retaliation protections for workers (e.g., reinstatement, back pay, other damages).
- Establish confidentiality protections for workers reporting WPS violations.

H-2A Visa Program

H-2A workers represent a growing proportion of the U.S. farm workforce. The H-2A program allows qualifying U.S. growers to hire foreign nationals to fill temporary agricultural positions when they face a labor shortage.³⁸¹ The number of positions certified to be filled by H-2A workers has increased from just over 48,000 positions certified in fiscal year 2005 to over 370,000 in fiscal year 2022.³⁸² By 2020, H-2A workers accounted for an estimated 10 percent of the average employment on U.S. crop farms.³⁸³ Many foreign workers avail themselves of the program due to the higher wages they can earn in the United States as compared to their country of origin.³⁸⁴ Growers turning to the program must provide incoming workers with housing, workers' compensation, and transportation to work, among other responsibilities.³⁸⁵ The H-2A law requires that employment of H-2A workers will not adversely affect the domestic workforce.³⁸⁶

Employers must therefore recruit domestic workers for open positions and pay H-2A workers (as well as domestic workers in corollary positions) the "adverse effect wage rate," a wage rate set by the Department of Labor for a given region to protect against the wage depression that the program could cause. An H-2A visa is tied to a specific employer, meaning that in most cases the termination of employment results in the loss of work authorization and requires departure from the United States.

Despite the program's strictures, it presents built-in challenges for both H-2A workers and domestic farmworkers. Because an H-2A worker's visa is tied to their employer and they live in employer-provided and -controlled housing, the power imbalance between employer and employee noted elsewhere in this report is even more pronounced, and the workers are very isolated. In extreme cases, this type of dependence on one's employer has led to labor trafficking.³⁸⁷ Domestic workers, on the other hand, see wages and working conditions stagnate or only marginally improve as employers have less incentive to significantly raise wages or improve their employment practices when H-2A workers may be available to fill gaps and accept conditions as they are.³⁸⁸ Domestic farmworkers have reported seeing positions they hoped to return to filled by H-2A workers the grower preferred to hire. Some growers may have this preference because they find H-2A workers to be a more malleable workforce—less likely to complain because they have no other employment option, less educated about their rights, and lacking knowledge of resources available to them to assert those rights.

The growing reliance on the H-2A program creates challenges for ensuring worker safety. While in 2022 just 0.03 percent of H-2A positions had the word "pesticide" in their job description, and DOL certified just 31 H-2A positions as Pesticide Handlers,³⁸⁹ most H-2A workers engage in crop farming that would put them at risk of exposure to pesticides at some point during the season. Under the WPS, these workers should be trained upon arrival to the United States and before beginning any work. Stakeholders interviewed for this report had diverse perspectives as to whether compliance with the WPS (particularly training) improves or weakens under the H-2A program. Some believed that H-2A workers in their region were more likely to receive WPS training because growers using the program are more aware of their regulatory obligations and may perceive themselves as inviting heightened scrutiny by participating in the program. A survey conducted by Illinois Migrant Legal Assistance Project found that 93 percent of the 103 H-2A workers surveyed across **Illinois** had received the required training;³⁹⁰ however, 16 percent reported they did not know they had rights to protection against pesticide poisoning.³⁹¹ Other stakeholders believe that H-2A workers in their region are not receiving the required training and that H-2A growers ignore these obligations unless workers are actually handling pesticides.

This variation is possible because the H-2A regulations do not mandate "know your rights" training or the provision of safety information for incoming workers. While an employer must provide workers a copy of the work contract (in a language they understand), which includes many provisions related to the H-2A program requirements, it does not include information about the rights and guarantees afforded them under other federal worker protection statutes. Consequently, there is wide variability—influenced by grower choice and prevailing practices in a region—regarding whether an H-2A worker will receive WPS training or learn of the protections and grower obligations under the WPS.

Recommendations

If the H-2A program continues,³⁹² policymakers should:

- Amend the H-2A regulations to specifically refer to the WPS and its general provisions as program requirements that must be disclosed in the work contract. The work contract should be provided in a language the worker understands and should be reviewed with the worker verbally if they have literacy challenges. This information should be provided before a worker takes the time and expense to travel to the United States, as well as at the beginning of the employment term.
- Amend the H-2A regulations to require additional disclosures and training regarding workers' rights and protections broadly, including the WPS. Disclosures and materials should include the informational cards and resources described elsewhere in this report.
- Amend the H-2A regulations to reduce isolation of workers by assuring that workers are allowed to have visitors at their housing locations, as the Department of Labor has recently proposed.
- Establish exit-interview procedures with H-2A workers that include inquiry into a grower's practices regarding pesticides and compliance with the WPS, with guaranteed anonymity and confidentiality.
- Increase coordination and shared authorities among state inspection officials charged with enforcing laws related to workers on agricultural establishments (e.g., H-2A housing inspections and WPS compliance).

Farm Labor Contractors

The agricultural industry relies heavily on Farm Labor Contractors (FLCs) to bridge the gap between growers and farmworkers. A labor contractor acts as an intermediary, bringing crews of farmworkers to growers who require a larger labor force for a temporary period. Unfortunately, the legal landscape surrounding FLCs is marked by confusion, creating a breeding ground for exploitation in agricultural settings. Because FLCs typically work with farmworkers most directly, the workers' relationship to the grower may be obscured. In an employment law context, the degree of control the FLC and the employer each have over the workers can affect their individual liability to the worker for unpaid wages and other legal violations. The FLC model thus diminishes employer accountability and liability for wages and working conditions; even when the grower is responsible, a worker may only be familiar with their crew leader, ultimately letting the grower off the hook. FLCs have also been found to be the worst violators of employment laws in agriculture, accounting for just 14 percent of the labor force but 24 percent of the employment law violations.³⁹³ The WPS defines the roles and responsibilities of FLCs and growers,³⁹⁴ each defined as the following:

Labor Contractor	A person, other than a commercial pesticide handler employer, who employs workers or handlers to perform tasks on an agricultural establishment for an agricultural employer or a commercial pesticide handler employer.
Agricultural Employer	Any person who is an owner of, or is responsible for the management or condition of, an agricultural establishment, and who employs any worker or handler.

While the agricultural employer can delegate certain responsibilities under the WPS to a labor contractor, the ultimate responsibility for WPS compliance lies with the agricultural employer.³⁹⁵ They bear the duty of ensuring that workers and handlers receive the necessary protections mandated by pesticide labeling and the WPS regulations.³⁹⁶ On the other hand, if the labor contractor oversees the application of pesticides, using their own equipment and PPE, they are considered a Commercial Pesticide Handler Employer and have separate duties they must abide by under the WPS.³⁹⁷

Despite clarity in the regulation, the confusion that often accompanies the breakdown of responsibilities and liabilities between FLCs and employers still permeates the WPS context. An agricultural employer may incorrectly believe that the crew leader bringing workers to the farm is responsible for ensuring those workers are trained and have access to required information and supplies under the WPS. Although empirical data is lacking, anecdotal reports confirm that deficits in WPS compliance are often exacerbated in the FLC context. However, contrary to this perception, **compliance responsibility remains with the agricultural employer**. They may arrange for the FLC to train the workers or provide supplies but must be careful to ensure that these requirements are met to avoid liability.

Private Compliance Oversight

Although the primary responsibility for monitoring and enforcing WPS compliance falls to government agencies, private entities and individuals can play an oversight role as well. As noted previously, the number of inspectors relative to agricultural operations makes it nearly impossible for public entities to provide meaningful compliance oversight, meaning that noncompliance and even egregious violations can continue unrecognized and unaddressed. Without absolving government actors of their responsibilities, private entities can play a complementary role, supporting compliance and worker protection by drawing attention to violations they uncover, working with employers to address noncompliance outside of the government's enforcement process, and through incentives and penalties that support compliance separate from the WPS penalty scheme. Worker-Driven Social Responsibility organizations, unions, and third-party verification programs can each play this role to some degree.

Worker-Driven Social Responsibility

Worker-Driven Social Responsibility (WSR) offers a private mechanism for supporting and ensuring compliance with the WPS. Developed and spearheaded by the Coalition of Immokalee Workers (CIW), which began in 1993 as a community organization of farmworkers in southwest Florida, the WSR model leverages the purchasing power of major corporate buyers (e.g., Walmart, Whole Foods, and Subway) to eliminate forced labor and other longstanding farm labor abuses and to require the implementation of humane working conditions on farms enrolled in CIW's Fair Food Program (FFP).³⁹⁸

At its core, the WSR approach ensures that "worker organizations [are] the driving force in the creation, monitoring, and enforcement of programs designed to improve their wages and working conditions" and that individual workers serve as frontline monitors of their own rights on the job. It does so via supply-chain agreements with brands and retailers that require the following: financial support to raise farmworker pay and/or help suppliers (as in the case of Northeast dairy farms in the Milk with Dignity Program) to meet the labor standards established by the program; a binding-and-enforceable commitment by the buyers "to stop doing business with suppliers who violate those standards;" and the creation of "monitoring and enforcement mechanisms designed to provide workers an effective voice in the protection of their own rights."³⁹⁹

Tools employed in the FFP to put these principles into practice include a code of conduct designed by farmworkers themselves (e.g., the Fair Food Code of Conduct); worker-to-worker education on workers' rights under the Code of Conduct; a 24-hour complaint line, with a full complaint investigation and resolution process; and annual audits of all participating farms during which a majority of workers present are interviewed personally.⁴⁰⁰ Additionally, monthly Health and Safety Committee meetings are required, where concerns about work environment, including pesticide exposure, can be raised and corrective actions agreed upon.

The FFP offers several mechanisms that promote WPS compliance. Growers participating in FFP must abide by the Fair Food Code of Conduct (the Code), which reinforces their existing legal obligations and requires growers to "take all necessary steps to avoid endangering the safety of" workers, including by permitting workers who feel threatened or in danger of their health or safety to cease working without retaliation and by implementing a system for work safety stoppages due to pesticides (among other dangers).⁴⁰¹ Additionally, the Code considers pesticide violations to be "negligent endangerment" of workers, constituting an "Article II Violation" that requires "specified remedial action by the Participating Grower to avoid suspension from the FFP" and/or probation.⁴⁰² Suspension from the FFP means that under the supply chain agreements with major buyers, a grower could lose a significant portion of its business for having failed to adhere to the WPS.

Importantly, the FFP's 24-hour complaint line—the "línea de quejas," staffed by a bilingual, thoroughly trained, Fair Food Standards Council investigator—with its accompanying investigation and resolution process, provides workers with a meaningful mechanism for holding their employer accountable and quickly resolving situations that threaten worker safety.

Information about the hotline and the phone number is shared with workers through trainings, "Know Your Rights and Responsibilities" booklets, cards, and on weekly paychecks. Workers further understand their rights, such as working free from pesticide exposure, as well as how and when to enforce them, due to worker-to-worker education sessions and grower-provided FFP training. The FFP's prohibitions against retaliation and ability to more closely monitor grower behavior makes that protection more substantial—and more secure-feeling—than federal retaliation protections, which again depend on public agencies to enforce.

Taken together, the protections and oversight provided by the FFP bring safety into reach for the farmworkers employed on FFP-participating farms.

Recommendations

Encourage grower participation in WSR programs through incentives, procurement preferences, and education about the benefits these programs offer to workers and growers.

Unions

An effective union can also provide oversight of employment conditions and establish processes for addressing concerns or legal violations that arise. A union brings together workers to act collectively to advance their common interests and negotiate with their employer over the terms and conditions of employment. Once a union is in place, it would (ideally) negotiate with an employer to establish a collective bargaining agreement (CBA), "a legally enforceable, written contract between a union representing a group of employees and an employer in a workplace."⁴⁰³ Unions provide workers with representation and protection, empowering workers to raise safety issues that arise in the workplace. They also provide workers with a point-ofcontact for discussing and understanding their rights and legal protections. In promoting better work environments, unions may also secure or encourage more effective pesticide training and continuing education. By working closely with employees at a particular jobsite, union leadership can stay attuned to the most relevant concerns at that operation. When violations arise, the union may either address deficiencies through enforcing the CBA or report legal violations to the relevant government authority.

Although unions and CBAs offer many advantages, federal and state policy has restricted the availability and efficacy of these tools for farmworkers. Farmworkers are exempt from the protections of the National Labor Relations Act, so if workers come together to bargain collectively, their employer has no obligation to negotiate with them or even to retain those employees. Some states go beyond federal law and protect farmworkers' rights to bargain collectively, including **California**, **New York**, and **Washington**.⁴⁰⁴ Still, some of these laws limit farmworkers' right to strike, effectively gutting one of the most powerful tools a union has in the negotiation process. Seasonality, migration, rurality, and other factors can make it challenging to unionize farmworkers even in states that offer protections. Union participation is exceptionally low, with some researchers reporting that farmworker union membership across the United States is statistically zero.⁴⁰⁵ Some exceptions include Familias Unidas por la Justicia (Washington); United Food and Commercial Workers (multi-state); Farm Labor Organizing Committee (FLOC; multi-state); AFL-CIO (multi-state); and United Farm Workers (multi-state). Where a union and bargaining protections are present, a CBA is often still difficult to achieve as employers resist negotiations and coming to an agreement.⁴⁰⁶ More protections and support are therefore needed for unions to provide an effective, private mechanism for reinforcing the WPS requirements on farms across the country.

Recommendations

Establish a federal floor protecting farmworker labor organizing that permits state law to go further and that does not preclude entry into or enforcement of supply chain agreements.





Third-Party Verification Programs

Third-party verification programs are another private mechanism that could drive compliance with the WPS. Third-party verification programs engage multiple stakeholders across the supply chain to ensure that the products receiving certification adhere to a specific set of standards.⁴¹¹ Many third-party verification systems are multi-stakeholder initiatives (MSIs). MSIs are organizations that connect corporations with civil society to evaluate a central issue—usually related to human and environmental rights—within corporate strategy.⁴¹² MSIs recognize that the ability to address human rights issues is not always possible with singular governance mechanisms; it requires members of various interest groups, including corporations, investors, nonprofits, consumers, and, ideally, workers. MSIs are often considered a moderate alternative to the polarization between mandatory government regulation schemes and independent (or voluntary) corporate regulation.⁴¹³ Growers may choose to participate in third-party verification programs to appeal to consumers and institutions interested in purchasing products with more stringent, socially conscious supply chain standards.

Third-party verification programs can incentivize better labor practices by elevating standards and shedding light on supply-chain actors; the resulting market incentives (i.e., consumer demand, marketing opportunities) encourage participating employers to verify that they provide a safe and healthy work environment. Program standards that target pesticide practices can move growers toward compliance with the WPS.



Third-Party Verification Examples

The Equitable Food Initiative (EFI) is a multi-stakeholder third-party verification program aiming to improve farmworkers' working conditions and ensure food safety in the produce industry by working closely with farmworkers, employers, and retailers to establish and verify standards that promote a safe and healthy work environment.⁴¹⁴ EFI-certified farming operations meet the EFI Pest Management Standards, which require workers to verify compliance with the WPS training requirements.⁴¹⁵ EFI creates and trains a Leadership Team of nine to 20 people on every EFI-certified farm to help the farm meet and maintain the EFI standards.⁴¹⁶ The Leadership Team includes workers and intentionally reflects the workforce's demographics, assuring workers' input and participation in identifying and addressing problems that arise on the farm related to worker health and safety.⁴¹⁷ EFI labels all certified fruits and vegetables with its "Responsibly Grown, Farmworker Assured" label to signal to the consumer that the product complies with the program.⁴¹⁸

Other third-party certification programs that include standards related to worker health, safety, and welfare include the GlobalG.A.P. certification⁴¹⁹ and the Agricultural Justice Project's Food Justice Certification.⁴²⁰

While third-party verification programs and MSIs have the potential to foster WPS compliance through increased transparency about worker health and safety standards on participating farms, the programs are only as effective as their accountability mechanisms. Some critics of third-party verification programs and MSIs highlight that corporations often center themselves in the governance structure by dominating the program design and decision-making processes to ensure that the MSI prioritizes their objectives, which poses challenges with accountability.⁴²¹ Additionally, unlike the WSR model, there is no supply-chain agreement under which a grower could lose access to major buyers; the penalty is typically just losing the certification. MSIs also do not (typically) offer an easy enforcement mechanism for workers to counterbalance the threat of retaliation for reporting. For certifications to be a meaningful tool for promoting worker well-being, farmworker participation in the certification process, like in the EFI program, plus rigorous inspections and standards reviews, are necessary to ensure worker health and safety are a priority. Structuring governance structures to put workers and worker advocates in the majority of any governing bodies or decision-making groups or entrusting them with veto power can also promote legitimacy.



Legal Aid Organizations

Legal aid organizations also play a critical role in protecting worker health and safety. In addition to representing individual clients in administrative and judicial proceedings, legal aid organizations frequently conduct "know your rights" education, outreach, and legal counseling that helps workers better understand their legal protections and their employer's obligations. Through outreach, inquiries, and the client intake process, legal service providers gain insight into employer practices in each region, often learning of bad practices and abuses occurring at a worksite, in a region, or in production of a particular crop. As they help workers enforce their rights, service providers can build relationships with government regulators and inspection officers that make these service providers advisors to and extensions of those enforcement bodies, helping steer government scrutiny to problematic worksites.

Many legal aid organizations have dedicated farmworker units, devoting staff and resources to developing expertise to the issues facing farmworkers in their region. These units can assist workers in filing complaints about pesticide safety violations, conduct oversight on the quality and extent of enforcement, intervene in appeals of citations, and represent workers in retaliation claims and sometimes in personal injury claims against pesticide application companies. Some organizations even have established formal agreements or memoranda of understanding with enforcement agencies to help streamline the reporting and referral of other types of health and safety violations.⁴⁰⁷

Legal aid organizations face limitations, however, that inhibit their ability to provide extensive oversight. Legal services are sparser in rural areas, creating "legal deserts" in many of the regions where farmworkers live and work.⁴⁰⁸ Additionally, many legal aid programs receive funding from the Legal Services Corporation (LSC, a publicly funded, Congressionally established nonprofit), which restricts their ability to directly represent undocumented individuals, represent groups in class actions, or engage in labor organizing activities.⁴⁰⁹ Complicating this representation further, lawyers must counsel their clients according to the client's best interest. Reporting pesticide violations holds no promise of monetary damages⁴¹⁰ or, in many states, assurance of confidentiality that might balance the risk to a worker of employer retaliation, a fact which an attorney will share with their client and may decrease the worker's interest in reporting. Thus, service providers may learn of violations that do not get communicated to enforcement authorities and therefore go unaddressed. Amending FIFRA to include a private right of action for WPS violations, with civil penalties recoverable by workers, could better deputize legal service providers to augment under-resourced enforcement agencies in protecting workers.

Organics

Many mistakenly believe that organic growers have no responsibilities under the WPS. However, certain registered pesticides (including both synthetic and naturally derived substances) may be used in organic farming.⁴²² For example, lime sulfur solution may be used in organic agriculture and can be highly toxic.⁴²³ Sulfur, which is commonly used as a pest-control substance on both conventional and certified-organic farms, is known to cause irritant dermatitis and respiratory and eye irritation.⁴²⁴ "Organic," therefore, does not necessarily mean pesticide-free, and the WPS applies to any organic agricultural operation that uses registered pesticides bearing the WPS label.⁴²⁵ Further, the USDA organic certification does not include any separate requirements with respect to worker protections,⁴²⁶ so WPS compliance remains critical.

Although it is not pesticide-free, organic agriculture can help protect farmers and farmworkers by eliminating exposure to most toxic synthetic pesticides.⁴²⁷ Farmworkers at organic agricultural establishments have been found to have lower concentrations of insecticide and fungicide metabolites in urine—an indicator of harmful pesticide exposure—compared to those working on conventional agricultural establishments.⁴²⁸ The National Organic Program's (NOP) focus on promoting on-farm ecological balance by relying on mechanical, biological, and cultural practices rather than chemical applications can help reduce farmworkers' exposure to harmful pesticides.⁴²⁹ Every certified-organic agricultural operation is required to develop an organic system plan (OSP), which specifies how farmers will control pests of concern, and submit it for approval to a third-party certifier.⁴³⁰ Thus, third-party certifiers can support the health and safety of farmworkers by emphasizing that pesticides should be considered only as a last resort and by ensuring that an OSP's requirements remain rigorous and that the plan prioritizes techniques that promote ecological balance.

Encouraging growers to transition to organic agriculture is a worthwhile strategy for mitigating the harm from the most toxic pesticides. Organic transitions can also mitigate concerns regarding pesticide drift from conventional operations onto organic operations. The process to become certified organic, however, can be lengthy, expensive, and challenging for growers to undertake. The transition takes a minimum of three years to complete,⁴³¹ during which time the agricultural establishment seeking certification must manage its operation under the NOP and without the use of any prohibited inputs.⁴³² During the transition, farmers must keep extensive records documenting all land use and material applications throughout the transitional period.⁴³³ They must also maintain compliance with organic growing requirements but cannot yet realize the additional revenue gained from marketing their agricultural products as organic.⁴³⁴ Obstacles like the certification costs, pest management, additional labor costs, availability of organic processing and distribution facilities, and recordkeeping requirements, among others, can act as deterrents to the transition.⁴³⁵

To mitigate these deterrents, several programs are available to support conventional agricultural operations interested in transitioning to organic production. The USDA's Organic Transition Initiative (OTI), created in 2022, is one such program intended to deliver "wrap-around technical assistance."⁴³⁶ The OTI provides farmer-to-farmer mentoring, direct financial support and additional crop insurance assistance, and support for targeted market development projects.⁴³⁷ USDA also offers financial support to transitioning farms through the Organic Certification Cost Share Program and the Organic and Transitional Education and Certification Program, both of which provide funding to obtain or renew organic certification.⁴³⁸ States may also complement the national programs with their own initiatives, such as **California's** \$5 million investment into supporting organic transitions in the state's 2022–23 state budget.⁴³⁹

Recommendations

To enhance worker safety from pesticide exposure and harm on farms, policymakers should:

- Amend the regulation governing organic system plans (7 C.F.R. § 205.201) to require growers to identify products that trigger WPS requirements and certify their understanding of their obligations under the WPS.
- Increase the EPA's outreach to organic growers, through collaboration with USDA, to ensure that organic growers are aware and informed of their responsibilities to comply with the WPS.
- Continue and increase funding for USDA's Organic Transition Initiative and cost-share programs to encourage organic transitions, while encouraging and promoting sound labor practices on organic farms. The programs are important for reversing the recent trend of fewer non-certified organic farms actively transitioning to organic production.



RECOMMENDATIONS

THIS FINAL SECTION SUMMARIZES THE RECOMMENDATIONS FEATURED THROUGHOUT THIS REPORT AND IDENTIFIES ADDITIONAL RECOMMENDATIONS TO PROMOTE COMPLIANCE WITH THE WPS AND IMPROVE ITS EFFICACY.

For full background and accompanying citations, please refer to the corresponding section.

Overarching Recommendations

- Commission the development and inclusion of additional pesticide-related questions in the NAWS to provide a better understanding of WPS compliance and implementation on the ground.
- For EPA administration of cooperative agreements:
 - Incorporate stakeholders in the development of requests for applications and more precisely specify priority activities, deliverables, and processes for applicants.
 - Consider administering smaller-scale cooperative agreements so that grantees can focus attention and energy on a narrower set of activities.
 - Collaborate with recipient organizations to develop a public-facing work plan that is published on the EPA's website and updated with progress reporting at regular intervals.
 - Encourage partnerships that bring a range of expertise to projects, ensuring that community-based organizations play a significant or lead role in steering projects that aim to benefit farmworker communities.

- Support research examining the efficacy of compliance monitoring activities conducted by bilingual and monolingual (English-speaking) inspectors.
- Support the education, training, and recruitment of bilingual inspectors and move toward making language skills a job requirement.
- Engage in a national campaign, tailored to each region, to raise awareness of these obligations and their importance. The EPA could collaborate with the USDA, land grant universities, and cooperative extension to extend the campaign's reach.
- Evaluate the WPS, overall, and its individual components for protecting and promoting farmworker health and safety. Fund farmworker organizations to steer this work and ensure that the evaluation incorporates farmworkers in a meaningful, participatory way.
- Amend FIFRA to include a private right of action for WPS violations, with civil penalties recoverable by the workers put at risk.

Training for Employees

- Involve farmworkers, farmworker organizations, and WPS trainers in EPA-funded projects that design, develop, review, and evaluate WPS training materials.
- Incorporate evidence-based approaches to design and evaluate effective training.
- Encourage or require that farmworker training be provided in an appropriate and engaging format and that it be culturally and geographically relevant.
- Encourage or require refresher training for non-certified trainers.
- Encourage or require certified applicators to be educated in effective training methodologies.
- Encourage or require that workers receive refresher trainings (i.e., tail-gate trainings) on pesticide safety regularly.
- Work on developing best practices in partnership with farmworkers and grassroots organizations to improve upon industry and regulatory standards in the future.
- Consider incentives that encourage employers to meet their obligations by allowing nonprofit and grassroots organizations to provide training, with sufficient, dedicated paid work time.

Access to Information

- Encourage or require that the central display information include the application area in picture format, such as a map of applications with landmarks and illustrations of safety guidelines that are more accessible to a diverse workforce.
- Conduct surveys or focus groups with farmworkers to gather input on the most effective way to communicate safety information and collaborate with community-based organizations to ensure accessibility and cultural relevancy of safety materials.
- Encourage or require pesticide safety information to be posted at additional locations, such as water stations, bathrooms, worker transportation, and worker housing.
- Encourage or require pesticide application information to be conveyed in the languages understood by workers at that operation.
- Provide safety and application information in several languages in pocket-sized cards and a mobile-friendly format so workers with mobile access can carry it with them.
- Encourage or require growers to permit use of mobile phones for information retrieval at the worksite and allow worker use of grower Wi-Fi networks where available to enable access.
- Expand the PRIA 5 bilingual pesticide labeling requirement to include directions for use.
- Expand the PRIA 5 bilingual pesticide labeling requirement to include languages in addition to Spanish.
- Encourage or require growers to post the bilingual pesticide information and/or QR code along with the application information in a central location and various worksite locations where workers are present.
- Encourage or require that the central display information reminds the worker that they have access to the record for two years and provides information on how to request it.

Entry Restrictions

- In the near term, finalize the 2023 AEZ proposed rule, putting to rest any lingering confusion regarding the applicability of the 2015 Rule's provisions.
- Longer term, increase the AEZ radius and lengthen its application window as a precautionary and more protective approach.
- Ensure that farmworkers' housing facilities provide adequate protection against pesticide drift infiltration.
- Establish buffer zones around farmworker housing where pesticides may not be sprayed. Require employers to provide alternative housing or accommodations if a buffer zone cannot be maintained.

- Encourage or require advance notification of farmworker housing residents so that workers can take precautions and/or leave temporarily.
- Encourage or require posting of warning signs along the path of an AEZ that extends into public throughways beyond the establishment.
- Require REI warning signs to include the date and time at which the relevant entry restriction commences and ceases.
- Require REI warning signs to include the name of the pesticide and product involved in the application.
- Encourage or require warning signs for applications with an REI greater than 24 hours.
- Encourage or require employers to document the method, location, date, and time that warnings were communicated to workers.
- Rescind the "agricultural emergency" and other early reentry exceptions to the REI requirements and review alternative means for agricultural establishments to recover losses from "agricultural emergencies" through insurance or indemnification rather than putting workers in jeopardy.
- Fund research, or commission an additional unit in the NAWS, to better document the incidence and cause of REI violations and current use of the REI exceptions.

Personal Protective Equipment

- Encourage or require certification from the worker that their employer has provided them with properly fitting PPE and/or the worker has access to the employer-provided PPE they need at the facility.
- Encourage or require employers to make gloves and clothing storage and changing areas available to all workers.
- Provide regular grant funding for agricultural producers to purchase PPE for employees, along with outreach and education and technical assistance for PPE provision.
- Support research to develop effective auxiliary cooling system PPE, such as cooling garments, made from lighter materials that workers can wear comfortably in the heat without risking heat illness.
- Support research to examine the distinct PPE needs of women and minors.

Decontamination Supplies

- Provide grant funding through the USDA to support development and implementation of carriers or devices that can better mobilize decontamination supplies, water and cups, and temperature-controlled food storage through the fields.
- Ensure that WPS training adequately and sensitively provides education concerning the importance of washing behaviors to reduce pesticide exposure, in a manner that respects the presently held beliefs of some workers concerning bodily health and safety.
- Guarantee workers compensated at a piece-rate wage receive at least the applicable minimum wage for all hours at work.
- Require workers to be compensated for breaks and non-productive time (e.g., washing, donning and doffing PPE) separate from their piece-rate compensation.

Emergency Assistance

- Provide employers with pocket-sized cards that list pesticide illness/poisoning symptoms and supervisor and emergency medical services information for workers to carry with them (and present when receiving medical care).
- Train employers and supervisors to recognize pesticide exposure symptoms.
- Encourage or require employers to have and regularly test an emergency plan or an injury and illness prevention plan that details what to do in the event of a suspected pesticide exposure, including whom to call and how to transport employees to medical facilities.
- Require health centers that receive federal funding to maintain and provide information and resources concerning pesticide exposure, including risk mitigation, exposure and symptom recognition, rights and protections, treatment, and health risks.
- Expand resources for mobile health clinics so they are equipped to serve the diverse farmworker community.
- Encourage or require employers to provide workers' compensation or compensate workers for time spent seeking medical attention and for recovery time for pesticide illness or injury.
- Provide grant funding and resources to support provider training on identifying and treating pesticide illness/poisoning and research that would help providers more quickly and accurately diagnose and treat patients.

Shaping the Compliance Landscape

- Expand workers' compensation coverage for agricultural workers in all states.
- Amend FIFRA to provide stronger retaliation protections for workers (e.g., reinstatement, back pay, other damages).
- Establish confidentiality protections for workers reporting WPS violations.
- Amend the H-2A regulations to specifically refer to the WPS and its general provisions as program requirements that must be disclosed in the work contract.
- Amend the H-2A regulations to require additional disclosures and training regarding workers' rights and protections broadly, including the WPS.
- Amend the H-2A regulations to reduce isolation of workers by assuring that workers are allowed to have visitors at their housing locations, even if visits have to be limited to outdoor areas during a pandemic.
- Establish exit-interview procedures with H-2A workers that include inquiry into a grower's practices regarding pesticides and compliance with the WPS, with guaranteed confidentiality.
- Increase coordination and shared authorities among state inspection officials charged with enforcing laws related to workers on agricultural establishments (e.g., H-2A housing inspections and WPS compliance).
- Encourage grower participation in WSR programs through incentives, procurement preferences, and education about the benefits these programs offer to workers and growers.
- Establish a federal floor protecting farmworker labor organizing that permits state law to go further and that does not preclude entry into or enforcement of supply chain agreements.
- Amend the regulation governing organic system plans to require growers to identify products that trigger WPS requirements and certify their understanding of their obligations under the WPS.
- Increase the EPA's outreach to organic growers, through collaboration with USDA, to ensure that organic growers are aware and informed of their responsibilities to comply with the WPS.
- Continue and increase funding for USDA's Organic Transition Initiative and cost-share programs to encourage organic transitions, while encouraging and promoting sound labor practices on organic farms.

CONCLUSION

While the WPS has evolved and improved to better protect workers from pesticide exposure and the associated health impacts, those improvements can only be realized if growers understand their obligations and comply with its requirements. The regulation, the statute, and EPA guidance could also go much further to mitigate risks and empower workers to secure their personal safety at work. This report outlines findings and recommendations to improve upon the status quo, many of which have been identified and called for by workers and advocates through various avenues. The EPA must ensure that those calls to action are addressed meaningfully and that its engagement with the community is not just a sounding board but instead results in action.

Endnotes

- SARAH GOLDMAN ET AL., ESSENTIAL & IN CRISIS: A REVIEW OF THE PUBLIC HEALTH THREATS FACING FARMWORKERS IN THE U.S. 34–37 (2021), https://clf.jhsph.edu/sites/default/files/2021-05/essential-and-in-_crisis-a-review-of-the-public-health-threats-facing-farmworkers-in-the-us.pdf (acute conditions include nausea, dizziness, headaches, and fatigue, among others; chronic conditions include cancer, neurological effects, and DNA damage, among others).
- See Organophosphate Pesticides in the United States, EARTHJUSTICE (Aug. 4, 2021), <u>https://earthjustice.org/feature/organophosphate-pesticides-united-states;</u> U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY, RECOGNITION & MAN-AGEMENT OF PESTICIDE POISONINGS, ch. 5 "Organophosphate Insecticides" (2013), <u>https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/files/documents/rmpp_6thed_ch5_organophosphates.pdf</u> (listing "highly toxic" and "moderately toxic" commercial organophosphates). The EPA's recent (2021) interim registration review decision on Paraquat Dichloride ("paraquat") drew objection and litigation from farmworker advocates who argue that the EPA did not properly consider paraquat's harmful effects on farmworkers and neighboring communities in its review. *See* Petitioner's Opening Brief, California Rural Legal Assistance Foundation, v. U.S. Env't Prot. Agency, No. 21-71287 (9th Cir. Sept. 24, 2021).
- 3 OLIVIA N. GUARNA, EXPOSED & AT RISK: OPPORTUNITIES TO STRENGTHEN ENFORCEMENT OF PESTICIDE REGULATIONS FOR FARMWORKER SAFETY (2022), <u>https://www.vermontlaw.edu/sites/default/files/2022-09/Exposed-and-At-</u>Risk.pdf.
- 4 LAURIE J. BEYRANEVAND, ESSENTIALLY UNPROTECTED: A FOCUS ON FARMWORKER HEALTH LAWS & POLICIES ADDRESSING PESTICIDE EXPOSURE & HEAT-RELATED ILLNESS 14–17 (2021), <u>https://www.vermontlaw.edu/sites/default/</u> files/2021-04/Essentially-Unprotected-FINAL.pdf; *see* also GUARNA, *supra* note 3, at 9–11.
- 5 Under FIFRA, "State" is defined to include the District of Columbia, the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, the Virgin Islands, Guam, the Trust Territory of the Pacific Islands, and American Samoa. The EPA can also support Tribal pesticide programs through cooperative agreements. *See Guidance: Funding Development and Administration of Tribal Pesticide Field Program and Enforcement Cooperative Agreements*, U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY, <u>https://www.epa.gov/compliance/guidance-funding-devel-</u> <u>opment-and-administration-tribal-pesticide-field-program-and</u> (page last updated Feb. 14, 2023; guidance updated Jan. 2011).
- 6 See Organized Migrants in Community Action, Inc. v. Brennan, 520 F.2d 1161 (D.C. Cir. 1975). For a more detailed discussion of this issue see, Laurie J. Beyranevand, Essential but Expendable: The Failure of Preemptive Agency Space to Protect Farmworkers from Dangerous Pesticides (forthcoming as of Sept. 2023).
- 7 40 C.F.R. §§ 170.303, 170.305.
- 8 Pesticides; Agricultural Worker Protection Standard Revisions, 80 Fed. Reg. 67495, 67498 (Nov. 2, 2015) (to be codified at 40 C.F.R. pt. 170), <u>https://www.federalregister.gov/docu-ments/2015/11/02/2015-25970/pesticides-agricultural-worker-protection-standard-revisions</u> [hereinafter "2015 Rule"].
- 9 See also Beyranevand, suprα note 4, at 16.
- 10 2015 Rule, 80 Fed. Reg. 67495, 67498.
- 11 See Pesticides; Agricultural Worker Protection Standard; Reconsideration of the Application Exclusion Zone Amendments, 88 Fed. Reg. 15346 (proposed Mar. 13, 2023; to be codified at 40 C.F.R. pt. 170), <u>https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2023/03/13/2023-03619/pesticides-agricultural-work-er-protection-standard-reconsideration-of-the-application-exclusion-zone</u> [hereinafter "2023 AEZ Proposed Rule"].
- 12 Id.
- 13 See Farmworker Health Policy Database, CTR. FOR AGRIC. & FOOD SYSTEMS, <u>https://www.vermontlaw.edu/academics/centers-and-programs/center-for-agriculture-and-food-systems/projects/food-system-worker/policy-database</u> (last visited Aug. 22, 2023).
- 14 See Cal. Dept. of Pesticide Reg., A Guide to Pesticide Regulation in California, Ch. 8: Protecting Workers and the Public, 64, 65 (2017), https://www.cdpr.ca.gov/docs/pressrls/dprguide/chapter8.pdf (last ac-

cessed June 6, 2023); Fla. Stat. § 487.2051 (2023); WASH. Admin. Code § 16-233-221 (2023); WAC 16-233-201 (2023); OR. Admin. R. § 437-004- 6405(3)(b) (2023); N.Y. Envtl. Conserv. Law § 33-0905 (Consol. 2018).

- 15 OR. OSHA, OVERVIEW OF ADDITIONAL OREGON OSHA PROTECTIVE MEASURES (n.d.), <u>https://osha.oregon.gov/</u> news/notices/Documents/wps-aez/WPS-Comparison-Chart-070218-R3.pdf.
- 16 Worker Protection Standards for Agricultural Pesticides, 39 Fed. Reg. 16888 (May 10, 1974).
- 17 Worker Protection Standard, 57 Fed. Reg. 38102, 38103 (Aug. 21, 1992).
- 18 *Id.*; Intent to Form an Advisory Committee to Negotiate Proposed Farmworker Protection Standards for Agricultural Pesticides, 50 Fed. Reg. 38030 (1985).
- 19 Worker Protection Standards for Agricultural Pesticides, 53 Fed. Reg. 25970, 25972 (proposed rule; 1988).
- 20 Id.; see Daniel J. Fiorino, Regulatory Negotiation as a Policy Process, 48 Pub. ADMIN. Rev. 764, 765 (1988); Philip J. Harter, Assessing the Assessors: The Actual Performance of Negotiated Rulemaking, 9 NYU ENV'T L.J. 32, 41 (2000). But see Cary Coglianese, Assessing the Advocacy of Negotiated Rulemaking: A Response to Philip Harter, 9 NYU ENV'T L.J. 386, 402 (2001) (pointing out that, for a long time, the EPA considered the WPS one of the agency's "negotiated rules").
- 21 Worker Protection Standard, 57 Fed. Reg. 38102, 38104 (Aug. 21, 1992).
- 22 Id. at 38104–05.
- 23 An Act to Extend Certain Compliance Dates for Pesticide Safety Training and Labeling Requirements, Pub. L. No. 103-231, 108 Stat. 333 (1994).
- 24 2015 Rule, 80 Fed. Reg. 67495, 67498.
- 25 2023 AEZ Proposed Rule, 88 Fed. Reg. 15346.
- 26 *Pesticide Dashboard Help*, U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY, https://echo.epa.gov/help/pesticide-dashboard-help (last visited Sept. 22, 2023); *Analyze Trends: EPA/State Pesticide Dashboard*, U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY, <u>https://echo.epa.gov/trends/comparative-maps-dashboards/state-pest-dashboard</u> (last updated Dec. 8, 2022).
- 27 Analyze Trends: EPA/State Pesticide Dashboard, supra note 26.
- 28 Id.
- 29 GUARNA, *supra* note 3, at 26.
- 30 *EPA Posts Pesticide Incident Data Publicly,* U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY (July 27, 2023), <u>https://www.epa.gov/newsreleases/epa-posts-pesticide-incident-data-publicly.</u>
- 31 OFF. OF ENFORCEMENT & COMPLIANCE ASSURANCE U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY, COMPLIANCE MONITORING STRATEGY FOR FEDERAL INSECTICIDE, FUNGICIDE, AND RODENTICIDE ACT (FIFRA) (2015), <u>https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/</u> files/2015-09/documents/fifra-cms.pdf [hereinafter "FIFRA Compliance Monitoring Strategy"].
- 32 Analyze Trends: EPA/State Pesticide Dashboard, supra note 26 (documenting 355 warnings issued and 47 cases of fines).
- 33 Through interviews, we learned FIFRA complaints are often initiated by neighbors concerned with pesticide drift or unauthorized spraying rather than by employees.
- 34 See FIFRA COMPLIANCE MONITORING STRATEGY, supra note 31, at 8; OFF. OF ENFORCEMENT & COMPLIANCE ASSURANCE, U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY, FEDERAL INSECTICIDE, FUNGICIDE, AND RODENTICIDE ACT (FIFRA) INSPECTION MANUAL ch. 8 (2019), https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/files/2014-01/documents/fiframanual.pdf; U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY, FY2022-2025 FIFRA COOPERATIVE AGREEMENT GUIDANCE 78 (2021), https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/files/2021-02/documents/22-25guidance.pdf.
- 35 *Analyze Trends: EPA/State Pesticide Dashboard, supra* note 26 (tribes inspected 40 facilities and the EPA inspected 0).

- 36 Id.
- 37 Stephanie Farquhar et al., Occupational Conditions and Well-Being of Indigenous Farmworkers, 98 AM. J. OF PUB. HEALTH 1956, 1958 (2008) (discussing Oregon farmworkers' reported experiences with pesticide safety training); AMANDA GOLD ET AL., JBS INT'L, FINDINGS FROM THE NATIONAL AGRICULTURAL WORK-ERS SURVEY (NAWS) 2019–2020: A DEMOGRAPHIC AND EMPLOYMENT PROFILE OF UNITED STATES FARMWORKERS 63 (2022), <u>https://www.dol.gov/sites/dolgov/files/ETA/naws/pdfs/NAWS%20Research%20Report%20</u> <u>16.pdf.</u>
- 38 *Methodology,* EMP. & TRAINING ADMIN., <u>https://www.dol.gov/agencies/eta/national-agricultural-work-</u>ers-survey/methodology (last visited Aug. 6, 2023).
- Signature 2019 Star 201
- 40 Stakeholder Interview with Gray Norton & Chloe Dyer on Mar. 21, 2023.
- 41 Stakeholder Interview with Emma Scott & Gray Norton on Mar. 15, 2023.
- 42 Stakeholder Interviews with Emma Scott, Gray Norton, Chloe Dyer, Jenny Dorsey, Kristi Tanaka & Kyla Duffy on Feb. 23, 2023; Mar. 2, 2023; Mar. 15, 2023; Mar. 21, 2023; Mar. 23, 2023; Apr. 5, 2023; and May 5, 2023.
- 43 Stakeholder Interviews with Emma Scott & Gray Norton on Apr. 24, 2023 and May 23, 2023.
- 44 Stakeholder Interviews with Gray Norton, Chloe Dyer, Jenny Dorsey, Kristi Tanaka & Kyla Duffy on Feb. 23, 2023; Mar. 2, 2023; Mar. 15, 2023; Mar. 21, 2023; Apr. 17, 2023; and Apr. 24, 2023.
- 45 Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2004, Pub. L. No. 108–199, 118 Stat. 3, 427 (2004) (Div. G, Title V); JERRY H. YEN & ANGELA C. JONES, CONG. RSCH. SERV., THE PESTICIDE REGISTRATION IMPROVEMENT ACT OF 2022 (PRIA 5; DIVISION HH, TITLE VI OF P.L. 117-328 (2023), <u>https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF10424/4</u>.
- 46 Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2004, Pub. L. No. 108–199, 118 Stat. 3, 427 (2004) (Div. G, tit. V).
- 47 7 U.S.C. § 136a-1(i)(1)(G).
- 48 7 U.S.C. § 136a-1(i)(1)(H).
- 49 7 U.S.C. § 136a-1(i)(1)(K).
- 50 7 U.S.C. § 136a-1(i)(1)(J).
- 51 7 U.S.C. § 136a-1(k)(8). This activity is funded through the Reregistration and Expedited Processing Fund.
- 52 *Pesticide Cooperative Agreements*, U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY, <u>https://www.epa.gov/pesticides/pesti-</u>cide-cooperative-agreements (last updated June 23, 2023).
- 53 U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY, FUNDING OPPORTUNITY ANNOUNCEMENT: PROJECTS TO ADVANCE THE SAFE USE OF PESTICIDES 2 (2020), <u>https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/files/2020-07/documents/rfa-projects-to-advance-the-safe-use-of-pesticides.pdf</u>.
- 54 Pesticide Inspector Residential Training (PIRT), U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY, <u>https://www.epa.gov/com-pliance/pesticide-inspector-residential-training-pirt</u> (last visited Sep. 22, 2023); OFF. OF ENFORCEMENT & COMPLIANCE ASSURANCE, U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY, REQUEST FOR APPLICATIONS: PESTICIDE INSPECTOR RESIDENTIAL TRAINING (2023), <u>https://www.grants.gov/web/grants/view-opportunity.html?oppId=349019</u>.

- 55 *Id.* at 2–4; *Funded Projects,* PESTICIDE EDU. RES. COLLABORATIVE, <u>https://www.pesticideresources.org/agri-</u>cultural-community-based-projects/funded-projects/ (last visited Sep. 22, 2023).
- 56 Pesticide Program Dialogue Committee; Notice of Public Meeting, 87 Fed. Reg. 25267 (Apr. 28, 2022), <u>https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2022/04/28/2022-09111/pesticide-program-di-alogue-committee-notice-of-public-meeting.</u>
- 57 *Pesticide Program Dialogue Committee*, U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY, <u>https://www.epa.gov/pesticide-adviso-ry-committees-and-regulatory-partners/pesticide-program-dialogue-committee-ppdc</u> (last updated Apr. 21, 2023).
- 58 PPDC Farmworker and Clinician Workgroup, U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY, <u>https://www.epa.gov/pesti-cide-advisory-committees-and-regulatory-partners/ppdc-farmworker-and-clinician-workgroup</u> (last updated Oct. 19, 2022); Presentation, U.S. Env't Prot. Agency, PPDC Farmworker and Clinician Training Work Group Kick-off Meeting (Feb. 12, 2021), <u>https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/files/2021-04/</u>documents/ppdc-farmworker-clinician-wg-background_presentations-2-12-21.pdf
- 59 PPDC Farmworker and Clinician Workgroup, supra note 58.
- 60 U.S. Env't Prot. Agency, Farmworker Clinician Workgroup Meeting Notes, 1, 3–4 (Sept. 29, 2021), https://www.epa.gov/system/files/documents/2021-10/september-29-2021-farmworker-clinician-workgroup-meeting-notes.pdf.
- 61 Id.
- 62 Id.
- 63 Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2023, Pub. L. No. 117–328, § 703(a)(1)(E) (2022) (Div. HH, Tit. VI).
- 64 *Pesticide Safety Education Programs*, U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY, <u>https://www.epa.gov/pesticide-work-</u> er-safety/pesticide-safety-education-programs-0 (last updated Sept. 14, 2022).
- 65 See 40 C.F.R. § 171; Federal Certification Standards for Pesticide Applicators, U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY, https://www.epa.gov/pesticide-worker-safety/federal-certification-standards-pesticide-applicators (last updated Apr. 10, 2023).
- 66 *Federal Certification Standards for Pesticide Applicators, supra* note 65.
- 67 40 C.F.R.§ 171.
- 68 U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY, OFF. PESTICIDE PROGRAMS, EPA-OCSPP-OPP-2023-001, NOTICE OF FUNDING OPPORTU-NITY: PESTICIDE SAFETY EDUCATION FUNDS MANAGEMENT PROGRAM (2023).
- 69 Press Release, U.S. Env't Prot. Agency, EPA Opens Application Period for Grant Supporting Education and Training for Pesticide Applicators (June 5, 2023), <u>https://www.epa.gov/pesticides/epa-opens-application-period-grant-supporting-education-and-training-pesticide</u>.
- See Recent Impacts, EXTENSION FOUND., <u>https://extension.org/</u> (last visited July 31, 2023). Each PSEP was eligible to apply for a base amount of just over \$17,000 with additional funding available based on the number of certified applicators in each respective state or territory. Tira Adelman, 2022 Extension Foundation PSEFMP Funding Opportunity Announcement, EXTENSION FOUND. (Oct. 14, 2021), <u>https://psefmp.extension.org/2021/10/2022-extension-foundation-psefmp-funding-op-portunity-announcement/;</u> Tira Adelman, Updated PSEFMP FAQs, EXTENSION FOUND. (Sep. 10, 2019), <u>https://psefmp.extension.org/2019/09/updated-psefmp-faqs/.</u>
- 71 See FAQ Frequently Asked Questions, Nat'L PESTICIDE SAFETY EDUC. CTR., <u>https://npsec.us/faq</u> (last visited Sept. 22, 2023).
- 72 Tim Drake & Carol Somody, Six Years Later...Successes and Continued Challenges to Pesticide Safety Education Program Funding, Presentation Assoc. of American Pesticide Controls Officials 72nd Annual Meeting (Mar. 3–6, 2019), <u>https://aapco.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/psep-aapco-nst-6-yr-</u><u>final.pdf</u>.
- 73 Id.

- 74 Id.
- 75 *Certification & Training of Pesticide Applicators*, PESTICIDE EDU. RES. COLLABORATIVE, <u>https://www.pestici-deresources.org/certification-and-training/</u> (last visited Sept. 22, 2023); *EPA Finalizes Extension of the Certification of Pesticide Applicators Rule Deadline*, U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY (Aug. 19, 2022), <u>https://www.epa.gov/pesticides/epa-finalizes-extension-certification-pesticide-applicators-rule-deadline</u>.
- 76 Worker Protection Standard Compliance Monitoring Program, U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY, <u>https://www.epa.gov/compliance/worker-protection-standard-compliance-monitoring-program</u> (last updated July 31, 2023).
- 77 FIFRA COMPLIANCE MONITORING STRATEGY, *supra* note 31.
- 78 U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY, FY2022-2025 FIFRA COOPERATIVE AGREEMENT GUIDANCE, *supra* note 34.
- 79 Id. (listing examples of high-exposure scenarios that inspectors should focus on).
- 80 FIFRA COMPLIANCE MONITORING STRATEGY, *supra* note 31, at 11.
- 81 Id.
- 82 Id.
- 83 GOLD ET AL., supra note 37.
- 84 U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY, WORKER PROTECTION STANDARD INSPECTION MANUAL 53 (2018), <u>https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/files/2013-09/documents/wpsinspectionsguide.pdf</u> [hereinafter "WPS Inspection Manual"].
- 85 *Opportunities,* PESTICIDE EDUC. RES. COLLAB., <u>https://www.pesticideresources.org/opportunities/</u> (last visited Sep. 28, 2023).
- 86 U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY, BREAKING BARRIERS: A PESTICIDE INSPECTOR'S MANUAL FOR INTERVIEWING SPANISH SPEAKING AGRICULTURAL WORKERS ON THE WORKER PROTECTION STANDARD (2007).
- 87 Id.
- 88 See WPS INSPECTION MANUAL, supra note 84, at 52.
- 89 Id. at U.S. 51–52.
- 90 *Pesticide Worker Protection Standard "How to Comply" Manual,* ENV'T. PROT. AGENCY, <u>https://www.epa.gov/pesticide-worker-safety/pesticide-worker-protection-standard-how-comply-manual</u> (last updated May 25, 2023).
- 91 U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY & PESTICIDE EDUC. RES. COLLAB., A QUICK GUIDE TO THE WORKER PROTECTION STANDARD (WPS) AS REVISED IN 2015 (2017), https://pesticideresources.org/wps/hosted/quickrefguide.pdf.
- 92 Agriculture, U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY, https://www.epa.gov/agriculture (last visited Sept. 22, 2023).
- 93 NPSEC Store, Nat'L PESTICIDE SAFETY EDUC. CTR, https://npsecstore.com (last visited Aug. 5, 2023).
- 94 See, e.g., Worker Protection Program, CAL. DEP'T OF PESTICIDE REG., <u>https://www.cdpr.ca.gov/docs/whs/worker_protection.htm</u> (last visited Aug. 7, 2023); Worker Protection Standard, WASH. ST. DEP'T OF AGRIC., <u>https://agr.wa.gov/departments/pesticides-and-fertilizers/pesticides/compliance/worker-protection</u> (lasted visited Aug. 7, 2023).
- 95 U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY, FY2022-2025 FIFRA COOPERATIVE AGREEMENT GUIDANCE, *supra* note 34 at 26.
- 96 LYNN HAMILTON & MICHAEL MCCULLOUGH, A DECADE OF CHANGE: A CASE STUDY OF REGULATORY COMPLIANCE COSTS IN THE PRODUCE INDUSTRY (2018).
- 97 See e.g., Pesticide Safety Tips for Farmers, AM. FAM. INS., https://www.amfam.com/resources/articles/ on-the-farm/pesticide-safety-tips-on-the-farm (last visited Aug. 6, 2023).
- 98 See, e.g., Farm Safety Services, N.Y. CTR. AGRIC. MED. & HEALTH, <u>https://www.nycamh.org/pro-grams-and-services/farm-safety-trainings.php</u> (last visited June 16, 2023); About Us, AgSafe, <u>https://agsafe.org/about-us/</u> (last visited Aug. 7, 2023); Our Services, Asmark INST., <u>https://www.asmark.org/</u>

our-services.php.

99 Pesticides Section, N.C. DEP'T AGRIC. & CONSUMER SERVS., <u>https://www.ncagr.gov/SPCAP/pesticides/Cmfo.</u> htm#ComplianceAssistance, (last visited June 16, 2023).

- 101 NC State Extension Farm Safety & Health: Farmworkers, NC ST. UNIV., <u>https://farmsafety.wordpress.</u> ncsu.edu/farm-workers/ (last visited Aug. 7, 2023).
- 102 U.S. Env'T PROT. AGENCY, REGION 10, ASSESSMENT OF THE WORKER PROTECTION STANDARD PROGRAM IN ORE-GON FY2000 (2001), <u>https://osha.oregon.gov/OSHAPubs/reports/epa-assessment-wps-pesti-</u> cide-ffy2000.pdf.
- 103 Stakeholder Interview with Gray Norton, Eric Sugarman & Hazel Spires on July 21, 2023.
- 104 U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY, FINAL NATIONAL POLICY: ROLE OF THE EPA INSPECTOR IN PROVIDING COMPLIANCE ASSISTANCE DURING INSPECTIONS (2003), <u>https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/files/2013-09/documents/inspectorrole.</u> pdf.
- 105 See Lynda S. Robson, A Systematic Review of the Effectiveness of Occupational Health and Safety Training, 38 Scand. J. Work. Envt. Health 193 (2012).
- 106 See Madison Barbour & Julie Guthman, (En)gendering Exposure: Pregnant Farmworkers and the Inadequacy of Pesticide Notification, 25 J. OF POL. ECOLOGY 332 (2018), <u>https://doi.org/10.2458/</u> v25i1.23028.
- 107 Adapted from Farmworker Ass'n of Fla., Comment Letter on Implementation of PRIA 5 Bilingual Labeling Requirements to Make Bilingual Pesticide Labeling Accessible to Farmworkers (Aug. 21, 2023), https://www.regulations.gov/comment/EPA-HQ-OPP-2023-0270-0027.
- 108 40 C.F.R. § 170.401(a).
- 109 40 C.F.R. § 170.401(a).
- 110 40 C.F.R. § 170.501(a).
- 111 40 C.F.R. §§ 170.401(c), 170.501(c).
- 112 40 C.F.R. §§ 170.401(d), 170.501(d).
- 113 40 C.F.R. § 170.401(c)(3).
- 114 Pesticides; Agricultural Worker Protection Standard; Notification of Availability, 83 Fed. Reg. 29013 (June 22, 2018), https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2018/06/22/2018-13353/pesticides-agricultural-worker-protection-standard-notification-of-availability.
- 115 40 C.F.R. § 170.401(c)(3).
- 116 40 C.F.R. § 170.501(c)(3).
- 117 Pesticides; Agricultural Worker Protection Standard; Notification of Availability, 83 Fed. Reg. 29013.
- 118 See Training Materials: Workers, PESTICIDE EDUC. RES. COLLAB., <u>https://pesticideresources.org/wps/train-ing/workers.html</u> (last visited May 15, 2023); see Training Materials: Handlers, PESTICIDE EDUC. RES. COLLAB., <u>https://pesticideresources.org/wps/training/handlers.html</u> (last visited July 14, 2023); Iowa State University, 2018 WPS, VIMEO (2018), <u>https://vimeo.com/215241678</u>; Pesticide Educ. Res. Collab., *Pesticide Safety for Agricultural Workers (Closed Captioned)*, YouTube (Oct. 5, 2016), <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=alaSkV-jHAU</u>.
- 119 NPSEC Store, Nat'L PESTICIDE SAFETY EDUC. CTR, https://npsecstore.com (last visited Aug. 5, 2023).
- 120 See Training Materials: Workers, supra note 118; see also Training Materials: Handlers, supra note 118.
- 121 Web-Based Training for Trainers of Agricultural Workers and Pesticide Handlers, PESTICIDE EDUC. RES. COLLAB., <u>https://pesticideresources.org/wps/ttt/course/index.html</u> (last visited May 18, 2023).

122 Train-the-Trainer to Deliver Worker/Handler Training Required by the Worker Protection Standard (WPS), PESTICIDE EDUC. RES. COLLAB., <u>https://pesticideresources.org/wps/ttt/pres/index.html</u> (last visited May 18, 2023).

- 124 40 C.F.R. § 170.401(c)(4); *Certification Standards for Pesticide Applicators*, ENV'T PROT. AGENCY, <u>https://</u>www.epa.gov/pesticide-worker-safety/certification-standards-pesticide-applicators.
- 125 See 40 C.F.R. § 171.105.
- 126 See, e.g., Stephanie Farquhar et al., Occupational Health and Safety Status of Indigenous and Latino Farmworkers in Oregon, 15 J. AGRIC. SAFETY & HEALTH 89 (2009), <u>https://doi.org/10.13031/2013.25417</u> (66 percent reporting training by video); AnnMarie Lee Walton et al., *Pesticides: Received Threat and* Protective Behaviors Among Latino Farmworkers, 22 J. AGROMEDICINE 140 (2017), <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5493139/</u> (94 percent reporting training by video). Stakeholders also indicated that most farms rely on the training video to train workers.
- 127 Training Materials: Workers, supra note 118. e.g., Iowa State University, Agricultural Worker and Handler Pesticide Safety Training, (21 minutes for workers; 38 minutes for handlers, English); Washington State Department of Agriculture, Field Worker Orientation & Food Safety, Module 6 of 6: Pesticide Safety for Agricultural Workers (18 minutes, English; 22 minutes, Spanish); Oregon Department of Agriculture, Pesticides in Forestry, A Worker's Guide to Safe Practices (17 minutes, English; 22 minute, Spanish); Penn. State, Safety in the Orchard: Understanding and Applying the Worker Protection Standard (22 minutes, English; 26 minutes, Spanish); Pennsylvania Office of Rural Health Farm Worker Protection Safety Program, WPS Vegetable Worker (22 minutes, English; 26 minutes, Spanish), PERC, Worker Protection Standard (WPS) for Agricultural Workers (38 minutes, English; 51 minutes, Spanish).
- 128 Joseph G. Grzywacz et al., Comparative Effectiveness of Training Alternatives for the EPA's Worker Protection Standard Regulation Among Immigrant Latino Farmworkers, 64 J. Occupational Env't Med. 140 (2022), https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/34456324/; Sara A. Quandt et al., Evaluating the Effectiveness of a Lay Health Promotor-Led, Community-Based Participatory Pesticide Intervention With Farmworker Families, HEALTH PROM. PRACT., 2–3 (2014), https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/ PMC4116736/pdf/nihms606216.pdf
- 129 Michael J. Burke et al., *Relative Effectiveness of Worker Safety and Health Training*, 96 Am. J. Pub. HEALTH 315 (2006), https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC1470479/.
- 130 See Alena Uliasz & Vanessa Terán, Not Everyone Speaks Spanish! The Need for Indigenous Language Interpreters in California's Agricultural Workforce, U.C. DAVIS, WEST. CTR FOR AGRIC. HEALTH & SAFETY (July 19, 2018), https://aghealth.ucdavis.edu/news/not-everyone-speaks-spanish-need-indigenous-language-interpreters-californias-agricultural; Abraham Marquez & Zaydee Sanchez, Indigenous Farmworkers Are Unheard, Overlooked, and Exposed, CIV. EATS (Feb. 3, 2022), https://civileats. com/2022/02/03/indigenous-farmworkers-are-unheard-overlooked-and-exposed/.
- 131 Farquhar et al., supra note 126.
- 132 U.S. Env't Prot. Agency, Funding Opportunity Announcement: National Farmworker Training Program (2019), https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/files/2019-08/documents/natl-farmworker-training-program.pdf
- 133 *Pesticide Cooperative Agreements, supra* note 52.
- 134 Farmworker Training Program, Ass'N OF FARMWORKER OPP. PROGRAMS, <u>https://afop.org/health-safety/train-</u> ing-program/#toggle-id-1 (last visited May 23, 2023).
- 135 Farmworker Training Program, Ass'N OF FARMWORKER OPP. PROGRAMS, <u>https://afop.org/health-safety/train-</u> ing-program/ (last visited May 23, 2023); Stakeholder Feedback on Oct. 3, 2023.
- 136 See Farmworker Training Program, Ass'N OF FARMWORKER OPP. PROGRAMS, <u>https://afop.org/health-safety/</u> training-program/#toggle-id-1 (last visited May 23, 2023).
- 137 See McCauley et al., supra note 39.

- 138 Farmworker Ass'n of Fla., Comment Letter on Agricultural Worker Protection Standard Revisions; Proposed Rule (Aug. 18, 2014).
- 139 JENNIFER WEBER & ANTONIO CASTRO-ESCOBAR, PESTICIDE EDUC. RES. COLLAB., NATIONAL WORKER PROTECTION STAN-DARD: A MANUAL FOR TRAINERS OF AGRICULTURAL WORKERS & PESTICIDE HANDLERS 124–40 (2016), <u>https://www.</u>pesticideresources.org/migrated/wps/ttt/manual.pdf.
- 140 Joseph G. Grzywacz et al., Comparative Effectiveness of Training Alternatives for the EPA's Worker Protection Standard Regulation Among Immigrant Latino Farmworkers, 64 J. OCCUPATIONAL ENV'T MED. 140 (2022), <u>https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/34456324</u>/; see also McCauley et al., *supra* note 39 (finding that training programs led by *promotores* were more effective than video training in improving worker's pesticide knowledge over baseline).
- 141 Michael J. Burke et al., *Relative Effectiveness of Worker Safety & Health Training Materials*, 96 Am. J. PUB. HEALTH 315 (2006), https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC1470479/.

- 143 Stakeholder Feedback on Oct. 3, 2023. With turnover during the COVID-19 pandemic, some established relationships between trainers and growers were lost and must still be reestablished.
- 144 Joseph G. Grzywacz et al., Comparative Effectiveness of Training Alternatives for the EPA's Worker Protection Standard Regulation Among Immigrant Latino Farmworkers, 64 J. Occup. ENV'T MED. 140 (2022), https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/34456324/.
- 145 W. Kent Anger et al., *Learning and Recall of Worker Protection Standard (WPS) Training in Vineyard Workers*, 14 J. Agromedicine 336 (2009).
- 146 See AnnMarie Lee Walton et al., Observed and Self-Reported Pesticide Protective Behaviors of Latino Migrant and Seasonal Farmworkers, 147 ENV'T RSCH. 275 (2016), <u>https://doi.org/10.1016%2Fj.</u> envres.2016.02.020.
- 147 See Tailgate Safety Trainings for Employees, OHIO ST. UNIV. EXTENSION, <u>https://agsafety.osu.edu/resourc-</u>es/tailgate-safety-training-employees (last visited July 6, 2023).
- 148 U.S. Env't Prot. Agency, Fiscal Year 2024: Justification of Appropriation, Estimates for the Committee on Appropriations, Tab 05: Environmental Programs and Management 302 (2023), https://www.epa.gov/system/files/documents/2023-04/fy24-cj-05-epm.pdf.
- 149 Stakeholder Feedback on Oct. 3, 2023.
- 150 U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY, FISCAL YEAR 2024, supra note 148.
- 151 U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY, WORKER PROTECTION STANDARD INSPECTION CHECKLIST 1 (2018), <u>https://www.epa.gov/</u> sites/default/files/2018-08/documents/wpsinspectionchecklists.pdf.
- 152 See McCauley et al., supra note 39 (citing five studies that found that "farmworkers do not receive the training mandated by law").
- 153 AMANDA GOLD ET AL., JBS INT'L, FINDINGS FROM THE NATIONAL AGRICULTURAL WORKERS SURVEY (NAWS) 2015-2016: A DEMOGRAPHIC AND EMPLOYMENT PROFILE OF UNITED STATES FARMWORKERS (2018), <u>https://www.dol.gov/sites/</u>dolgov/files/ETA/naws/pdfs/NAWS_Research_Report_13.pdf; Gold et AL., *supra* note 37.
- 154 See U.S. Dep't of Labor, Occupational Health & Safety Admin, Standard Interpretation 19.28.21: Small farming operations and exemption from OSHA enforcement activity under CPL 02-00-051 (July 16, 2007), https://www.osha.gov/laws-regs/standardinterpretations/2007-07-16.
- 155 See, e.g., Shipp et al., Pesticide Safety Training Among Farmworker Adolescents from Starr County, Texas, supra note 39 (of 324 farmworkers in southern Texas, 21 percent reported receiving training); Shipp et al., Pesticide Safety Training & Access to Field Sanitation Among Migrant Farmworker Mothers from Starr County, Texas, supra note 39 (46 percent of migrant farmworker mothers reported receiving training); Arcury et al., supra note 39 (35 percent of farmworkers reported receiving information or training on pesticides at some point).
- 156 PPDC FARMWORKER & CLINICIAN TRAINING WORKGROUP, RECOMMENDATIONS (2021), <u>https://www.epa.gov/</u> system/files/documents/2021-10/farmworker-and-clinician-training-workgroup-farmworker-train-

ing-recommendations-for-ppdc-review.pdf.

- 157 Lee Andresen et al., *Experienced Based Learning, in* UNDERSTANDING ADULT EDUCATION & TRAINING 225–239 (Griff Foley, ed., Routledge 2d ed. 2020); JUDE HIRSCH & SIMON PRIEST, ESSENTIAL ELEMENTS OF EXPERIENTIAL PROGRAMMING (2004).
- 158 Joseph G. Gryzwacz et al., Comparative Effectiveness of Training Alternatives for the EPA's Worker Protection Standard Regulation Among Immigrant Latino Farmworkers, 64 J. OCCUPATIONAL ENV'T MED. 140, 145 (2022), https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/34456324/.
- 159 See Julie Samples et al., Pesticide Exposure and Occupational Safety Trainings of Indigenous Farmworkers in Oregon, 99 Am. J. PUB. HEALTH S581 (2009), <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2774196/;</u> AnneMarie Lee Walton et al., Benefits, Facilitators, Barriers, and Strategies to Improve Pesticide Protective Behaviors: Insights from Farmworkers in North Carolina Tobacco Fields, 14 INT'L J. ENV'T RES. PUB. HEALTH 677 (2017), https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5551115/.
- 160 40 C.F.R. §§ 170.309, 170.311.
- 161 40 C.F.R. § 170.311(a).
- 162 40 C.F.R. § 170.311(a)(1)-(3).
- 163 2015 Rule, 80 Fed. Reg. 67495, 67529 (Nov. 2, 2015) (to be codified at 40 C.F.R. pt. 170).
- 164 Updated WPS Posters for "Central Posting" Areas & Certain Decontamination Sites, PESTICIDE EDU. RES. COLLAB., https://pesticideresources.org/wps/cp.html#english.
- 165 40 C.F.R. § 170.311.
- 166 2015 Rule, 80 Fed. Reg. 67495, 67516.
- 167 Id.
- 168 Analyze Trends: EPA/State Pesticide Dashboard, supra note 26; 2015 Rule, supra note 8, at 67511.
- 169 Stakeholder Interviews with Emma Scott, Gray Norton, Chloe Dyer & Kyla Duffy on Mar. 2, 2023; Mar. 15, 2023, and May 5, 2023.
- 170 2015 Rule, 80 Fed. Reg. 67495, 67512.
- 171 Id.
- 172 Stakeholder Interviews with Emma Scott, Gray Norton, Kyla Duffy, Chloe Dyer Jenny Dorsey & Kristi Tanaka on Mar. 2, 2023; Mar. 15, 2023; Mar. 21, 2023; Mar. 23, 2023; Apr. 5, 2023; and May 5, 2023.
- 173 GOLD ET AL., supra note 37.
- 174 Thomas A. Arcury et al., *Farmworker Reports of Pesticide Safety and Sanitation in the Work Environment,* 39 Am. J. INDUS. MED. 487, 495 (2001), <u>http://lib.ncfh.org/pdfs/5010.pdf</u>.
- 175 Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2023, Pub. L. No. 117–328, § 702 (2022) (Div. HH, Tit. VI).
- 176 Id.
- 177 Implementation of PRIA 5 Bilingual Labeling Requirements to Make Bilingual Pesticide Labeling Accessible to Farmworkers; Request for Comments, 88 Fed. Reg. 39845 (June 20, 2023), <u>https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2023/06/20/2023-13013/implementation-of-pria-5-bilingual-label-ing-requirements-to-make-bilingual-pesticide-labeling.</u>
- 178 Farmworker Justice et al., Comment Letter on Implementation of PRIA 5 Bilingual Labeling Requirements to Make Bilingual Pesticide Labeling Accessible to Farmworkers (Aug. 21, 2023), <u>https://www.regulations.gov/comment/EPA-HQ-OPP-2023-0270-0035</u>.
- 179 Adapted from Farmworker Ass'n of Fla., Comment Letter on Implementation of PRIA 5 Bilingual Labeling Requirements to Make Bilingual Pesticide Labeling Accessible to Farmworkers (Aug. 21, 2023), https://www.regulations.gov/comment/EPA-HQ-OPP-2023-0270-0027.
- 180 PPDC FARMWORKER & CLINICIAN TRAINING WORKGROUP, *supra* note 156.

- 181 Implementation of PRIA 5 Bilingual Labeling Requirements to Make Bilingual Pesticide Labeling Accessible to Farmworkers; Request for Comments, 88 Fed. Reg. 39845, *supra* note 177; GOLD ET AL., *supra* note 37.
- 182 *Hierarchy of Controls,* CTR. DISEASE CONTROL & PREVENTION, <u>https://www.cdc.gov/niosh/topics/hierarchy/</u> <u>default.html</u> (last visited Aug. 1, 2023).
- 183 WPS Guide: Application Exclusion Zone (AEZ), U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY, <u>https://www.epa.gov/pesti-</u>cide-worker-safety/agricultural-worker-protection-standard-wps (last updated Mar. 13, 2023).
- 184 40 C.F.R. § 170.405(a); 2015 Rule, 80 Fed. Reg. 67495, 67522.
- 185 40 C.F.R. § 170.405(a)(2) (2016); 40 C.F.R. § 170.505(b) (2016).
- 186 Volume median diameter of less than 294 microns.
- 187 40 C.F.R. § 170.405(a)(1)(i) (2016).
- 188 40 C.F.R. § 170.405(a)(1)(ii) (2016).
- 189 40 C.F.R. § 170.405(a)(1)(iii) (2016).
- 190 40 C.F.R. § 170.405(b) (2016).
- 191 O.A.R. 437-004-6405 (2019).
- 192 O.A.R. 437-004-6405 (2019).
- 193 40 C.F.R. § 170.405(a)(2) (2016).
- 194 2015 Rule, 80 Fed. Reg. 67495, 67522-23; 40 C.F.R. § 170.405(a)(2) (2016).
- 195 40 C.F.R. §§ 170.501(c)(3) (2016); 2015 Rule, 80 Fed. Reg. 67495, 67497.
- 196 Rural & Migrant Ministry v. United States Env't Prot. Agency, 510 F. Supp. 3d 138, 144 (S.D.N.Y. 2020). This case was subsequently consolidated with State of New York et al v. United States Environmental Protection Agency, Docket No. 1:20-cv-10642 (S.D.N.Y. Dec 16, 2020).
- 197 Worker Protection Standard Application Exclusion Zone, U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY, <u>https://www.epa.gov/pesticide-worker-safety/worker-protection-standard-application-exclusion-zone</u> (last updated Feb. 16, 2023); see Tenth Stipulation and Consent Order Further Extending Stay and Injunction, State of New York et al v. United States Environmental Protection Agency, Docket No. 1:20-cv-10642 (S.D.N.Y. Aug. 15, 2023) (Extending stay until February 22, 2024).
- 198 2023 AEZ Proposed Rule, 88 Fed. Reg. 15346.
- 199 Press Release, U.S. Env't Prot. Agency, EPA Proposes Rule to Protect Farmworkers & Pesticide Handlers from Exposures (Feb. 16, 2023), https://www.epa.gov/newsreleases/epa-proposes-rule-protect-farmworkers-and-pesticide-handlers-exposures.
- 200 2023 AEZ Proposed Rule, 88 Fed. Reg. 15346.
- 201 Geoffery M. Calvert et al., Acute Pesticide Poisoning Among Agricultural Workers in the United States, 1998–2005, 51 AM. J. INDUS. MED. 883, 885 (2008).
- 202 Susanna R. Bohme, EPA's Proposed Worker Protection Standard & the Burdens of the Past, 21 INT'L J. OCCUPATIONAL & ENV'T HEALTH, 161, 162 (2015).
- 203 N.W. Ctr. for Alternatives to Pesticides, Comment Letter on Proposed Rule to Reconsider the Application Exclusion Zone Amendments to the Agricultural Worker Protection Standard (May 15, 2023), https://www.regulations.gov/comment/EPA-HQ-OPP-2022-0133-0024.

204 Id.

205 OR OSHA, EXPLANATION OF RULEMAKING, FINAL ACTION: PESTICIDE WORKER PROTECTION STANDARD: APPLICATION EX-CLUSION ZONES (AEZs) 42 (2018), https://osha.oregon.gov/OSHARules/comments/comments-and-decisions-AO2-2018-wps-aez.pdf; Pac. NW Agric. Safety & Health Center, Comments: Research Findings About Pesticide Drift from Orchard Airblast Sprayers (Sep. 4, 2018), https://doh.wa.gov/sites/default/ files/legacy/Documents/4000//PesticideWorkgroup_PNASH_Comments.pdf.

- 206 Anne Katten, Comment Letter on Pesticides; Agricultural Worker Protection Standard; Reconsideration of the Application Exclusion Zone Amendments (May 11, 2023), <u>https://www.regulations.gov/</u> <u>comment/EPA-HQ-OPP-2022-0133-0021</u>.
- 207 Ass'n Am. Pesticide Control Offs., Comment Letter on Proposed Rule to Reconsider the Application Exclusion Zone Amendments to the Agricultural Worker Protection Standard (May 17, 2023), <u>https://</u> www.regulations.gov/comment/EPA-HQ-OPP-2022-0133-0035.

- 209 Stakeholder interview with Emma Scott, Gray Norton, Eric Sugarman & Hazel Spires on Mar. 15, 2023; May 5, 2023; and July 21, 2023.
- 210 Ass'n Am. Pesticide Control Offs., supra note 207.
- 211 Att'ys Gen. of N.Y., Cal., Ill., Md., Minn. & Wash. Comment Letter on Notice of Proposed Rulemaking, Pesticides; Agricultural Worker Protection Standard; Revision of the Application Exclusion Zone Requirements (Jan. 30, 2020), <u>https://www.regulations.gov/comment/EPA-HQ-OPP-2022-0133-0023</u>.
- 212 Att'ys Gen. of N.Y., Cal., Ill., Md., Minn. & Wash., Comment Letter on Proposed Rule to Reconsider the Application Exclusion Zone Amendments to the Agricultural Worker Protection Standard (May 12, 2023), https://www.regulations.gov/comment/EPA-HQ-OPP-2022-0133-0023.
- 213 See N.W. Ctr. for Alternatives to Pesticides, supra note 203; OR. OSHA, EXPLANATION OF RULEMAKING, FINAL ACTION PESTICIDE WORKER PROTECTION STANDARD; APPLICATION EXCLUSION ZONES (AEZs) 1, 4 (2018), <u>https://osha.oregon.gov/OSHARules/comments/comments-and-decisions-AO2-2018-wps-aez.pdf</u> (150 ft. AEZ; 15 minute waiting period).
- 214 N.W. Ctr. for Alternatives to Pesticides, *supra* note 203.
- 215 See 29 C.F.R. § 19010.142 (Temporary Labor Camps); RURAL DEV., FARM LABOR HOUSING DIRECT LOANS & GRANTS (2021), <u>https://www.rd.usda.gov/sites/default/files/fact-sheet/farmlaborhousingdirectloans-grants_fs_2021.pdf</u>.
- 216 Farmworker Justice, Comment Letter on Proposed Rule to Reconsider the Application Exclusion Zone Amendments to the Agricultural Worker Protection Standard (May 12, 2023), <u>https://www.regula-</u> tions.gov/comment/EPA-HQ-OPP-2022-0133-0030.
- 217 See 29 C.F.R. § 19010.142 (Temporary Labor Camps); RURAL DEV., FARM LABOR HOUSING DIRECT LOANS & GRANTS (2021), https://www.rd.usda.gov/sites/default/files/fact-sheet/farmlaborhousingdirectloans-grants_fs_2021.pdf.
- 218 Katten, *supra* note 206; Alianza Naciónal de Campesinas et al., Comment Letter on Proposed Rule to Reconsider the Application Exclusion Zone Amendments to the Agricultural Worker Protection Standard (May 15, 2023), https://www.regulations.gov/comment/EPA-HQ-OPP-2022-0133-0026.
- 219 Alianza Naciónal de Campesinas et al., supra note 218.
- 220 40 C.F.R. §§ 170.407(a), 170.3.
- 221 Restrictions to Protect Workers After Pesticide Applications, U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY, <u>https://www.epa.gov/pesticide-worker-safety/restrictions-protect-workers-after-pesticide-applications</u> (last updated May 25, 2023).
- 222 40 C.F.R. §170.405(b)(4).
- 223 40 C.F.R. § 170.120.
- 224 40 C.F.R. §170.311(b)(1)(ii).
- 225 40 C.F.R. § 170.120(c).
- 226 40 C.F.R. § 170.120(c).
- 227 Cal. Code Regs. tit. 3, § 6776.

- 228 40 C.F.R. § 170.120(c).
- 229 40 C.F.R. § 170.603(a)(1).
- 230 40 C.F.R. §§ 170.603(c)(1)-(2).
- 231 40 C.F.R. § 170.603(d).
- 232 See Calvert et al., supra note 201.
- 233 See, e.g., Anne Katten, Comment Letter on Agricultural Worker Protection Standards Revisions; Proposed Rule (Aug. 14, 2014), https://www.regulations.gov/comment/EPA-HQ-OPP-2011-0184-1855 (citing a statement from CRLA Community Worker Carlos Maldonado that he's spoken with a number of workers who were asked to continue working in fields at the same time that pesticides were being applied); Barbour & Guthman, supra note 106 (one worker reporting "They never respect the waiting periods...you enter and you can smell it. You say something and the mayordomo says no, no, it's ok.").
- 234 Incident Data System, U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY, <u>https://ordspub.epa.gov/ords/pesticides/f?p=359:2::::CR,2:: (last updated Aug. 2, 2023) (search Individual Incidents, narrow by "worker" in Submission Description).</u>
- 235 Stakeholder Interview with Emma Scott, Gray Norton, Jenny Dorsey & Kristi Tanaka on Feb. 23, 2023.
- 236 See U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY, SOIL FUMIGANT MITIGATION FACTSHEET: POSTING REQUIREMENTS FOR BUFFER ZONES (2012), https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/files/2013-10/documents/sfm-posting-2012.pdf.
- 237 Adapted from Laura Bermudez, Farmworkers in Florida: Silence is Their Rational Choice (2012) (unpublished manuscript; written for the Farmworker Association of Florida) (on file with the author).
- 238 See, e.g., Rural Coalition et al., Comment re: Docket # EPA-HQ_OPP-2011-0184 (Aug. 18, 2014), https://www.regulations.gov/comment/EPA-HQ-OPP-2011-0184-2493.
- 239 Christos A. Damalas & Spyridon D Koutroubas, Farmers' Exposure to Pesticides: Toxicity Types and Ways of Prevention, 4 Toxics 1 (2016), <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/toxics4010001</u>; Herbert N. Nigg et al., Dicofol Exposure to Florida Citrus Applicators: Effects of Protective Clothing, 15 Archives Env't Contamination &. Toxicology 121 (1986), https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01055257.
- 240 40 C.F.R. §§ 170.240(a), 170.112(c)(4).
- 241 40 C.F.R. § 170.3.
- 242 40 C.F.R. §170.240(b)(2).
- 243 40 C.F.R. § 170.507(b)(10); WPS Respirator Resources, PESTICIDE EDUC. RES. COLLAB., <u>https://pesticidere-</u>sources.org/wps/respirators.html (last visited Aug. 1, 2023).
- 244 40 C.F.R. §§ 170.507(d), 170.240(e)(2).
- 245 40 C.F.R. § 170.240(e)(2).
- 246 40 C.F.R. § 170.507(c)(1).
- 247 40 C.F.R. § 170.240(f)(9).
- 248 40 C.F.R. §§ 170.240(c)(1), (2).
- 249 40 C.F.R. § 170.112(c)(4).
- 250 Larkin L. Strong et al., Factors Associated with Pesticide Safety Practices in Farmworkers, 51 Am. J. OF INDUSTRIAL MED. 69 (2008); Levesque et al., supra note 39.
- 251 Strong et al., *supra* note 250; Levesque et al., *supra* note 39.
- 252 See, e.g., Kristina Campbell et al., The Association Between Skin Rashes and Work Environment, Personal Protective Equipment, and Hygiene Practices Among Female Farmworkers, 65 WORKPLACE HEALTH & SAFETY 313 (2017); Strong et al., supra note 250; Rebecca C. Elmore & Thomas A. Arcury, Pesticide Exposure Beliefs Among Latino Farmworkers in North Carolina's Christmas Tree Industry, 40 Am. J. INDUS. MED. 153 (2001). See also Letter from Nan Singhasemanon, Cal. Dep't Pesticide Regul., Compli-

ance with Personal Protective Equipment Requirements for Pesticides During the COVID-19 Pandemic (Apr. 29, 2020), https://www.cdpr.ca.gov/docs/whs/pdf/interested_persons_ppe.pdf.

- 253 See Training for Employees Section, infra pages 34-42.
- 254 Walton et al., *supra* note 159.
- 255 Stakeholder Feedback on Sept. 12, 2023.
- 256 Id.
- 257 GOLDMAN ET AL., supra note 1, at 38.
- 258 40 C.F.R. §§ 170.112(c)(6)(x), 170.240(g).
- 259 Leigh Thredgold et al., *Exposure of Agriculture Workers to Pesticides*, 16 ΙΝΤ[']L J. ENV' T RSCH. PUB. HEALTH 4798, 4798 (2019), https://www.mdpi.com/1660-4601/16/23/4798/htm.
- 260 Walton et al., *supra* note 159.
- 261 UNION CONCERNED SCIENTISTS, FARMWORKERS AT RISK: THE GROWING DANGERS OF PESTICIDES & HEAT 5–6 (2019), https://www.ucsusa.org/sites/default/files/2019-12/farmworkers-at-risk-report-2019-web.pdf.
- 262 40 C.F.R. § 170.401(c)(2)(xi).
- 263 40 C.F.R. § 170.401(c)(2).
- 264 JOANNE BONNAR PRADO & JIM VANDERSLICE, WASH. ST. DEP'T OF HEALTH, LEARNING FROM LISTENING: RESULTS OF YAKIMA FARMWORKER FOCUS GROUPS ABOUT PESTICIDES & HEALTH CARE (2004).
- 265 Adapted from Laura Bermudez, Farmworkers in Florida: Silence is Their Rational Choice (2012) (unpublished manuscript; written for the Farmworker Association of Florida) (on file with the author).
- 266 *Hierarchy of Controls,* CTR. DISEASE CONTROL & PREVENTION, https://www.cdc.gov/niosh/topics/hierarchy/ default.html (last visited Aug. 1, 2023).
- 267 Id.
- 268 Press Release, U.S. Dep't of Agric., USDA Announces Additional Aid to Ag Producers and Businesses in Pandemic Assistance for Producers Initiative (June 15, 2021), <u>https://www.usda.gov/media/</u> press-releases/2021/06/15/usda-announces-additional-aid-ag-producers-and-businesses-pandemic.
- 269 Limiting Heat Burden While Wearing Personal Protective Equipment (PPE), CTR. DISEASE CONTROL & PRE-VENTION, https://www.cdc.gov/niosh/topics/heatstress/heat_burden.html (last visited Aug. 1, 2023).
- 270 Decontamination Supplies Under the Worker Protection Standard, U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY, <u>https://www.epa.gov/pesticide-worker-safety/decontamination-supplies-under-worker-protection-standard</u> (last updated May 25, 2023).
- 271 See 2015 Rule, 80 Fed. Reg. 67495, 67532; Decontamination Requirements, PESTICIDE EDUC. RES. COL-LABORATIVE, https://pesticideresources.org/wps/guide/decon.html (last visited Aug. 6, 2023).
- 272 See 2015 Rule, 80 Fed. Reg. 67495, 67531–32; Decontamination Requirements, supra note 271.
- 273 40 C.F.R. § 170.411.
- 274 2015 Rule, 80 Fed. Reg. 67495, 67505, 67531-32.
- 275 40 C.F.R. § 170.403.
- 276 40 C.F.R. § 170.150(c)(1)-(4).
- 277 40 C.F.R. § 170.150(d).
- 278 Stakeholder Interviews with Emma Scott, Gray Norton & Jenny Dorsey on Mar. 15, 2023; Apr. 5, 2023;
- 279 See 2015 Rule, 80 Fed. Reg. 67495, 67530.

- 280 See Id. at 67530.
- 281 Salvatore et al., *supra* note 39, at 9.
- 282 AnnMarie Lee Walton et al., *Observed & Self-reported Pesticide Protective Behaviors of Latino Migrant & Seasonal Farmworkers*, 147 ENV'T RSCH. 275, 275–76 (2016); Walton et al., *supra* note 159. Among Latinx migrant and seasonal farmworkers in the United States, there continues to be a lack of observational data regarding the degree to which personal protection behaviors are practiced. Id. at 276. Even for existing data, there is a risk that farmworkers may tend to over-report behaviors that are hygiene-based based on a perceived pressure to self-represent as cleanly. Salvatore et al., *supra* note 39, at 10.
- 283 Walton et al. (2016), *supra* note 282.
- 284 Adapted from Laura Bermudez, Farmworkers in Florida: Silence is Their Rational Choice (2012) (unpublished manuscript; written for the Farmworker Association of Florida) (on file with the author).
- 285 Anthony James, *Future Acres Reveals 'Carry' Its Harvesting Agbot for Specialty Crops*, FARMING TECH. TODAY (Feb. 24, 2021), http://www.farmingtechnologytoday.com/news/autonomous-robots/futureacres-reveals-carry-its-harvesting-agbot-for-specialty-crops.html.
- 286 See Piece-Rate Compensation Labor Code § 226.2 (AB 1513), CA. DEP'T OF INDUS. RELS. (Aug. 2021), https://www.dir.ca.gov/pieceratebackpayelection/AB_1513_FAQs.htm.
- 287 40 C.F.R. § 170.309(f); 2015 Rule, 80 Fed. Reg. 67495, 67535; GOLDMAN ET AL., supra note 1, at 34.
- 288 40 C.F.R. § 170.309(f).
- 289 2015 Rule, 80 Fed. Reg. 67495, 67535.
- 290 Id. at 67534.
- 291 Analyze Trends: EPA/State Pesticide Dashboard, supra note 26.
- 292 Stakeholder Interviews with Emma Scott, Gray Norton & Kristi Tanaka on Mar. 15, 2023; Mar. 23, 2023; and May 5, 2023.
- 293 Occupational Health & Safety Admin & Nat'l Inst. Occupational Safety & Health, Pub. 2015-104, Recommended Practices: Green Tobacco Sickness 2 (2015), <u>https://www.cdc.gov/niosh/docs/2015-104/pdfs/2015-</u> 104.pdf?id=10.26616/NIOSHPUB2015104.
- 294 GOLDMAN ET AL., supra note 1, at 34.
- 295 Stakeholder Interview with Gray Norton on May 5, 2023; see also Shedra A. Snipes et al., "The Only Thing I Wish I Could Change Is That They Treat Us Like People and Not Like Animals": Injury and Discrimination Among Latino Farmworkers, 22 J. AGROMED. 36 (2017).
- 296 Iris Figueroa, Kara Moberg & Mariah Hennen, Health Access for H-2A Workers: Summary of Current Trends and Strategies for Community Outreach, Presentation at the Midwest Stream Forum for Agricultural Worker Health (Sept. 20, 2017), <u>http://www.ncfh.org/uploads/3/8/6/8/38685499/health_access_for_h-2a_workers.pdf;</u> Nat'L CTR. FARMWORKER HEALTH, A PROFILE OF MIGRANT HEALTH: 2020 UNIFORM Data System Analysis (n.d.), <u>http://www.ncfh.org/uploads/3/8/6/8/38685499/uds_report_2020_final.</u> pdf.
- 297 Karen Hacker et al., Barriers to Health Care for Undocumented Immigrants: A Literature Review, 8 Risk MGMT. & HEALTHCARE POL'Y 175 (2015).
- 298 In the 2015 final rule, the EPA advised growers to find additional information on an emergency preparedness program at the U.S. Department of Homeland Security's website. 2015 Rule, 80 Fed. Reg. 67495, 67534.
- 299 See, e.g., MSU EXTENSION, EMERGENCY FARM PLAN ELECTRONIC TEMPLATE (2015), <u>https://www.canr.msu.edu/</u> resources/emergency_farm_plan_electronic_template_e2575et.
- 300 Frederick M. Fishel, *Pesticide Emergencies: Contingency Planning*, UNIV. FLA. IFAS EXTENSION (Oct. 3, 2018), <u>https://edis.ifas.ufl.edu/publication/PI257</u>.
- 301 DEP'T OF LABOR, OCCUPATIONAL SAFETY & HEALTH ADMIN, SAFETY & HEALTH PROGRAMS IN THE STATES (2016), <u>https://</u>www.osha.gov/sites/default/files/Safety_and_Health_Programs_in_the_States_White_Paper.pdf.
- 302 See Western Ctr. for Agric. Health & Safety, Taking Action for Safety & Health: Guide to Developing Your Workplace Injury and Illness Prevention Program for Agriculture (2013), <u>https://aghealth.ucdavis.edu/</u>sites/g/files/dgvnsk261/files/page/IIPP_Ag_Guide.pdf.
- 303 Nat'l Rural Health Ass'n, Emergency Medical Services in Rural America (2022), <u>https://www.ruralhealth.us/</u> <u>NRHA/media/Emerge_NRHA/Advocacy/Government%20affairs/2022/2022-NRHA-Rural-EMS-Posi-</u> tion-Paper.pdf.
- 304 Onyi Lam et al., *How Far Americans Live from the Closest Hospital Differs by Community Type*, PEW RSCH. CTR. https://www.pewresearch.org/short-reads/2018/12/12/how-far-americans-live-from-theclosest-hospital-differs-by-community-type/ (last visited Jun. 6, 2023).
- 305 There were 101 rural hospital closures between 2013 and 2020. U.S. Gov't Accountability Off., Health Care Capsule: Accessing Health Care in Rural America (2023), <u>https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-23-</u>106651.pdf.
- 306 Nat'l Ctr. Farmworker Health, A Profile of Migrant Health: 2021 Uniform data System (UDS) Analysis 1–2 (2021), http://www.ncfh.org/uploads/3/8/6/8/38685499/uds_report_2021_.pdf.

- 308 Nat'L CTR. FARMWORKER HEALTH, MIGRANT HEALTH PROGRAM (2021), <u>http://www.ncfh.org/up-</u> <u>loads/3/8/6/8/38685499/migrant_health_history_and_legislation_final.pdf;</u> MIGRANT HEALTH PROGRAM, MIGRANT HEALTH CENTER MAP, Nat'L CTR. FARMWORKER HEALTH, <u>http://www.ncfh.org/migrant-health-centers.</u> <u>html</u>.
- 309 Mary Cramer et al., Are Advanced Providers Prepared to Care for the Agricultural Population? 15 J. NURSE PRACS., no. 2, Feb. 2019, at e41, <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/</u> S155541551830730X.
- 310 Id.
- 311 See Reporting, PERC-MED (2022), <u>https://www.pesticideresources.org/med/clickable-map/</u> (map of state-by-state reporting requirements).
- 312 LATINO FARMWORKERS IN THE EASTERN UNITED STATES: HEALTH, SAFETY AND JUSTICE (Thomas A. Arcury & Sara A. Quandt eds., 2009).
- 313 Arthur L Frank et al., Health Care Access and Health Care Workforce for Immigrant Workers in the Agriculture, Forestry, and Fisheries Sector in the Southeastern US, 56 Am. J. INDUS. MED. 960 (2013).
- 314 Id.
- 315 Adapted from Laura Bermudez, Farmworkers in Florida: Silence is Their Rational Choice (2012) (unpublished manuscript; written for the Farmworker Association of Florida) (on file with the author).
- 316 Snipes et al., supra note 295; see also Supervisor Believed Construction Worker Was on Drugs. He Was Dying of Heat Stress, MIGRANT CLINICIANS NETWORK (July 27, 2023), <u>https://www.migrantclinician.org/</u> blog/2023/jul/supervisor-believed-construction-worker-was-drugs-he-was-dying-heat-stress.html.
- 317 2015 Rule, 80 Fed. Reg. 67495, 67534; *Business,* READY.GOV, <u>https://www.ready.gov/business</u> (last updated Sept. 15, 2022).
- 318 GOLDMAN ET AL., supra note 1, at 23.
- 319 DAVID KAHAN, MANAGING RISK IN FARMING, U.N. FOOD & AGRIC. ORG. (2008), <u>https://www.fao.org/uploads/media/3-ManagingRiskInternLores.pdf</u>; Thomas A. Arcury et al., *Overcoming Language & Literacy Barriers in Safety and Health Training of Agricultural Workers*, 15 J. AGROMED. 236 (2010); J.A. Sorensen, *Encouraging Farmers to Retrofit Tractors: A Qualitative Analysis of Risk Perceptions Among a Group of High-Risk Farmers in New York*, 14 J. AGRIC. SAFETY HEALTH 105 (2008).
- 320 Stakeholder Interview with Emma Scott & Gray Norton on Apr. 24, 2023; Sara A. Quandt et al., Farmworker and Farmer Perceptions of Farmworker Agricultural Chemical Exposure in North Carolina, 57

³⁰⁷ Id.

Hum. ORG. 359 (1998); Elaine Vaughn, Chronic Exposure to an Environmental Hazard: Risk Perceptions and Self-Protective Behavior, 12 HEALTH PSYCH. 74, 82 (1993); James I. Grieshop et al., Prevention & Resiliency: A Cross Cultural View of Farmworkers' and Farmers' Beliefs about Work Safety, 55 Hum. ORG. 25, 30 (1996).

- 321 Arcury et al., *supra* note 319.
- 322 Arcury et al., *supra* note 174, note 496; Quandt et al., *supra* note 320.
- 323 Grieshop et al., supra note 320.
- 324 HAMILTON & McCullough, supra note 96.
- 325 29 C.F.R. § 1928.110 (Field sanitation; "(a) Scope: This section shall apply to any agricultural establishment where eleven (11) or more employees are engaged on any given day in hand-labor operations in the field."); *see* also U.S. Dep't of Labor, Occupational Health & Safety Admin, Standard Interpretation 19.28.21: Small farming operations and exemption from OSHA enforcement activity under CPL 02-00-051 (July 16, 2007), <u>https://www.osha.gov/laws-regs/standardinterpretations/2007-07-16.</u>
- 326 Gold et al., supra note 37.
- 327 U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., 2017 CENSUS OF AGRICULTURE: UNITED STATES SUMMARY AND STATE DATA 62 (2019), <u>https://www.nass.usda.gov/Publications/AgCensus/2017/Full_Report/Volume_1,_Chapter_1_US/usv1.pdf;</u> GOLD ET AL., *supra* note 37.
- Snipes et al., supra note 295; Candice A. Shannon et al., Race, Racial Discrimination & the Risk of Work-Related Illness, Injury or Assault: Findings from a National Study, 51 J. Occupational Env't Med. 441 (2009); Mary K. Salazar, Occupational Risk Among Orchard Workers: A Descriptive Study, 28 FAM. & CMTY. HEALTH 239 (2005); Matthew Keifer et al., An Exploration of Hispanic Workers' Perspectives About Risks & Hazards Associated with Orchard Work, 32 FAM. & CMTY. HEALTH 34 (2009); see also Arcury et al., supra note 174, at 492,496.
- 329 Arcury et al., *supra* note 174, at 496.
- 330 Snipes et al., *supra* note 295.
- 331 Thomas A. Arcury et al., Pesticide Safety Among Farmworkers: Perceived Risk & Perceived Control as Factors Reflecting Environmental Justice, 110 ENV'T JUSTICE 233, 234 (2002).
- 332 Quandt et al., supra note 320.
- 333 Elaine Vaughn, Individual & Cultural Differences in Adaptation to Environmental Risks, 48 Am. Psych. 673, 676–77 (1993); Quandt et al., supra note 320.
- 334 Vaughn, supra note 333, at 675–76; Salazar, supra note 328.
- 335 Colin K. Austin et al., *Training Farmworkers About Pesticide Safety: Issues of Control.* 12 J. HEALTH CARE POOR UNDERSERVED 236–49 (2001).
- 336 Arcury et al., supra note 319.
- 337 See Arcury et al., supra note 331, at 234; Elmore & Arcury, supra note 252.
- 338 Quandt et al., supra note 320.
- 339 Arcury et al., *supra* note 331, at 234; *see also* Walton et al., *supra* note 159 (No farmworkers reported truly understanding the connections that exist between pesticides and cancer.).
- 340 Elmore & Arcury, supra note 252, at 156.
- 341 Arcury et al., *supra* note 174, at 491.
- 342 Id.
- 343 See Weber & Castro-Escobar, supra note 139, at 124–37.
- 344 GOLD ET AL., supra note 37.

345 Id.

- 346 Id.
- 347 U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., 2017 CENSUS OF AGRICULTURE: UNITED STATES SUMMARY AND STATE DATA 62 (2019), <u>https://</u>www.nass.usda.gov/Publications/AgCensus/2017/Full_Report/Volume_1,_Chapter_1_US/usv1.pdf.
- 348 Stakeholder Interviews with Emma Scott, Gray Norton, Eric Sugarman, Hazel Spires & Kristi Tanaka on Mar. 15, 2023; Mar. 23, 2023; May 5, 2023; and July 21, 2023. Snipes et al., *supra* note 295.
- 349 Snipes et al., *supra* note 295.
- 350 GOLD ET AL., supra note 37.
- 351 Elizabeth Lincoln, Accountability for Pesticide Poisoning of Undocumented Farmworkers, 24 HASTINGS ENV'T. L.J 383, 384 (2018); Joan D. Flocks, The Environmental and Social Injustice of Farmworker Pesticide Exposure, 19 GEO. J. POVERTY L. & POL'Y 255, 264 (2012).
- 352 UNION OF CONCERNED SCIENTISTS, FARMWORKERS AT RISK: THE GROWING DANGERS OF PESTICIDES AND HEAT (2019), https://www.ucsusa.org/sites/default/files/2019-12/farmworkers-at-risk-report-2019-web.pdf; Lincoln, *supra* note 351; Flocks, *supra* note 351.
- 353 U.S. GOV'T ACCOUNTABILITY OFF., GAO-15-154, H-2A AND H-2B VISA PROGRAMS: INCREASED PROTECTIONS NEEDED FOR FOREIGN WORKERS (2017), https://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-15-154.
- 354 See Human RIGHTS WATCH, CULTIVATING FEAR (2012), <u>https://www.hrw.org/report/2012/05/15/cultivat-</u>ing-fear/vulnerability-immigrant-farmworkers-us-sexual-violence-and.
- 355 Edwin Kisiel, Using Indirect Regulation to Reduce Environmental Damage from Farming, 49 ENV'T. L. REP. NEWS & ANALYSIS 10831, 10836 (2019) ("farmers and the farm lobby have proven to be resistant to regulatory efforts under other environmental programs"); J. B. Ruhl, Agriculture and Ecosystem Services: Strategies for State and Local Governments, 17 N.Y.U. ENV'T. L.J. 424, 425 (2008).
- 356 Rachel Phinney, Agricultural Workplace Compliance with the Environmental Protection Agency's Worker Protection Standard: An Idaho Analysis 27 (Aug. 2020) (M.H.S. Health Promotion thesis, Boise State University), <u>https://scholarworks.boisestate.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=2848&con-text=td</u>.
- 357 HAMILTON & McCullough, supra note 96.
- 358 GUARNA, *supra* note 3, at 37–38.
- 359 Pesticides Section: Field Operations, N.C. DEP'T AGRIC. & CONSUMER SERVS., <u>https://www.ncagr.gov/SPCAP/pesticides/cmfo.htm</u> (last visited Aug. 6, 2023); 2022 State Agriculture Overview: North Carolina, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC, NAT'L AGRIC. STATS. SERV., <u>https://www.nass.usda.gov/Quick_Stats/Ag_Overview/state-Overview.php?state=NORTH%20CAROLINA</u> (last visited Aug. 6, 2023).
- 360 Nathan Donley et al., *Pesticides & Environmental Justice in the USA: Root Causes, Current Regulatory Reinforcement & a Path Forward,* BMC PUB. HEALTH (Apr. 19, 2022), <u>https://bmcpublichealth.biomed-</u> central.com/articles/10.1186/s12889-022-13057-4.
- 361 Does Workers' Compensation Apply to Farming Accidents?, WILSON KEHOE & WININGHAM LLC, https://www. wkw.com/farming-accidents/faqs/does-workers-compensation-apply-to-farming-accidents/ (last updated Feb. 20, 2020).
- 362 *How Does Workers' Compensation Work?*, INSUREON, <u>https://tinyurl.com/2xjk6n2r</u> (last updated Mar. 13, 2023).
- 363 John Davis et al., *Incentives for Protecting Farmworkers from Pesticides*, 56 AMER. J. AGRIC. ECON. 907 (1992).
- 364 Study Reveals Agriculture-Related Injuries More Numerous than Previously Known, Nat'L INST. FOOD & AGRIC. (Sep. 19, 2022), <u>https://www.nifa.usda.gov/about-nifa/blogs/study-reveals-agriculture-related-injuries-more-numerous-previously-known; Workers' Compensation, FARMWORKER JUST., <u>https://</u> www.farmworkerjustice.org/advocacy_program/workers-compensation/ (last accessed July 1, 2023).</u>
- 365 H. Nolo Martinez, The Need for Workers' Compensation Coverage for Farmworkers, 64 N.C. MED. J. 133

(2003).

- 366 See e.g., Pesticide Safety Tips for Farmers, AM. FAM. INS., <u>https://www.amfam.com/resources/articles/on-the-farm/pesticide-safety-tips-on-the-farm</u> (last visited Aug. 6, 2023); *Risk Management Resources, SECURA INS. Comp.*, <u>https://www.secura.net/my-policy/risk-management-resources/</u> (last visited Aug. 16, 2023).
- 367 See 40 C.F.R. §§ 170.315, 170.7(b).
- 368 40 C.F.R. § 170.315; 7 U.S.C § 136j(a)(2)(G).
- 369 40 C.F.R. §§ 170.130(d)(4)(xi), 170.230(c)(4)(xiii), 170.401(c)(2)(xi), (xiii).
- 370 MARGARET REEVES ET AL.,01 FIELDS OF POISON: CALIFORNIA FARMWORKERS AND PESTICIDES 22 (1999), <u>https://www.iatp.org/sites/default/files/Fields_of_Poison_California_Farmworkers_and_Pe.pdf</u>; Keith Cunning-ham-Parmeter, *A Poisoned Field: Farmworkers, Pesticide Exposure, and Tort Recovery in an Era of Regulatory Failure,* 28 N.Y.U. Rev. L. & Soc. CHANGE 431, 446–47 (2004).
- 371 REEVES ET AL., *supra* note 370, at 22–23.
- 372 CASSANDRA CARAVELLO ET AL., BREAKING DOWN THE BARRIERS: A NATIONAL NEEDS ASSESSMENT ON FARMWORKER HEALTH OUTREACH (2010), <u>https://outreach-partners.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/06/FAN-REPORT-FINAL_pdf.compressed.pdf</u>; *Immigrant Farmworkers and America's Food Production: 5 Things to Know,* FWD. us, (Sept. 14, 2022), <u>https://www.fwd.us/news/immigrant-farmworkers-and-americas-food-produc-tion-5-things-to-know/.</u>
- 373 40 C.F.R. §§ 170.315 ("Any such intimidation, threat, coercion, or discrimination violates FIFRA section 12(a)(2)(G), 7 U.S.C. 136j(a)(2)(G)."); 7 U.S.C. § 136j(a)(2)(G) ("It shall be unlawful for any person-...(G) to use any registered pesticide in a manner inconsistent with its labeling.").
- 374 7 U.S.C. § 136.
- 375 See Wage & HOUR DIV., U.S. DEP'T OF LAB., UNLAWFUL RETALIATION UNDER THE LAWS ENFORCED BY WHD (n.d.), https://www.dol.gov/sites/dolgov/files/WHD/ewep/EWEP_Initiative_Retaliation_withoutnotes.pdf; 29 U.S.C. § 660(c) (authorizing the Department of Labor to bring an action for reinstatement and backpay for workers subject to retaliation under the Occupational Safety & Health Act).
- 376 OFF. PESTICIDE PROGS., U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY, NATIONAL ASSESSMENT OF EPA'S PESTICIDE WORKER SAFETY PROGRAM 18 (2005), https://archive.epa.gov/pesticides/ppdc/web/pdf/workersafety-assessrpt.pdf.
- 377 FLA. STAT. § 487.2042 (2022).
- 378 Stakeholder Interview with Emma Scott & Gray Norton on Mar. 23, 2023.
- 379 Id.
- 380 Stakeholder Feedback on Sep. 27, 2023.
- 381 *H-2A Temporary Agricultural Workers,* U.S. CITIZENSHIP & IMMIGR. SERVS., <u>https://www.uscis.gov/working-in-the-united-states/temporary-workers/h-2a-temporary-agricultural-workers</u> (last updated Nov. 9, 2022)
- 382 Farm Labor, H-2A Temporary Agricultural Program, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., ECON. RSCH. SERV., <u>https://www.ers.usda.gov/topics/farm-economy/farm-labor/#h2a</u> (last updated Mar. 22, 2023); Performance Data, U.S. DEP'T OF LAB., EMP. & TRAINING ADMIN., <u>https://www.dol.gov/agencies/eta/foreign-labor/performance</u> (last visited Aug. 6, 2023).
- 383 Marcelo Castillo, Philip Martin & Zachariah Rutledge, U.S. Dep't of Agric., Econ. Rsch. Serv., EIB-238, The H-2A Temporary Agricultural Worker Program in 2020 (2022).
- 384 Compare Farm Workers in Mexico & Turkey, THE WILSON CTR. (Sept. 29, 2020), <u>https://www.wilsoncenter.org/article/farm-workers-mexico-and-turkey</u>, with H-2A Seasonal Worker Program Has Expanded Over Time, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., <u>https://www.ers.usda.gov/data-products/chart-gallery/gallery/</u>chart-detail/?chartId=104874 (last updated Oct. 3, 2023).
- 385 Fact Sheet #26: Section H-2A of the Immigration and Nationality Act (INA), U.S. DEP'T LAB., WAGE & HOUR DIV., https://www.dol.gov/agencies/whd/fact-sheets/26-H2A (Feb. 2010); Fact Sheet #26D: Meal

Obligations for H-2A Employers, U.S. DEP'T LAB., WAGE & HOUR DIV. (Nov. 2022), <u>https://www.dol.gov/</u>agencies/whd/fact-sheets/26d-meal-obligations-H-2A.

- 386 8 U.S.C. § 1188.
- 387 Tina Vásquez, Human Trafficking or a Guest Worker Program? H-2A's Systemic Issues Result in Catastrophic Violations, PRISM (Apr. 14, 2023), <u>https://prismreports.org/2023/04/14/h2a-visa-wage-theft-</u> exploitation/.
- 388 See FARMWORKER JUSTICE, NO WAY TO TREAT A GUEST (2011), <u>https://www.farmworkerjustice.org/resource/</u>no-way-to-treat-a-guest-why-the-h-2a-agricultural-visa-program-fails-u-s-and-foreign-workers/.
- 389 Performance Data, U.S. DEP'T OF LAB., EMP. & TRAINING ADMIN., <u>https://www.dol.gov/agencies/eta/for-eign-labor/performance</u> (last visited Aug. 6, 2023).
- 390 ILL. MIGRANT LEGAL ASS. PROJ., LEGAL AID CHICAGO, PESTICIDE ASSESSMENT PROJECT OF ILLINOIS (2022).

391 Id.

- 392 Some farm and farmworker advocates have called for its termination. *See Open Letter to Agricultural Labor Working Group,* AGRIC. JUSTICE PROJ. (Sep. 21, 2023), <u>https://agriculturaljusticeproject.org/</u> open-letter-to-agricultural-labor-working-group/.
- 393 DANIEL COSTA ET AL., ECON. POL'Y INST., FEDERAL LABOR STANDARDS ENFORCEMENT IN AGRICULTURE (2020), <u>https://</u> www.epi.org/publication/federal-labor-standards-enforcement-in-agriculture-data-reveal-the-biggest-violators-and-raise-new-questions-about-how-to-improve-and-target-efforts-to-protect-farmworkers/.
- 394 40 C.F.R. § 170.305.
- 395 Alicia Guild & Iris Figueroa, The Neighbors Who Feed Us: Farmworkers and Government Policy Challenges and Solutions, 13 HARV. L. & POL'Y REV. 157 (2019), <u>https://harvardlpr.com/wp-content/uploads/sites/20/2019/02/20180513-1_GuildFigueroa.pdf</u>.
- 396 Id.
- 397 40 C.F.R. §§ 170.305, 170.313.
- 398 About CIW, COAL. OF IMMOKALEE WORKERS, https://ciw-online.org/about/.
- 399 WSR NETWORK, WHAT IS WORKER-DRIVEN SOCIAL RESPONSIBILITY (WSR)? (2017), <u>https://wsr-network.org/</u> wp-content/uploads/2017/10/What_is_WSR_web.pdf.
- 400 Greg Asbed & Sean Sellers, *The Fair Food Program: Comprehensive, Verifiable and Sustainable Change for Farmworkers*, 16 U. PA. J. L. & Soc. CHANGE 39 (2013), <u>https://scholarship.law.upenn.edu/jlasc/</u><u>vol16/iss1/3/</u>.
- 401 Fair Food Code of Conduct, FAIR FOOD STANDARDS COUNCIL, <u>https://www.fairfoodstandards.org/resources/</u>fair-food-code-of-conduct/ (last visited June 15, 2023).
- 402 Id.
- 403 Unions 101, U.S. DEP'T OF LABOR, <u>https://www.dol.gov/general/workcenter/unions-101</u> (last visited June 15, 2023).
- 404 See Collective Bargaining Rights for Farmworkers, Nat'L Agric. L. Ctr., <u>https://nationalaglawcenter.org/</u> collective-bargaining-rights-for-farmworkers/#:~:text=Arizona%2C%20California%2C%20Colora-<u>do%2C%20Hawaii,Wisconsin%20all%20allow%20collective%20bargaining</u> (last visited June 15, 2023).
- 405 Melissa Moltalvo & Nigel Duara, In Familiar Refrain, United Farm Workers Grapples with How to Grow, CAL MATTERS, https://calmatters.org/projects/united-farm-workers-union/ (last visited June 15, 2023).
- 406 See Amir Khafagy, A Year Later, New York's First Farm Workers Union Struggles to Secure Its First Contract, DocumentedNY (Dec. 12, 2022), <u>https://documentedny.com/2022/12/12/new-york-farmwork-</u> ers-farm-workers-union/.

- 407 See e.g., UNITED FARM WORKERS, BAUTISTA SETTLEMENT SUMMARY (2017), <u>https://ufw.org/wp-content/up-loads/2017/04/BautistaSettlementSummary.pdf</u>.
- 408 Lisa R. Pruitt et al., *Legal Deserts: A Multi-State Perspective on Rural Access to Justice*, 13 HARV. L & POL'Y REV. 15 (2018), https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3198411.
- 409 Statutory Restrictions on LSC-funded Programs, LEGAL SERVS. CORP., <u>https://www.lsc.gov/our-impact/publications/other-publications-and-reports/statutory-restrictions-lsc-funded-programs</u> (last visited June 15, 2023).
- 410 In some circumstances, an investigation may lead to finding that could support a personal injury claim.
- 411 Jury Gualandris et al., Sustainable Evaluation & Verification in Supply Chains: Aligning & Leveraging Accountability to Stakeholders, 38 J. OPERATIONS MGMT. 1 (2015).
- 412 MSI INTEGRITY, MSI EVALUATION TOOL V (2020), https://www.msi-integrity.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/MSI_Evaluation_Tool_2017.pdf.
- 413 Peter Utting, Regulating Business via Multi-Stakeholder Initiatives: A Preliminary Assessment, U.N. Rsch. Inst. for Social Development, Promoting Corporate Environmental and Social Responsibility in Developing Countries: The Potential and Limits of Voluntary Initiatives (2001), <u>https://</u> www2.ohchr.org/english/issues/globalization/business/docs/report6.pdf.
- 414 About EFI, EQUITABLE FOOD INITIATIVE, https://equitablefood.org/about-efi/ (last visited June 29, 2023).
- 415 THE EQUITABLE FOOD INITIATIVE, THE EQUITABLE FOOD INITIATIVE PEST MANAGEMENT STANDARDS, GUIDANCE, & INTER-PRETATIONS (2018), <u>https://equitablefood.org/wp-content/uploads/EFI-Pest-Management-Standards_v2.0.pdf</u>.
- 416 About EFI, EQUITABLE FOOD INITIATIVE, <u>https://equitablefood.org/about-efi/</u> (last visited June 29, 2023); What Makes the EFI Program So Special and Successful? Leadership Teams on Each Certified Farm, YouTube, https://www.youtube.com/embed/RWW8JvuiBHE?autoplay=1 (last visited June 29, 2023).
- 417 What Makes the EFI Program So Special and Successful? Leadership Teams on Each Certified Farm, supra note 416.
- 418 What Does the EFI Label Mean?, EQUITABLE FOOD INITIATIVE, <u>https://equitablefood.org/the-efi-label/</u> (last visited June 29, 2023).
- 419 *Our Impact Areas*, GLOBALG.A.P., <u>https://www.globalgap.org/about/our-impact-areas/ (last visited Nov. 14, 2023)</u>.
- 420 Food Justice Certification, AGRIC. JUSTICE PROJ., <u>https://agriculturaljusticeproject.org/fjc/</u> (last visited Sep. 28, 2023).
- 421 Jaff Bamenjo, *Rethinking MSIs: Are Multi-Stakeholder Initiatives Mere Lip Service for Local Communities?*, MSI INTEGRITY (Aug. 27, 2020), <u>https://www.msi-integrity.org/rethinking-msis-are-multi-stake-</u> holder-initiatives-mere-lip-service-for-local-communities/.
- 422 Rebecca Kim, To Mulch or Not to Mulch: Problems with Plastic Mulch and How to Address Them, 42 J. Nat'L Ass'N ADMIN. L. JUDICIARY 1, 9 (2021); TRACY MISIEWICZ & JESSICA SHADE, THE ORGANIC CTR., ORGANIC AGRICULTURE: REDUCING OCCUPATIONAL PESTICIDE EXPOSURE IN FARMERS & FARMWORKERS 1, 9 (2018), <u>https://or-ganic-center.org/sites/default/files/publication_files/2018/09/Reducing-Occupational-Pesticide-Exposure.pdf</u>; The Organic Industry Isn't Perfect, But It's Transparent, CTR. FOOD SAFETY (Aug. 10, 2018), <u>https://www.centerforfoodsafety.org/issues/306/organic-and-beyond/blog/5409/the-organic-indus-try-isnt-perfect-but-its-transparent</u>.
- 423 TIM MCCOY & DANIEL FRANK, VA. COOPERATIVE EXTENSION, ORGANIC VS. CONVENTIONAL (SYNTHETIC) PESTICIDES: AD-VANTAGES AND DISADVANTAGES (2020), <u>https://www.pubs.ext.vt.edu/content/dam/pubs_ext_vt_edu/ENTO/</u> <u>ento-384/ENTO-384.pdf;</u> NovaSource, Safety Data Sheet: LIME-SULFUR Solution (2016), <u>http://www.cdms.</u> <u>net/ldat/mpBA1012.pdf</u>.
- 424 U.S. ENV'T PROT. AGENCY, RECOGNITION AND MANAGEMENT OF PESTICIDE POISONING 93 (2013), <u>https://www.epa.</u>gov/sites/default/files/2015-01/documents/rmpp_6thed_final_lowresopt.pdf.

- 425 40 C.F.R. § 170.2(a).
- 426 Christy Getz et al., Class Politics and Agricultural Exceptionalism in California's Organic Agriculture Movement, 36 Pol. & Soc'y 478, 480 (2008).
- 427 MISIEWICZ & SHADE, supra note 422.
- 428 See Ana M. Mora et al., Pesticide Exposure & Cortical Brain Activation Among Farmworkers in Costa Rica, 93 NEUROTOXICOLOGY 200, 204 (2022); see also Rose D. Owisso et al., Association Between Occupational Risks of Exposure to Pesticides & Respiratory Symptoms Among Organic & Non Organic Farmworkers, 10 J. FOOD & NUTRITION RSCH. 31, 37–38 (2022).
- 429 U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., THE NATIONAL ORGANIC PROGRAM (2016), <u>https://www.ams.usda.gov/sites/default/</u> files/media/TheNationalOrganicProgramNov2016.pdf.
- 430 MISIEWICZ & SHADE, supra note 422, at 9.
- 431 Organic Transition Initiative, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., <u>https://www.farmers.gov/your-business/organic/or-ganic-transition-initiative</u> (last visited Jun. 22, 2023).

432 Id.

- 433 PAMELA COLEMAN, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., GUIDE FOR ORGANIC CROP PRODUCERS 1, 7 (2012), <u>https://www.ams.usda.gov/sites/default/files/media/GuideForOrganicCropProducers.pdf</u>.
- 434 Timothy A. Delbridge et al., Risk and Red Tape: Barriers to Organic Transition for U.S. Farmers, CHOIC-ES (2017), https://www.choicesmagazine.org/choices-magazine/submitted-articles/risk-and-redtape-barriers-to-organic-transition-for-us-farmers.
- 435 See id.
- 436 "The number of non-certified organic farms actively transitioning to organic production dropped by nearly 71 percent since 2008." Wrap-around technical assistance denotes a holistic program offering assistance to farmers at every stage of the certification process. Press Release, U.S. Dep't of Agric, USDA to Invest up to \$300 million in New Organic Transition Initiative (Aug. 22, 2022), <u>https://www. usda.gov/media/press-releases/2022/08/22/usda-invest-300-million-new-organic-transition-initiative</u>
- 437 Id.
- 438 Id.
- 439 New Organic Transition Program in California Following CCOF Advocacy Efforts, CCOF (Juy 26, 2022), https://www.ccof.org/pr/new-organic-transition-program-california-following-ccof-advocacy-efforts.

Center for Agriculture & Food Systems VERMONT LAW & GRADUATE SCHOOL

164 Chelsea St, PO Box 96 South Royalton, VT 05068 (802) 831-1000 vermontlaw.edu/cafs